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IMPROVING THE HEALTH STATUS OF
CHILDREN

FRIDAY, APRIL 18, 1997

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:33 a.m., in room

SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Jeffords (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords, Collins, Kennedy, Dodd, Harkin, Mi-
kulski, Wellstone, and Reed.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee on Labor and Human Resources
will come to order.

We have an excellent hearing for you this morning, and we want
to get started right away. Senator Kennedy and I both will give our
opening statements.

Today, we will address the question of how to improve the health
care status of our children. It is absolutely critical that we commit
ourselves to giving our children the best possible start in life, thus
ensuring a solid foundation for our country's future. Without good
health, a child cannot learn and cannot thrive, and his or her op-
portunity to contribute to a strong society is compromised.

This hearing will address a range of issues relating to children's
health. We will hear from witnesses with expertise in pediatric
care, public health, mental health, and substance abuse. Speaking
from his or her own particular area of expertise, each of the wit-
nesses will address the following four questions: 1) What are the
health-related needs of children that we should work to fulfill?

2) How can we better address children's health needs through
improvements to federally-funded public health programs?

3) How do you propose we address the problem of ensuring
health coverage to children who are currently uninsured, and what
should be the Federal role in that endeavor?; and 4) How might we
encourage the private sector to participate in partnerships with our
Government and community organizations to address the needs of
children?

We will also hear from Senator Hatch and Senator Specter, each
of whom has introduced a bill designed to address concerns about
health coverage for children. Secretary Shalala is here. I know that
she, too, is committed to addressing concerns about children's
health. And, finally, I want to welcome Governor Dean from Ver-

(1)
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mont. He is a national leader in children's programs, and I am very
pleased that he is here to share with the committee the successes
of Vermont's programs.

I want to thank both Senators Hatch and Specter for being here.
Because of our lengthy agenda, I am going to ask that you take 5
minutes each and then be open for questions. But, first, I am going
to turn to Senator Kennedy.

[The prepared statement of Senator Jeffords follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Today we will address the question of how to improve the health
status of our children. It is absolutely critical that we commit our-
selves to giving our children the best possible start in life, thus en-
suring a solid foundation for our country's future. Without good
health, a child cannot learn and cannot thrive, and his or her op-
portunity to contribute to a strong society is compromised.

This hearing will address a range of issues relating to children's
health. We will hear from witnesses with expertise in pediatric
care, public health, mental health, and substance abuse. Speaking
from their own particular area of expertise, each of the witnesses
has been asked to address the following four questions:

1) What are the health-related needs of children that we should
work to fulfill?

2) How can we better address children's health needs through
improvements to federally-funded public health programs?

3) How do you propose we address the problem of ensuring
health coverage to children who are currently uninsured, and what
should be the federal role in that endeavor?

4) How might we encourage the private sector to participate in
partnerships with government and community organizations to ad-
dress the needs of children?

We also will hear from Senator Hatch and Senator Specter, each
of whom has introduced a bill designed to address concerns about
health coverage for children. Secretary Shalala is here. I know that
she, too, is committed to addressing concerns about children's
health. Finally, I want to welcome Governor Dean from my home
State of Vermont. Vermont is a national leader in children's pro-
grams, and I am very pleased that Governor Dean is here to share
with the committee the successes of Vermont's programs.

Our goal is to ensure that children have a healthy start in life
in preparation for a lifetime of learning. To achieve this goal, we
should consider the many medical, social, and environmental fac-
tors that contribute to a child's health. A healthy, thriving child is,
among other things, free of sickness or disease, has a full and well-
balanced diet, breathes clean air, wears a seatbelt, and lives in a
safe home.

This committee has jurisdiction over the vital public health pro-
grams that are largely responsible for the biggest health gains we
have made in this century. Thanks to investments in research and
immunizations we no longer fear that our children will contract
diseases such as polio or smallpox. In the 1960s, a public health
official recognized the correlation between leaded gasoline and
blood lead levels in children. Because of her efforts and the support
of the Federal Government, the incidence of lead poisoning has
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been dramatically reduced. Through our public health programs we
have reduced the transmission of the HIV virus from mothers to in-
fants, and have drastically reduced the number of childhood inju-
ries through the use of seatbelts and bicycle helmets. Many of our
public health programs will be reauthorized in this Congress, and
we would be remiss to have a hearing on children's health that
does not recognize the great contributions that these programs
have made to improving children's health.

In addition to the public health programs that are within the ju-
risdiction of this committee, we also will have the opportunity to
improve children's access to good medical care and prevention by
working to ensure that they have health coverage. Many in this
Congress are committed to improving health coverage for children.
With nearly ten million uninsured children in our country it is a
problem that deserves our attention. Three million of these unin-
sured children are already eligible for Medicaid but do not partici-
pate. We need to find a way to reach out to these children, and
work in partnership with the States to ensure good health care to
the remaining seven million.

Several bills designed to address this problem have already been
introduced, and others will be offered in the near future. Working
with several other members, I too expect to introduce a bill soon.
I look forward to working with all of my colleagues to move forward
on a solution that will provide the coverage children need and that
will pass both the House and the Senate.

There is no doubt that it is an ambitious undertaking to assure
that each child is able to live in the healthy environment he or she
deserves. But we can strive for nothing less. Our task is to ensure
that our children are ready to go to school, ready to read, ready to
learn, ready to interact with other children, ready to grow into con-
tributing members of society.

I want to welcome all of you, and in particular say thank you to
our witnesses for taking time to join us today. I look forward to
hearing the testimony.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Welcome, Senator Hatch, Senator Specter.
I commend Senator Jeffords for calling this hearing on improving

the health status of children. Senator Jeffords and this committee
have long been committed to improving health care for children
and of all Americans, and I look forward to working together on
this very important issue.

Children are the Nation's future. Every child deserves a healthy
start in life. Every hardworking family deserves the security of
knowing that they will be able to afford health care for their chil-
dren that their children need. Healthy children are children whose
mothers receive timely prenatal care. Healthy children receive good
postnatal care. Healthy children receive all the necessary immuni-
zations and well child care. Healthy children receive all the nec-
essary diagnosis, treatments and care for their injuries and ill-
nesses. Healthy children live in houses free of abuse and neglect.
Healthy children get nutritious meals, have good child care, live in

7
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a community free from violence, free from guns, and free from drug
and alcohol abuse, and healthy children do not smoke cigarettes.

To improve the health status of children, we must ensure that
children have timely access to high-quality health care and a
strong public health system to back it up.

Numerous public health problems need to be resolved if we are
to succeed in meeting the needs of children. Programs on maternal
and child health, immunization, substance abuse, mental health,
health research, health professions child care and Head Start are
all under the jurisdiction of this committee. So I look forward to
working with the members to strengthen these programs and en-
sure that they are adequately funded.

There is a significant step that we can take to improve the lives
of children right now, this year, by providing health insurance to
the millions of children who have no insurance today. All families
deserve the security of knowing that they will be able to afford the
medical care their children need.

Last week, under the leadership of Senator Orrin Hatch of Utah,
the Senator and myself introduced bipartisan legislation that could
be a major step toward making health insurance accessible and af-
fordable for all children. We call it the CHILD bill. I would mention
that our chairman is a cosponsor of that bill, as well as Senator
Wellstone and others. It is cosponsored by a majority of the mem-
bers of this committee. I am especially pleased that Senator Hatch,
who is a former chairman of this committee, is here to testify about
our bill today.

Throughout his career in the Senate, Senator Hatch has been
committed to improving the lives of all Americans, especially chil-
dren. America owes Senator Hatch a vote of thanks for his dedica-
tion to children. No one is more effective at fighting for what is
right for children and putting politics aside to help those most in
need.

As Senator Hatch so often states, it is not a Republican issue or
a Democrat issue, but a human issue. He is absolutely right. There
is nothing more important to every family than their children.

I was pleased to note that Senator Gramm announced yesterday
that the Senate Republican Task Force has a proposal to bring
health insurance to more American children. Their specific pro-
posal is, however, deeply flawed. It finances expanded coverage by
cutting the Earned Income Tax Credit that goes to low-income
workers, in effect robbing poor Peter to pay poor Paul. The funds
are not adequate to serve more than a small fraction of uninsured
children. The proposal even envisions a so-called medical savings
account for low-income families, as if children and families with in-
comes of $15,000, $20,000, or even $30,000 a year would really ben-
efit from policies that require a minimum deductible of $3,000 be-
fore insurance benefits even begin.

But the fact that this important group has recognized that health
insurance for children should be a priority makes me even more op-
timistic about the chances for action this year, and I look forward
to working with them.

Our goal is to make health insurance coverage available to all
uninsured children under 19 years of age. The legislation Senator
Hatch and I have introduced provides grants to the States to con-
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tract with private insurers to provide coverage to uninsured chil-
dren. Subsidies would be available to families who cannot afford to
purchase this coverage on their own.

This program is financed by an increase of 43 cents a pack in the
cigarette tax, which will raise $30 billion over the next 5 years.
Two-thirds of the funds will be used for children's health insurance
and one-third for deficit reduction.

It makes sense to finance coverage through an increase in the
cigarette tax because smoking is the number one preventable killer
of Americans of all ages, and it imposes costs on the country of an
estimated $100 billion a year.

If we do nothing, 5 million of today's children will die from smok-
ing-related illnesses. One of the most important steps we can take
to save children from this deadly addiction is to raise the price of
cigarettes by raising the cigarette tax.

We read in The Washington Post this morning that even a 50-
cent- per -pack increase in the price of cigarettes would scarcely
make a dent on the industry, as one of the industry spokesmen
stated. I call on the tobacco industry to support our legislation. It
is time they took at least this small step to make amends for the
damage they have done to American children for so many years.
And if there is a settlement of the State attorney general suit
against the tobacco companies, there are basic conditions that
should be includedthe FDA's authority to regulate cigarettes
should not be limited because this product is too harmful to tie the
hands of the FDA, and I believe that enactment of legislation to
provide health insurance to children financed by cigarette tax in-
creases should be part of any legislated settlement endorsed by the
Congress.

This is the year for action to guarantee every American child
health insurance. Each day we delay means that more children fail
to get the health care we need. When we fail our children, we also
fail our country and its future.

I thank Senator Hatch very much for his leadership, and I want
to note that Senator Specter has introduced legislation as well to
address the needs of children, so we join in welcoming him.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Next, I will call on two Senators who have done so much in this

area. Senator Specter, especially in the last session, as chairman
of the subcommittee dealing with the allocation of our scarce re-
sources in this area, did an incredible job last year by introducing
a program of which we can all be proud.

Senator Hatch has already been mentioned in connection with
the bill we are considering today. He made a tremendous contribu-
tion as a member of this committee for many years, and we miss
him herebut, of course, I miss him less than some others, be-
cause he would be chairman. [Laughter.]

Senator Hatch, please go ahead. I am going to ask that you both
be guided by the timer, because we do have a long series of wit-
nesses this morning.

Senator Hatch.
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STATEMENTS OF HON. ORRIN G. HATCH, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF UTAH; AND HON. ARLEN SPECTER, A
U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA.
Senator HATCH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I may go just slightly

over, but I will try to live within the constraints.
I am honored to be here with my good friend and colleague, Sen-

ator Specter, who I think has worked hard in this area and has a
very interesting bill as well. I have great respect for him.

I have been to SD-430 twice this week, so it feels as though I
have never left. As you know, I spent what I consider 18 very pro-
ductive years hereor nonproductive, if you count the filibusters
that I was compelled to lead against various pieces of legislation
that we all remember, don't we, Ted?

Senator KENNEDY. That is right. [Laughter.]
Senator HATCH. Fortunately, that will not be the case with child

health legislation. This committee ha a record of enacting a wide
range of domestic policy legislation to help all Americans, particu-
larly the most vulnerable of our society, and I was always proud
to be a part of it. And I know that the Labor Committee under your
leadership, Chairman Jeffords, is destined to do even more.

The fact that you are holding this hearing today underscores the
committee's concern and commitment to alleviate the worst fear of
parentsa sick childand even worse, a sick child without health
insurance.

Millions of parents all over this country have to deal with fear
every day. It is now time for Congress to provide them with some
relief. Since our time is short this morning, I will keep my remarks
brief and submit my longer statement for the record.

As you know, I am the author along with Senator Kennedy of the
Child Health Insurance and Lower Deficit Act, or CHILD bill, as
we call it. They call us the "odd couple"; on the other hand, we
have worked together on an awful lot of health legislation over the
last 21 years, and I want to pay particular tribute to my friend and
colleague for being willing to create a bipartisan bill that will hope-
fully get rid of the political problems that we have in our society
and get us working together.

I am pleased to be joined in that effort by 19 of our colleagues,
including from this committee, Senator Kennedy, Chairman Jef-
fords, and Senators Collins, Dodd, Bingaman, Wellstone, Murray,
Reed and Mikulski. We fully expect to add additional Senators to
the list in the weeks ahead, and I would like to make a pitch to
all Senators on the Labor Committee to join us in cosponsoring this
measure before it reaches the Senate floor.

Senator Specter, I know that you have your own bill, and I think
it is very similar to ours, so I hope we are going to be able to sign
you up right after this hearing, but if not, I have tremendous re-
spect for the work that you have done in creating your bill, and I
certainly respect you, as you know. We serve together on the Judi-
ciary Committee.

After considerable study of child health, three facts have become
abundantly clear to me. One, children are our future. Perhaps that
is a cliche, but it is true. Child health and welfare should be the
concern of every member of this body.

Q
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Second, the current system falls woefully short. Some studies say
as many as one in three children do not have health insurance.
And what is even more disturbing to me is the fact that 86 percent
of these children are from families where one or more parent is
working hard yet not earning enough to purchase health insurance.

I have been as frustrated as any American taxpayer that some
people have taken unfair and unintended advantage of our public
assistance programs as enthusiastically supported welfare reform.
But I do believe in giving aid for effort, and that is our aim here.

And third, we cannot improve the current system without a bi-
partisan, bicameral approach that is targeted, fully financed and
built on the current system.

I am pleased that Secretary Shalala will be here today because
the support of the administration is critical to this endeavor. I
think we all recognize that the administration has included a pack-
age of child health proposals in its budget.

Today I want to challenge Secretary Shalala to endorse the
CHILD bill and to work actively for its passage. The administra-
tion's fiscal year98 budget said, "The President is pleased with the
widespread congressional interest in expanding health care cov-
erage for children, and he looks forward to working with both
Democrats and Republicans to develop and implement proposals to
reach that goal."

We now have a bipartisan, bicameral proposal, the Hatch/Ken-
nedy/Johnson/Matsui bill, and it is time for the President to climb
aboard. The sponsors of our legislation have worked hard to ad-
dress the issues in a fiscally responsible way. Our bill is a limited
authorization of 5 years which is fully financed and which allows
States considerable latitude in establishing their own programs.
State participation is voluntary.

The bill is financed by a 43-cent user fee or increase in the ciga-
rette excise tax, with proportionate increases in other tobacco prod-
ucts. I think that that is entirely justified, given the enormous pub-
lic health threat associated with tobacco use.

One-third of the revenues the bill raises will be used to reduce
the deficit, one of the biggest burdens there is on children.

I know that not all of my colleagues are comfortable with the
funding source or indeed with all of the provisions of the bill. I ask
them to keep an open mind, as will I. I want to work with each
of our colleagues to address your concerns if we can.

What we have to keep in mind, though, is the children. There is
ample evidence for action. Recent studies have shown that about
10 million children are uninsured and, as the GAO reported last
week at a House hearing, "Without health insurance, many fami-
lies face difficulties getting preventive and basic health care for
their children." GAO noted that, "Children without health insur-
ance are less likely to have routine medical and dental care, estab-
lish a relationship with a primary care physician, and receive im-
munizations or treatment for injuries and chronic illnesses."

The plain truth is that we need to get our kids off to a healthy
start, and in the end, we will reap dividends thereafter, because if
we do not, we will pay more as a society and as a government in
the long run.
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I am very grateful that my family has been blessed with good
health. I am also grateful that the members of my family have
health insurance. But millions of Americans do not rest easy with
that peace of mind because they do not.

I come before you today in two capacitiesboth as the father of
six and as the grandfather of 17, but also as a Senator who recog-
nizes that there are times when we have got to set politics aside
for the good of the Nation. We have the opportunity now to forge
an essential bipartisan alliance to get the job done in a way that
does not create huge bureaucracies, new entitlements or run up
even greater deficits. And I hope that history will record that we
did the right thing. Our children and their children are counting
on us.

Mr. Chairman, may I take just a couple of seconds more to show
these charts that we have?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, please do.
Senator HATCH. I will just run through them very quickly, if I

can.
In this country, one-third of our kids are not insured. That is

abominable. It is outrageous. Yet we have people who are fighting
almost anything that comes up in this area. The CHILD Act that
we are talking about will provide $20 billion in health insurance
and direct services over the next 5 years, and it has a deficit reduc-
tion component of $10 billion, for a total of $30 billion over 5 years.

The CHILD Act is voluntary, it is fiscally responsible, it is fully
funded. It is not an entitlement in spite of some of the misrepre-
sentations. It has a private sector role, and it has minimum bu-
reaucracy because the Internal Revenue Service already collects
the cigarette excise tax, and it is no big deal for them to do it in
the future with this expanded role. And I might add that HHS dis-
tributes the funds in accordance with the Medicaid formula, and
that is no big deal and should not create any more bureaucracy.
This bill helps kids.

It is not an entitlement. It is a 5-year authorization appropriated
from tax revenues. The size of the program is capped, and there
are no individual rights to benefits. They are only there as long as
we have the funds that come in and over this period of time. If it
does work and work well over the 5-year period, then I hope it will
be reauthorized, naturally.

There is no Government takeover. It is a program of private in-
surance. It is run by the States. It is totally voluntary. There is a
minimal Federal role to collect and disburse funds and a simple al-
location formula.

With regard to smoking, people have got to know this. Smoking
causes cancer and is addictive. As Senator Kennedy says, it is the
largest preventable cause of death in the United States today.
Forty-eight million Americans smoke, but we have got to add to
that 3 million teenagers. Fifty-one million Americans are already
smoking. Four hundred and nineteen thousand American smokers
die annually from smoking-related diseases. One out of five U.S.
deaths is smoking-related. Four out of five smokers begin by the
age of 18, half by the age of 14. Each day, 3,000 kids begin smok-
ing, and half of them will become addicted to nicotine.

1`2-,
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Last but not least, the societal cost of smoking, many estimate
to be as high as $100 billion annually$50 billion in direct medical
costs. We are asking for $3 billion for the first 2 years, $4 billion
for the third, and $5 billion for the last 2 years.

Of 24 billion packs of cigarettes sold in 1993, the average was
$2.06 per pack in medical care costs, and of this, 89 cents was paid
by public sources. So, we are looking at $10 billion in Medicare, $5
billion in Medicaid, $4.75 billion in other Federal expenditures, and
$16.75 billion in higher insurance premiums. It is a big problem in
our society, and I have got to say that the excise tax has not been
kept commensurate with the increase in the profits and costs of
cigarettes in our society.

Mr. Chairman, I did go slightly over, and I apologize, but this is
important, and I just hope we can get people to get behind this bill
and get it done this year.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator.
[The prepared statement of Senator Hatch follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR HATCH

Mr. Chairman, thank you for your invitation to testify on this important legisla-
tion. I've been to SD-430 twice this week. It is beginning to feel like I never left.
I spent 18 very productive yearsor nonproductive if you count the filibusters I was
compelled to lead against the various hair-brained proposals Senator Kennedy was
then promotingas a member of this committee.

We did a lot of historic work on a wide range of domestic policy issues that affect
all Americans, particularly the most vulnerable in our society. I was proud to be
a part of it. And, I know the Labor Committee under the leadership of Senator Jef-
fords is destined to do a lot more.

The fact that you are holding this hearing today Mr. Chairman underscores the
committee's concern and commitment to alleviate the worst fear of a parenta sick
child. And even worse, a sick child without insurance.

Millions of parents all over this country have to deal with this fear every day,
and I believe that it is now time for Congress to provide them with some relief.

I know that our time is short this morning and so I will keep my remarks brief
and submit my longer statement for the record.

As members are aware, I am the author of the Child Health Insurance and Lower
Deficit Act, or the CHILD bill, as we call it. I am pleased to be joined in that effort
by 19 of our colleagues, including from this Committee Senator Kennedy, Chairman
Jeffords, and Senators Collins, Dodd, Bingaman, Wellstone, Murray, Reed, and Mi-
kulski.

We fully expect to add additional Senators to the list in the weeks ahead.
I would like to make a pitch to all Senators on the Labor Committee to join us

in cosponsoring this measure before it reaches the Senate floor.
Senator Specter, I know you have a bill, but I hope we are going to be able to

sign you up right after this hearing.
After considerable study of child health, three facts have become abundantly clear

to me:
1) First, though it may be a cliche, it is no less true that children are future. Their

health and welfare should be a concern of every member of this body.
2) Second, the current system falls woefully short. As many as one in three chil-

dren do not have health insurance. And, what is even more disturbing to me is the
fact that so many of these children are from families where one or both parents is
working hard. yet not earning enough to afford insurance. I have been as frustrated
as any American taxpayer that some people have taken advantage of our public as-
sistance programs as enthusiastically supported welfare reform. But. I do believe in
giving aid for effort.

3) And, third, we cannot improve the current system without a bipartisan. bi-
cameral approach that is targeted, fully-financed, and built on the current system.

I am pleased that Secretary Shalala is here today, because the support of the Ad-
ministration is critical to this endeavor. I think we all recognize that the Adminis-
tration has included a package of child health proposals in its budget.
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Today, I want to challenge Secretary Shalala to endorse the CHILD bill and to
work actively for its passage.

The Administration's FY 1998 budget said, "The President is pleased with the
widespread congressional interest in expanding health care coverage for children,
and he looks forward to working with both Democrats and Republicans to develop
and implement proposals to reach that goal."

We now have a bipartisan, bicameral proposal, the Hatch/Kennedy/Johnson/Mat-
sui bill, and it is time for the President to climb aboard.

As the committee may be aware, the General Accounting Office reported last week
at a House hearing that, "Without health insurance, many families face difficulties
getting preventive and basic health care for their children."

The GAO report continued that "Children without health insurance are less likely
to have routine medical and dental care, establish a relationship with a primary
care physician, and receive immunizations or treatment for injuries and chronic ill-
nesses.

The plain fact is that we need to get kids off to a good start. Because if we don't,
we will pay more as a society and as a government in the long term.

There was a commercial by an automotive repair company several years ago about
the importance of preventive and periodic care. In this case, it had to deal with
changing the oil in your car on a re gular basis. The commercial slogan was, "You
can pay me now, OR, you can pay me later."

The inference is clear.
We want our kids in good health from their beginning. We want our kids to get

early and routine preventive and basic health care. And, we want our kids to receive
early diagnostic care before serious illnesses arise.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I come before you today in two ca-
pacitiesboth as a father of six and a grandfather of 17, but also as a Senator who
recognizes that there are times when we have to set politics aside for the good of
the nation. We have the opportunity now to forge an essential bipartisan alliance
to get the job done in a way that does not create huge new bureaucracies, new enti-
tlements, or that runs up the deficit. I hope history will not write that we blew it.

I am very grateful that my family has been blessed with good health. I am also
grateful that members of my family have health insurance. But millions of Ameri-
cans do not rest easy with that peace of mind.

These are the parents of an estimated 10 million children who are chronically un-
insured.

In other words, they are without health insurance for at least one year.
Again, citing the GAO testimony, "Between 1989 and 1995, the number of chil-

dren increased by almost seven million, but the number of children with private
health insurance coverage remained virtually unchanged. And despite efforts ex-
panding Medicaid eligibility to an additional six million children. the number of un-
insured children grew by more than one millionreaching almost 10 million unin-
sured children in 1995 ...

More than 500,000 infants are born into this country every year without insur-
ance.

These statistics are simply unacceptable.
The consequences are serious.
According a recent survey by the Kaiser Family Foundation, "45 percent of unin-

sured adults had problems getting health care and most reported having serious fi-
nancial and health consequences as a result." In addition, "people without health
insurance tend to forego health care more than those with health insurance, and
therefore, when the uninsured seek care, their condition often is more advanced and
thus, more expensive to treat."

And, as we know, people without insurance tend to seek care at hospital emer-
gency rooms thereby increasing the financial burden on these institutions.

Senator Kennedy and I have spent a considerable amount of time over the past
several months exploring ways we both could agree on in addressing this problem.

At times our sessions were acrimonious (is that a fair assessment, Ted?), at times
arcane, but always well-meaning.

On April 8, 1997, Senator Kennedy and I introduced S. 525, the Child Health In-
surance and Lower Deficit Act, or CHILD legislation.

Let me briefly summarize the major components of the CHILD bill, particularly
since there have been questions raised about some provisions.

From the beginning of my discussions with Senator Kennedy, my basic objective
was the creation of a program that would be administered at the State level.

That concept is embodied in the CHILD bill.
Our bill is voluntary on the states. The States can decide whether to participate

or not. It is not a Federal mandate. For those States electing to participate, our bill

1 4
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would provide block grant funding to the States. If a State chooses to participate,
then we provide significant flexibility for States to use the money as they determine.

Let me emphasize that our bill is not necessarily an insurance measure.
States will have the discretion to determine whether an insurance approach is

best suited for their constituency.
For example, if a state wants to pursue the insurance approach, then they could

contract with an insurance company, or companies, to develop an insurance product
for children.

This product would then be made available to eligible children in the State.
Another option for the State would be a system of providing direct subsidy pay-

ments to employees who are purchasing health insurance from their employer. For
example, States could develop vouchers that would be made available to low-income
working families with uninsured children.

Furthermore, States could also utilize the services of Community and Migrant
Health Centers to provide services directly to children.

The bottom line is that we are not locking-in a specific mechanism that States
would have to implement in order to address the problem.

Our bill focuses on the poorest of the poor children not on Medicaid. primarily
children of the working poor.

Of the estimated 10 million uninsured children. our bill would provide coverage
for approximately half of these kids. As you know. The President's budget proposes
outreach efforts to enroll the 3 million children eligible for Medicaid. but not cur-
rently enrolled. Our bill does not address that segment of children: But, that is a
critical component. and I intend to work with Senator Jeffords, Senator De Wine,
and others on a Finance Committee proposal. I believe, and I know Senator Ken-
nedy believes as well, it is absolutely essential for this program to work. that we
must provide maximum flexibility to the States to design their programs accord-
in 1 .

The bill is not open-ended, but authorized for a 5-year period at $30 billion. More-
over, there is no individual entitlement that would create unknown and uncontrol-
lable budgetary commitments in the future.

An important and significant component of the bill is that it contains a deficit re-
duction payment mechanism.

Over the 5-year period, $20 billion is designated for the program services compo-
nent of the bill. In addition, $10 billion, or one-third of the total revenues, would
be dedicated for deficit reduction.

The revenues to fund the program services component of the bill are raised
through an increase in the excise tax on tobacco products, including smokeless to-
bacco.

Now I must tell you in all candor that the revenue producing component of this
bill was very troublesome for me. We need to cut taxes around here, not increase
them.

But I think a good case can be made that we should make an exception here.
Quite frankly, taxing tobacco products achieves two beneficial results.

First, it produces needed revenueswe just can't ignore that.
And, second, it provides a strong economic disincentives for people, particularly

young people, not to smoke or begin smoking. Each day, nearly 3,000 young Amen-
cans become smokers.

This is despite the fact that smoking in our country is the Nation's number one
preventable cause of premature death. Approximately 48 million Americans smoke
and about two million use other products like chewing tobacco; yet, tobacco kills an
estimated 419,000 Americans each year.

According to a 1994 CDC report, tobacco cost an estimated $50 billion in direct
health care costs in 1993. Of this total, the CDC estimated that $26.9 billion went
for hospital expenditures, $15.5 billion went for physician expenditures, $4.9 billion
went for nursing home expenditures, $1.8 billion went for prescription drugs, and
$900 million went for home health care expenditures.

These statistics, I believe, outweigh our natural reticence to increase taxes.
Now let me just leave you with this one final thought.
I believe the 105th Congress will send to the President legislation to expand

health care coverage for children.
However, such legislation will have to be bipartisan if it has any real chance of

becoming law. The legislation Senator Kennedy and I have introduced provides a
workable, meaningful, and bipartisan approach.

I welcome your input and analysis and remain open-minded with respect to sug-
gested revisions.

But we have a great opportunity to work together in a bipartisan fashion and get
something done for millions of children and parents who truly need our help.
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Once again. thank you for the opportunity to appear before you this morning. and
I look forward to working with you in the months ahead as we address this issue.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Specter, please proceed.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this distinguished

committee on this important subject, and I commend you, Senator
Jeffords and Senator Kennedy, for convening the hearing.

There is no doubt today that the cutting edge today on the need
for health care is with the uninsured children of America, and this
follows the pattern which I think the Congress has wisely estab-
lished, to move for incremental coverage, and it is something that
I have been working on for the 16-plus years that I have been on
the Subcommittee for Health and Human Services of the Appro-
priations Committee which I now chair.

Senator Harkin and I on a bipartisan basis have moved in a
number of directions to increase health coverage generally, but spe-
cifically for children. More than a decade ago, when I was visiting
the Alma Ellery Institute in Pittsburgh, I saw for the first time a
one-pound baby, a child no bigger than my hand, carrying scars for
a lifetime and at the enormous cost of some $200,000 or more per
child. As a result of that experience, I suggested to my colleagues
on the subcommittee that we start a pilot program called Healthy
Start. That originated with eight units across the country, and it
now has grown to an appropriation of more than $100 million. Leg-
islation is pending for an authorization, but as we know, sometimes
the appropriators move ahead of the authorizers on some of these
programs. But we have taken a very decisive stand to try to pro-
vide prenatal care. As Dr. Koop has pointed out, four prenatal visit
and one postnatal visit could do a tremendous amount in eliminat-
ing low birthweight babies, of which there are thousands, at a
multibillion-dollar cost to our society.

In assessing this year's needs and the cutting edge, I concur with
Senator Hatch, Senator Kennedy and Senator Graham, all of whom
I commend, in trying to move for coverage of this group of unin-
sured children who fall between the Medicaid or general poverty
level and those who can afford private health coverage. And I
would respectfully disagree with my colleague Senator Kennedy
about Senator Graham's program coming out of the Republican
Caucus. I do not believe that it is fatally flawed, but I do believe
it is in need of improvement, and what I think we need to do is
to coalesce our forces. Senator Hatch and I were debating here in
a gentlemanly fashionwe occasionally do it in a gentlemanly
fashion

Senator HATCH. All the time.
Senator SPECTER [continuing]. About who would sign onto whose

bill, and I think we can come to the table and try to work it out
in a cooperative way.

The essence of my program is this, very succinctly stated because
of the time limitations. My bill, S. 435, the Health Children's Pilot
Program Act of 1997, creates a 5-year pilot program funded with
discretionary dollars, rather than a permanent entitlement, to pro-
vide block grants to the States in support of health insurance for
uninsured children who are not eligible for Medicaid or for em-
ployer-based private health insurance and whose family incomes

16
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are up to 235 percent of the poverty level, or $37,718 for a family
of four.

This bill would offer full vouchers, with the level determined by
the Secretary of Health and Human Services based on costs for an
insurance policy covering preventive, primary and acute care serv-
ices for a child in the category which I have articulated. By limiting
eligibility to children who do not have access to employee-based pri-
vate health insurance, this bill would avoid creating a disincentive
for private coverage.

The total number of uninsured children is somewhat in doubt be-
cause of the difficulty of precise statistics. It has been estimated at
up to 10 million children. The critical group as I see it is the group
which does not receive Medicaid coverage but which is not eligible
for private insurance coverage through their families. This group
may be as low as 4 million childrenI am really not surebut I
believe that that is the critical group which we should target at
this time as the highest priority level.

My bill has two suggestions. One suggestion is to use the avail-
able broadcast and nonbroadcast spectrum. I know that the broad-
cast spectrum has been spent over and over and over again on leg-
islative proposals, but I do not believe it has been spent at all yet,
realistically, and there is no priority higher than the healthy chil-
dren priority. So that when we start to spend it, I would suggest
that that would be the first place to spend it.

Earlier this week, my subcommittee held a hearing on a burgeon-
ing new concept that the critical time for learning is zero to 3, and
major magazines have been featuring major articles, and earlier
this week, Governor Dean appeared before our subcommittee along
with Governor Voinovich to push education and health programs
zero to 3, and Carl Reiner appeared at the same time to give a per-
sonality TV push to that line, because of the evidence that that
critical age period is when the children really start to learn.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, and my distin-
guished colleague, Senator Hatch, when a tax is proposed, however
worthy the tax may be and however worthy it may be to discourage
antisocial conduct, I think it faces a real problem in the Congress
of the United States. I frankly have doubts that you could pass a
tax bill today which would tax organized crime. I think that this
subject is so important that we ought to try to move ahead without
becoming embroiled in the tax issue.

I have an alternative thought, and that is that we are searching
within the subcommittee budget of $74 billion, which has to cover
three departmentsEducation, Labor, Health and Human Serv-
icesto see if we can find some dollars in the discretionary line,
and I will be asking Secretary Shalala, with whom we have been
working very closely, who is doing a very able job as Secretary of
that Department, to see if we can find some funds within existing
lines to at least get started in the area of greatest need, and this
year, when we are going to mark up this year.

We have used the authority of the appropriatorsand again, this
is without authorization, because the authorization process is
sometimes slowerto move ahead in a number of areas.

Beyond my legislation, S. 435, I have now introduced legislation
for three Congress over 5 yearsS. 18 in the 103rd and 104th Con-
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gresses, and S. 25 in the 105th Congressbecause it is my view
that we have enough resources in America with the budget at $1.7
billion to take care of America's real needs if we prioritize, and that
is coverage beyond the 10 million children to the 41 million Ameri-
cans who are now not covered, if we could work out our priorities.
But I think that this is the number one priority, and I will be
working with Senator Harkin on a bipartisan basis, as I said, in
the Appropriations Committee to put dollars this year on this
issue, and we will be working closely with Senator Hatch, Senator
Kennedy, Senator Graham and others to try to find a comprehen-
sive long-term solution.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Senator Specter follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR SPECTER

At a Thursday afternoon press conference, the Chairman of the Senate Appropria-
tions Subcommittee on Labor, HHS and Education, Senator Arlen Specter, R-Pa.,
unveiled his "Children's Health Pilot Program Act of 1997," a distinctly Republican
approach to providing health insurance to the uninsured children of the working
poor.

Senator Specter's bill would provide health insurance coverage to the 4.2 million
American children of the working poor without expanding entitlements or creating
additional Washington-based, big-government programs.

Instead, his bill would set up a 5-year pilot program, creating a $10 billion trust
fund to provide States with block grants to pay for health-insurance vouchers for
qualified families during this test period. The trust fund would be capitalized by the
sale of Federal spectrum assets, both broadcast and non-broadcast. A full summary
of his bill is attached.

Joining Senator Specter at the press conference were four members of the Brandt
family of Tarentum, Pennsylvania (Allegheny County). The Brandt parents, Scar lett
and Richard, earn too much money to qualify for Medicaid supports, yet cannot af-
ford to provide their children with private health insurance.

After enduring years without coverage, the Brandt children are presently helped
by a Pennsylvania State program for children's health insurance, which Senator
Specter views as a model for the Nation.

In describing his legislative effort to help families like the Brandts, Senator Spec-
ter said, "This legislation will begin to fill an enormous and unacceptable gap in our
support for the health and well-being of less-fortunate children.

"Providing coverage to the uninsured children of the working poor is not a Repub-
lican or Democratic issue. However, our two parties do have different approaches
to the role and size of the Federal Government. This legislation will provide cov-
erage to those who need it most, but will do so in a manner that respects our fun-
damentally Republican ideas of individual freedom, personal responsibility, and pay-
as-you-go government."

The Problem: In the United States, 10 million children lack health insurance.
Approximately 4 million of those children have parents with jobs but with too little
income to purchase health insurance and too much income for their children to be
eligible for Medicaid: the working poor. The next step in bipartisan, incremental
health reform is a measured response to this major problem of children without
health insurance. We must react with both compassion and consideration, and con-
tinue with the approach to health care reform which generated consensus support
for the Kassebaum-Kennedy bill in the 104th Congress.

The Healthy Children's Proposal:
Authorizes $10 billion in discretionary spending over 5 years for the Secretary

of HES to provide States with block grants to give vouchers to purchase health in-
surance for children to families earning up to 235 percent of the Federal poverty
line ($37,718/family of four), with benefits phased out on a sliding scale beginning
at 185 percent of poverty ($29,692/family of four).

Health insurance provided under this program would be for primary, preven-
tive, and acute care. Voucher levels would be determined by the Secretary of Health
and Human Services.

Funding would be subject to appropriations and would come from a Healthy
Children's Trust Fund that would be capitalized by the sale of Federal spectrum as-
sets (broadcast and nonbroadcast) and which would provide sufficient funds to prop-
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erly test this approach to children's health coverage in a way that does not bust the
budget.

Phases in beginning in FY98 with State planning grants and then gradually
covers additional children by age group, starting with those aged 0-5 in FY99.
When fully phased in, the program would cover about 4.2 million children under age
18 in FY2002 at a cost of $3.5 billion. Congress would then have to decide whether
to reauthorize the program and if so, how to pay for it.

The cut-off level is a bit higher than median household income in the United
States$34,076. In other words, taken together, Medicaid and this new initiative
would permit eligibility of income levels covering more than half of the households
in our country. To go beyond that is to do what too many programs already do
tax those who have less for the benefit of those have more.

g7f States would have the flexibility to design their own voucher programs. Un-
like Medicaid, this pilot program would be fully paid for by the Federal Government.
Further, States which are already providing health insurance coverage to children
eligible under this bill (such as under their own expanded Medicaid plans) would
be required to maintain their efforts, but would, in effect, receive credit from the
Federal Government in the form of dollars equal to the costs of the coverage they
are providing to children in families covered by the bill.

Eligibility is also limited to children who do not have access to employer-based
private health insurance, thus avoiding shifts from private coverage.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Specter. We certainly want
to work with you, and I hope we can all join together on "the bill"
when it is finalized.

I have just one question to ask you, on a subject where I believe
we agree. That is, we have the Medicaid program, which we can
proudly consider to be our foundation for helping young kids. Why
not continue to work only through this program, which has served
as an exemplary model of Federal-State partnership? Why should
we look elsewhere?

Senator SPECTER. That is a hard question, so I will yield to Sen-
ator Hatch. [Laughter.]

Senator HATCH. Well, we provided in our bill that we use Medic-
aid as a model. I will be honest with youthe reason we did that
was because we did not want to get into what we got into in the
omnibus bill over the last number of years, of every provider and
ever person in the world coming in and demanding to be part of
the basic benefit package. But there is no question that we have
got to work with the Governors, and we are going to have to work
out the language in this particular area.

Medicaid also happens to be an open-ended entitlement. I think
in both cases, our bills are not. It is an expensive open-ended enti-
tlement at that, and we cannot really afford the existing Medicaid
program. Both the States and the Federal Government are scream-
ing about the runaway costs of Medicaid, and in contrast, in the
Hatch-Kennedy bill, our capped program is not an entitlement. It
is a targeted approach that allows the States considerable flexibil-
ity in both design and administration, and we think we have pre-
pared it in a way that will really work.

But there is no question that we are going to sit down with the
Governors and see what we can do to work out some of their con-
cerns in this area, but we sure as heck want to keep this from be-
coming an entitlement even though some would try to say that it
is.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Chairman, in response to your question, I
think it would be handy if we could work it through Medicaid. The
problem is that we are now taking up the budget, and there are
proposed cuts in Medicaid, and we are in an experimental program,
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trying to give it to the States. Entitlements are frowned up, and
we are trying to move away from them. If there were any entitle-
ment which would be worthy, I think it would be uninsured chil-
dren who fall between the poverty level and those who have private
coverage. But my sense is that in this period where we are trying
to balance the budget and have budget reformand there are pro-
posed cuts for both Medicaid and Medicarethat we would be
wiser to look for collateral sources of funding, and that is why I am
going to look hard within the discretionary funding of the sub-
committee which I chair.

Senator HATCH. Could I make one other comment on that? There
are things that need to be done in Medicaid, and I happen to be
aware of the fact that you are doing a bill in the Finance Commit-
tee, as I serve there as well, and frankly, we intend to support your
bill. So I am very interested in what you are trying to do in this
area.

There is no questionwe file these bills, we take a torrent of
criticism, and we take a torrent of praise, and then we sit down
and work things out so we can bring the largest number of people
together. It is amazing to me how some people try to make this
into some sort of a cause celebre rather than trying to solve the
problems.

In that regard, I want to commend you, Mr. Chairman, for being
willing to face this issue in this very important committee that I
happen to revere and regard very highly, to try to do something
about this. That is what Senator Kennedy and I are trying to do,
and certainly Specter, and I have to say that Senator Graham is
doing his best to try to resolve this problem as well, as are others.

I think we ought to get rid of the recriminations. Let us all get
together and try to get this problem solvedand I think we will.

The CHAIRMAN. That is one reason that I became a member of
the Finance Committee this year. I believe it is critical that we all
work together to develop a solution, rather than become divided by
questions of jurisdiction that keep us from working as closely to-
gether as we should.

Senator Kennedy.
Senator SPECTER. Senator, you had to give up the Appropriations

Committee and a spot on the Subcommittee on Appropriations for
Health and Human Services. We miss you there.

The CHAIRMAN. I know, and that was a very tough choice; but
I knew you were there, Arlen, so I was not worried.

Senator HATCH. We all know Arlen is there. [Laughter.]
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kennedy.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you
I would just say that on Medicaid, of course, the States could ex-

pand it now if they want to put the money up.
Senator HATCH. Sure.
Senator KENNEDY. But they have not been willing to put the

funding up, so we get into a situationalthough I, too, welcome the
chance to support Senator Jeffords' Medicaid program over in the
Finance Committeewhere they have not put it up. You would
have to put up a good deal of additional funds to get the States to
put up whatever they need, which is probably right back to where
you are in terms of total costsome estimate it might even be
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more. And what we have tried to do in terms of broadening the
basic supports for our children's health programbecause as we all
know from past debates, there are those who have differing views
about the Medicaid programwe have tried to work with the pri-
vate sector and build upon what the States have been doing. So
that has been an underlying factor in terms of our approach.

And then I just want to finally mention that, of course, we be-
lieve very strongly that the cigarette tax has the advantage not
only of funding but discouragingdiscouragingyoung people from
becoming involved in smoking. We think that that is an advantage.
I know Senator Specter takes some exception to that, even though
I guess Pennsylvania itself has increased the cigarette tax in order
to provide for children's health programs.

But the most important thing this morning, I would hope, Mr.
Chairman, is that we find ways to move this whole process for-
ward. We have some differences, obviously. Senator Specter gives
some additional perspective to this debate in other areas, which I
personally would strongly support. But I think we also must be re-
alistic in trying to figure out how we can take an important step
forward and build the broadest possible coalition to achieve some-
thing which is of compelling importance, and that is the coverage
of these children. I am very concerned about drawing down even
in the discretionary funds the scarce resources to try to find some
additional funds to finance this program, when we have scarce re-
sources in those areas. Frankly I am quite troubledand I know
that Senator Specter differs with meby Senator Gramm's bill, be-
cause we are reducing the Earned Income Tax, Credit for working
families, particularly for the 4 million working families that do not
have children, an increase of about $188 a yearand we are only
providing $750 million a year for maternal and child health serv-
ices.

So I am for enhancing maternal and child health services, and
I think we can find common areas and try to reduce some of the
areas where we have differences. I think this is what we can do
and hopefully, will do.

I know we have got to move on, but I wanted to thank Senator
Hatch for addressing the issue of the entitlement. In his comments,
he responded to the fact that this is not an entitlement, that there
is a specific mechanism written into the bill so that if the State
does not get sufficient funding, they can adjust their own program
within the level of funding that they have. He made it very clear
that that has got to be further examined, and we would certainly
do that.

I have heard Senator Hatch say many times that you do not real-
ly consider this a general tax why is that?

Senator HATCH. It only applies to those who smoke. In other
wordsand look, if we can discourage smoking, which the Senator
brings up very well, if we can raise the price 10 percent, then 7
percent of kids will never smoke. It makes sense.

But in all honesty, on this entitlement program, we write in the
bill that "Nothing in this title should be construed as providing an
individual with an entitlement under this title." Now, some have
argued that because this bill may be popular enough that in 5
years we will want to reauthorize it, therefore it must be an enti-
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tlement. Well, that is true of every bill, then, that has any legs or
any ability to do anything, so that is hardly a good argument. And
others try to argue that because it is going to be effective, people
will want it. And some say that if we increase the cigarette excise
tax or user fee, and we start this program, and because the inci-
dence of smoking will go down because the cost of cigarettes will
go up, that there is something wrong with that. I think that that
is a very good thing, because if we can get the incidence of smoking
down and the addiction rate down, we are going to save an awful
lot of health care costs in our society by people who abandon smok-
ingand certainly with a lot of these kids.

Now, if we do nothing in this areathere are 10 million kids
here, and they are from the poorest of the poor families not on
Medicaid; their parents earn less than $25,000 a year, many of
them less than $20,000, and a lot of them are single heads of
household who work, who are doing the best they canif we do
nothing about this, 5 million of these 10 million kids are going to
wind up smokers, and a good percentage of them are going to be
addicted to nicotine, and a high percentage of them are going to be
people who cost society billions of dollars, unnecessary dollars if we
do the right things now.

I know it is tough to find funding sources for these matters, but
I cannot think of a better funding source than the very industry
that is causing an awful lot of health care problems in our society.
Senator Kennedy mentioned that the estimate is $50 billion a year.
I personally believe it is higher than that. But that is just the
health care. We are asking for $3 billion; we are asking for $3 bil-
lion from an industry that is costing us $50 billion a year. And in
the process, I believe, over time, we will bring health care costs
down more than the cost of this bill will be on an annual basis.

So it seems to me it makes a lot of sense, and I am very proud
to work with Senator Kennedy and the other cosponsors on this
bill.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Chairman, I want to comment briefly.
Pragmatically, I believe that the emphasis that Senator Kennedy

and Senator Hatch have just made is going to make this a debate
over a cigarette tax and not over children's health. I think that
that is a bad idea.

I believe that people ought not smoke. I do not smoke. I used to
smoke. When I was 17, I smoked Kools, when I was a youngster
in Russell, KS. I do not smoke anymore, and I like to persuade peo-
ple not to smoke. But there are a lot of people who do smoke, and
the question is what you are going to do as a matter of social policy
to discourage people. I think we ought to try to persuade people not
to smoke, but every time you talk about a tax, you draw tremen-
dous, tremendous opposition. A lot of people in a libertarian society
think that Government taxes too much now, and I frankly think
Government does tax too much. As I said, if you tried to tax orga-
nized crime, I think you would have a hard time getting any tax
through the Congress.

That is why I like the focus on children's health care, where we
have a compelling case. In the last couple of years, Senator Harkin
and I on a bipartisan basis have either consolidated or eliminated
134 programs in our subcommittee to save $1.5 billion to allocate
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to NIH and education. You were there, Mr. Chairman, and you
helped us do it, Senator Jeffords, on the subcommittee.

That is why I think that with the $1.7 trillion, we can assess our
priorities, and this is at the top. But I really am concerned when
we start talking about a tax, even a tax on cigarettes, that this pro-
gram is not going to move forward and that we are going to be de-
bating taxes and not children's health care.

Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I have some other questions
that I will submit to Senator Hatch on some of the criticisms that
have been raised.

Let me just say, finally, that there are those, Senator Specter,
who wonder why nonsmokers ought to be paying the bill for smok-
ers as a matter of equity as well, and they are paying it. They pay
at least $50 billion a year in medical costs directly and about an-
other $50 billion in lost wages and productivity.

Fine, for those who want to smokewe are not trying to prohibit
itbut I think that most workers, those who are paying the tax,
are also wondering why they are paying the tax for other people
who want to smoke cigarettes. I think that is an issue that at least
Members of the Senate ought to be able to make a judgment on
without impeding on the questionwe can dispose of that, and
then come back to the issues of health care for children.

Let me ask Senator Hatch, finally, on this issueSenator Hatch,
I know you have studied the settlement issue. Evidently, the $300
billion, which is a big chunk of change for anyone, can effectively
be paid if the cigarette companies increase their tax for a pack of
cigarettes by 50 cents without very much impact in terms of lost
sales. So with the 50 cents per pack, they would get $300 billion
in this period of time without really much of a loss.

Do you think that that is much of a settlement?
Senator HATCH. Well, you raise a good point. I agree with Sen-

ator Specter that the emphasis has got to be on child health, but
unfortunately, we have got to raise the money to pay for it, too.
And it seems to me that it is the most logical source in the world
to help pay for this, since smoking causes so many of our health
care problems in this society.

But 50 cents a pack should produce over 25 years $300 billion.
What the tobacco companies want for that is a global settlement
that will basically alleviate their product liability and alleviate all
the lawsuits that are going on. For that, they are willing to pay
that much money.

The fact of the matter is that if you look at children's health
care, what we are asking for is a very small percentage, but can
you imagine the health benefits, the community benefits, the soci-
etal benefits, the Government benefits that would come from
spending this modest amount of money in overall terms on chil-
dren's health?

Chatting with one of the leading tobacco industry executives not
too long ago, one of my friends said that the tobacco industry exec-
utive said, "I would do exactly what Senators Hatch and Kennedy
are doing if I were in their shoes." And the reason they say that
is because they themselves know that the industry is extremely
vulnerable right now; now that Liggett and Meyers has given these
revelations and these documents and these memoranda that show
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that they have been enticing kids into smoking, 3,000 a day, half
of whom will become addicted, and that it is much to their advan-
tage to entice teenagers into smoking because they will continue
smoking thereafter, and the profits will keep coming in.

Well, I do not want to climb all over the tobacco companies any
more than we have, but the fact is and it seems to me that this
is a reasonable user fee to be paid by those who actually use these
products. And it is not just direct smoking that causes health care
problems. We all know now, and it has been proven, that indirect
smoking or passive smoking causes problems, too.

So I think this is going to take off. I personally believe that peo-
ple are going to support this. It is a reasonable approach, and I
hope we can get it passed.

Senator SPECTER. Mr. Chairman, Senator Kennedy has misstated
my position. I do not stand for people who want to smoke. That is
what Senator Kennedy said, that Senator Specter stands for people
who want to smoke; and that is not my position at all, and it is
a blatant misstatement. I have not said that.

And when Senator Kennedy says he would like to have the Sen-
ate work its will, I am all for that. I vote against filibusters all the
time. Let the Senate work its will.

We have been at this hearing now for almost an hour, and in-
stead of focusing on children's health, we have focused on ways to
discourage people from smoking, and that is exactly wrong as to
what this legislation ought to establish. If we want to have legisla-
tion to discourage people from smoking, I am all for that. I will
support legislation to persuade people not to smoke. But we are
spending all of our time trying to discourage teenagers and others
from smoking, and that is away from smoking, and that is away
from the subject.

That is why I think if we push that line, this legislation to cover
children is not going to succeed.

Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, if I could speak as a matter
of personal privilege on it, and then we can move on.

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.
Senator KENNEDY. If the record says that I said that you are for

smokers, then let the record
Senator SPECTER. You said Senator Specter stands for people

who want to smoke.
Senator KENNEDY. You can have your position. That is fine. I will

agree with you.
Senator SPECTER. Well, do not misstate it, then.
Senator KENNEDY. Well, I am not distorting it when I say you

are against any increase in the tobacco tax in order to discourage
children from smoking. Are you against that, or are you for it?

Senator SPECTER. Well, I did not say that, either. I said
Senator KENNEDY. Well, would you tell us what you would sup-

port?
Senator SPECTER. Well, would you let me finish? You asked me

a question. Let me finish, let me finish.
Senator KENNEDY. Well, will you answer it? Will you answer it?
Senator SPECTER. Of course, I will answer it. I always answer

your questions.
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I do not think thatthe issue as to whether we ought to have
a tax to discourage children from smoking is something I might
well support, but I am not going to support it when we are talking
about children's health care, which is a red herring which will de-
feat us from getting the primary legislation.

I think that all the emphasis that you and Senator Hatch are
putting on trying to discourage people from smoking is very good;
it is excellentbut I do not think it ought to be attached as the
principal object of trying to get children's health care.

Look, herewe had legislation on the floor a few years ago for
motorcycle helmets and whether States ought to have the discre-
tion, and the Senate voted to give the States discretion. Then, an
amendment was offered that if people were not wearing motorcycle
helmets and were injured, they should not be paid by Medicaid.
And the Senate said nothey should be paid by Medicaid.

So that these are not issues which I think ought to be taken up
on children's health care. When this issue gets to the floor, if it is
on a cigarette tax, it is going to lose.

Senator HATCH. Mr. Chairman, just one thing. I am happy to see
that the Labor Committee is still true to form; there is still lots of
fire in this committee, and it is just great. [Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, indeed. Unless one of my other colleagues
has a compelling desire to ask a question of this panel, I would like
to move on to the next panel, if that is all right. [Laughter.]

Senator MIKULSKI. Mr. Chairman, I would just ask unanimous
consent that my opening statement be included in the record.

The CHAIRMAN. That will be done, for you and all members.
[The prepared statement of Senator Mikulski follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR MIKULSKI

Thank you, Senator Jeffords. This is a very important and timely
hearing. The health of our children is one of the most important
issues this committee and this country faces. Our children are the
future of this great country. Our children are our greatest resource.
Our children need to be a priority. I strongly support our efforts
to increase our understanding of the issues related to children's
health.

During the past months, our discussions have focused on the
need for health insurance for children. We all know the statistics.
More than 10.5 million children are not covered by health insur-
ancethat is 1 out of every 7 children.

In my State of Maryland, data for 1995-96 show that an esti-
mated 385,000 childrenor 29 percentunder the age of 18 went
without health insurance for at least one month during this 2 year
period. That is almost one-third of the children in Maryland. These
are children from working families. These are children in families
where parents work, but don't have health insurance benefits.
These are children in families where parent make too much money
to qualify for Medicaid, but not enough to pay for health insurance.

Let me give you an example. There is a family living in Southern
Maryland. They have two children. The youngest has mild heart
disease. The Mom quit work to stay home to take care of her chil-
dren. The husband is a self-employed carpenter making $40,000 a
year. They can get and individual policy, but it costs $9,000 a year.
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That is almost one fourth of their yearly income! The family has
a difficult decision to make. Should they go without insurance, or
should the Mom go back to work?

Today we are faced with a multitude of public health problems
resulting from societal changes. Increased poverty, child abuse,
child neglect, poor housing, violence, guns, substance abuse, and
the list goes on. In my own State of Maryland, poverty led to
168,000 children going hungry in 1993. Guns led to the death of
110 children under the age of 19 in 1993. 40,934 children were re-
ported as being abused or neglected, and 7,332 babies were born
to adolescents between the ages of 15 and 19 in 1994in many
cases babies giving birth to babies.

These major public health problems are having a significant neg-
ative impact on our children. Our children are becoming victims of
circumstances beyond their control. We have not done an adequate
job to protect them.

Substance abuse continues to be a major problem. Inhalants are
now the "drug of choice" for 13 year olds. 1994 Maryland data show
that over 17 percent of 8th graders have used inhalants. There is
a mother in Baltimore who is championing a new educational pro-
gram in the local schools called "For Pete's SakeDon't Use
Inhalants!". Her son Pete died last June at the young age of 15
after sniffing butanecommon every day lighter fluid. Pete's mom
didn't know about inhalants. She didn't know that her "good kid"
was experimenting with a common, but deadly substance.

Let me turn to another issue for a momentaccess for children
to primary health care. School-based health centers and demonstra-
tion projects are popping up all around the country. We need to
look closely at these projects. In my State, there is a school-based
health center in the largest elementary school in Baltimore. It has
an active community advisory board that is helping to meet the
needs of their children and families. The City Health Department
is also working with managed care organizations to develop sus-
tainable reimbursement to keep it going as a viable primary health
care site.

The issues surrounding the health of our children are broad, but
crucial. I have only touched on a few here. But the time has come
for us to be more proactive in the health care of our children. The
time has come for us to make sure children have health insurance
and a health care infrastructure that meets their needs.

Senator WELLSTONE. Mr. Chairman, if I could, I have a compel-
ling

The CHAIRMAN. You do have a compellingall right.
Senator WELLSTONE [continuing]. But I will not ask a question,

and I will just make a brief comment, because we have record
flooding in Minnesota, and I am going to have to leave later, and
I just want to make sure I get this on the record. I saw Mary Jane
England come in, and it prompted me.

I want to say Senator Hatch, Senator Specter, Senator Kennedy
and others that I am hoping that as this moves forward in a bipar-
tisan way, we will be able toyou know, I have been working with
Senator Domenici, and we have the situation where about 20 per-
cent of children in this country really struggle with mental health
problems. I do not need to tell you what the consequences of that
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are. And I hope that we will be able to work in the same kind of
nondiscrimination language so that we can make sure that children
are able to receive this care as part of a children's health care plan.

I just want to make that clear. I know that Senator Domenici
feels strongly about it, and I want to get that on the record, and
if I get a chance, I will ask that question of Secretary Shalala and
have her spell out what she sees. But I did want to get that on the
record.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Dodd.
Senator DODD. Just briefly as well, Mr. Chairman, I thank our

colleagues and welcome them back to the colleaguesweren't you
a member of this committee at one point, Arlen?

Senator SPECTER. No, but I would like to be. [Laughter.]
Senator DODD. Well, we would like to have you.
I would just like to point outand I know we say this from time

to timeand I do not disagree with my colleague from Pennsylva-
nia in the sense that we do not want this to be a tax debate, we
want it to be an issue that affects children; I think all of us agree
with thatbut let me just impress upon youI have asked for the
last 3 years for General Accounting Office studies, dating back to
1994-1995, to follow and track children's health issues, and the
most recent oneI asked for it about a year ago, in 1996, and got
the results back 2 or 3 weeks agothe results show that between
1989 and 1995, 5 million additional children have lost their health
care coverage. I will explain later why that has happened according
to the GAO report. But there must be a sense of urgency about
this, I would say, Mr. Chairman. I mean, if we go for an additional
periodit is now 10 million, but private health insurance is being
dropped by people, smaller employers are dropping it because they
cannot afford itso we have more and more people falling into this
category. there must be a sense of urgency. I know there are a lot
of priorities, but I would hope that this would be very, very high
on the list. It is early enough now, and we are moving, and if we
can find the common ground that Senator Hatch and Senator Ken-
nedy have on thisand I commend both of them for itand can
seek others in this processpride of authorship ought not nec-
essarily be what marks this particular effort here. We ought to
really see if we can in the coming weeks move on this and get it
done, or we are going to find these statistics continuing to mount,
and that is really my great concern.

If we have had a doubling of the amount of uninsured children
in 6 years in this country, and if we wait many more years, that
number is going to get higher, and the cost does not get less. So
I urge my colleagues here to do what they have been doing already,
but to see if we cannot come together on this bill at least in the
next few weeks.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you both very, very much. I assure you
that we are going to have plenty of opportunity as we move along
to continue this debate.

Senator HATCH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator SPECTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Our next witness is Secretary Donna Shalala.

Few people have led such a distinguished career in public service
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as Secretary Shalala. In her current role as Secretary of Health
and Human Services, she has worked tirelessly to improve our Na-
tion's health care system and, thus, the lives of Americans, espe-
cially children. It is, therefore, fitting that she join us today to pro-
vide the administration's very valued input on this legislation.

Madam Secretary, it is a pleasure to have you with us again.
Thank you so much for sharing your thoughts with us.
STATEMENT OF HON. DONNA E. SHALALA, SECRETARY, U.S.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, WASH-
INGTON, DC
Secretary SHALALA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and

members of the committee.
This is the season when life begins again. We know what

changes come with spring, but what makes an infant bloom to
healthy childhood and a child bloom to healthy adulthood?

As a recent Time magazine noted, we are starting to learn the
answers. Or, more to the point, we are starting to unravel the mys-
teries of how the minds of infants and children develop. That was
the purpose of yesterday's White House Conference on Early Child-
hood Development and Learningto share what we know and to
inspire people from around the country to find answers to what we
do not know.

This much is certainthe earlier we intervene on behalf of chil-
dren, the better, because the fact is that for children, health care
delayed can become a healthy future denied, and none of us wants
that. That is why we need to build a strong foundation for children
before they are even born with strong families, safe communities
and good prenatal care.

Let me say, Mr. Chairman, that Government does not raise chil-
drenparents raise children, with the help of family members and
communitiesbut Government does have a role to play. That is
why we are proposing important investments in children and fami-
lies, including an expansion of health care coverage for children.

The fact is that this administration is committing record re-
sources to children's health, with a strong focus on the unmet
health needs and disadvantaged children.

I would like to briefly describe for you some of what we are doing
and what we propose to do to promote the health of all children
and to assure that they have access to the health care services they
need.

Mr. Chairman, today, as previous speakers, the distinguished
Senators, have indicated, there are more than 10 million children,
one in seven, who go to bed every night without the security of
health insurance. These children are less likely to see a doctor, less
likely to get needed medicines, and more likely to suffer complica-
tions from treatable conditions than are children who have health
insurance. Almost nine out of ten uninsured children live with
working families; two-thirds live in families with incomes above the
poverty line.

As the President said in his State of the Union Address, no child
should be without a doctor just because a parent is without a job.
And as I have frequently added, no American child should be with-
out a doctor just because a parent has a job.
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This administration's proposal is designed to cut the number of
uninsured children by at least 5 million over the next 4 years. Let
me quickly outline how we are going to do that.

First, we are offering a hand up to workers between jobs who
need health insurance for their families while they get back on
their feet. Our budget dedicates $1.7 billion next year to help 3 mil-
lion workers and family members get up to 6 months of health care
coverage. This will help insure 700,000 children.

Second, we are proposing $750 million a year in grants to States
so that we can insure children who fall through the cracks because
their families earn too much to be eligible for Medicaid, but not
enough to afford private insurance.

Third, we are allowing States to provide a full year of continuous
Medicaid coverage for children. We estimate that this will extend
coverage to about one million children who receive Medicaid only
part of the year.

Fourth, as current law already provides, we intend to add one
million adolescents to Medicaid by the year 2000.

And fifth, we are working with States and health care providers
in an extraordinary public-private partnership to find the 3 million
children who are eligible for Medicaid but not currently enrolled.

Mr. Chairman, this is our proposal, and it has very good com-
pany. We look forward to working with you, Mr. Chairman, with
Senator Kennedy, Senator Hatch, Senator Daschle, Senator Specter
and others in Congress with their own legislative proposals to
achieve a bipartisan goalexpanding health care coverage for chil-
dren.

What is important is that we pass legislation this year. But we
believe that we also need to do even more than that, and we have
some other proposals in our budget, from Healthy Start, to our
strategy for reducing Sudden Infant Death Syndrome, to our
Healthy Child Care America campaign, to Safe Passages which fo-
cuses on the most difficult years of adolescence, to our national
strategy to prevent teenage pregnancy, and to the children's mental
health initiatives that so many of us have been interested in for
such a long period of time.

Mr. Chairman, it is practically a truism that what unites us as
Americans is far greater and far more important than what divides
us. The fact is we have never been a house divided against itself
when it comes to the goal of raising healthy children. We love our
children. We sacrifice for them. We want to learn more about our
children, how they grow, what they need, and what we can do as
parents, as families and as friends to help them reach a prosperous
adulthood, because if we work together, we can give every child not
just a spring to remember, but a lifetime of good health.

Thank you very much. You can tell, Mr. Chairman, that I have
cut my remarks considerably because of the time frame that all of
you have, and I would be happy to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Secretary Shalala follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF DONNA E. SHALALA

Mr. Chairman, this is the season when life begins again. We know what changes
come with spring. But what makes an infant bloom to healthy childhood? And a
child bloom to healthy adulthood? As a recent Time magazine noted, we're starting
to learn the answers. Or more to the point, we're starting to unravel the mysteries
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of how the minds of infants and children develop. That was the purpose of yester-
day's White House Conference on Early Childhood Development and Learningto
share what we know, and to inspire people from around the country to find answers
to what we don't know.

This much is certain: The earlier we intervene on behalf, of children the better.
Because the fact is, for children, health care delayed can become a healthy future
denied. And none of us want that. That is why we need to build a strong foundation
for children before they're even born with strong families, safe communities, and
good prenatal care.

How do we achieve those goals? Yesterday's conference, broadcast to sites across
the country, gave us some answers. It featured leading researchers and child ex-
perts who have spent their professional careers studying how the human mind
unfolds, and highlighted model programs that support parents and improve early
childhood development. The conference brought to light research and the every day
experiences of parents and care giversboth of which tell us that a child's environ-
ment during the early years is critical to his or her success in school and later in
life. Early intervention means less illness and disability, and more learning, devel-
opment, and productivity. But the conference must be the beginning of this discus-
sionnot the end. So I am pleased to be here during this time of renewal to talk
about how HHS is helping families help their children navigate safely to adulthood.

Let me say, Mr. Chairman, government does not raise childrenparents raise
children with the help of family members and communities. But government does
have a role to play. In particular, we must better understand the needs of children;
identify which needs are not being met; and then tailor assistance to meet those
needs. That is how we can help build the strong foundation children need to not
just survive, but thrive.

And that is why we are proposing important investments in children and families,
including an expansion of health care coverage for children. The fact is, this admin-
istration is committing record resources to children's healthwith our focus on the
unmet health needs and disadvantaged children.

Now I would like to describe for you some of what we are doing and what we pro-
pose to do to promote the health of all children, ad to assure their access to needed
health care services.

EXPANDING HEALTH COVERAGE OF CHILDREN
No strategy to promote children's health can be complete until we can guarantee

children access to the health care services they need. And this will not be accom-
plished until we guarantee that all children have adequate health insurance cov-
erage.

Nearly 10 million childrenone in sevenare uninsured in America today. These
children are members of our communities, our neighbors. Most of these children are
in working families, but millions of working parents cannot afford health insurance.
Nearly 90 percent of uninsured children have a parent who works. Two thirds live
in families with income above the poverty level.

Our goal is to improve the insurance and access needs of all of these children,
but the costs of doing so are prohibitive. Before the end of this century we intend
to make significant steps to meet that goal. Because there is no single reason why
these children are uninsured, however, no single solution exists. We will need to
cast a comprehensive net, working with State government as well as the private sec-
tor.

We welcome the opportunity provided by the Hatch/Kennedy Children's Health
legislation, Senator Daschle's proposal, Senator Specter's bills, and other congres-
sional efforts to dedicate significant resources for a children's health insurance ex-
pansion this year. A growing number of proposals introduced in the Senate ad
House of Representatives demonstrate bipartisan support on this important issue.
The stage is set for action this year. We can do it if we are willing to work together.

Medicaid
Medicaid is a critical safety net providing vital health services to low income chil-

dren. It currently covers approximately 18 million childrenor one out of every five.
Last year, Medicaid insured 64 percent (9.8 million) of all children with incomes
below the poverty level and 45 percent (14.1 million) of all children under 200 per-
cent of poverty. Medicaid pays for about one-third of deliveries in the United States
and covers over 90 percent of children with HIV/AIDS.

While children comprise over half of all Medicaid beneficiaries, they account for
only 20 percent of Medicaid spending. Federal and State Medicaid expenditures for
children were $30 billion in FY 1995.

For all its contributions to children's health coverage, the promises of Medicaid
are not all fulfilled. Part of our efforts to expand children's health insurance, there-
fore, focus on strengthening Medicaid's reach.
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First, we must fulfill the promise of Medicaid for children who are already eligible
under current law. An estimated 3 million children currently are entitled to Medic-
aid coverage but are not enrolled in the program.

Through a dynamic public/private effort and in partnership with the States, we
need to reach out to these children. We will seek State expertise on "best practice"
models that are working to enroll children and State advice on barriers to effective
enrollment, such as inadequate public knowledge and cumbersome application proc-
esses. We also will explore with States innovations that can simplify the eligibility
process, such as computerized eligibility determination systems, mail-in applications
and streamlined applications to determine eligibility in multiple programs. We also
will reach out to private managed care organizations and insurers, public and pri-
vate health care providers,' advocacy groups and foundations to develop strategies
to find and enroll these children.

Second, we propose that once enrolled in Medicaid, children are guaranteed a full-
year of health coverage. Currently Medicaid eligibility is determined on a monthly
basis. This process is expensive, cumbersome, and causes significant disruptions in
access to health care for poor children. For families with incomes very close to Med-
icaid limits, coverage is disrupted when incomes rise even slightly. In order to guar-
antee more stable coverage for children, we propose to provide States with the op-
tion to permit continuous Medicaid coverage for children for one year after eligibility
is determined.

Child health advocates and private health plans support this proposal. Guarantee-
ing 12-month continuous eligibility will improve continuity of coverage for children.
In addition, it will reduce the administrative burden on Medicaid officials, health
care and social service providers, and families.

Third, in addition to these reforms, we know Medicaid coverage will continue to
expand with the scheduled phase-in of coverage of adolescents in families below the
Federal poverty level.

State Partnership Grants
To reach uninsured children beyond the Medicaid safety net, we propose to dedi-

cate $3.75 billion over the next 5 years in State partnership grants to help cover
children in families with earnings that are too high to qualify for Medicaid, but too
low to afford private insurance. We believe this program will provide coverage for
an additional one million children. Our proposal builds on successful efforts under-
taken by a number of States. For example:

Florida's Healthy Kids program, a school enrollment-based comprehensive preven-
tive care program, has nearly 35,000 children enrolled statewide. Florida parents
pay a sliding-scale premium; income eligibility is established through free or re-
duced school-lunch eligibility. To participate, children must be uninsured and ineli-
gible for Medicaid. Although coverage is based on children aged 5-19 in participat-
ing schools, coverage is also offered to their younger siblings. The Florida program
has received a grant from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation to promote replica-
tion in other States.

Pennsylvania has expanded coverage to low-income children ineligible for Medic-
aid through public-private cost sharing programsone funded by Blue Cross/Blue
Shield and private donations, and the other (the Children's Health Insurance Pro-
gram in Pennsylvania) funded by a State cigarette tax. The program currently
serves over 50,000 children with a waiting list of over 5,000 more. In combination,
the programs provide coverage for children up to age 19 in families with incomes
below 235 percent of the Federal poverty level.

In July 1995, MinnesotaCare was providing coverage to approximately 44,000
children. MinnesotaCare is a publicly funded State program that covers some unin-
sured adults as well as children. Established in 1992, the program provides a com-
prehensive benefit package of coverage for children from families whose incomes are
below 275 percent of the Federal poverty level, are uninsured, and are ineligible for
employer-subsidized insurance.

Under our State Partnership Grant program, for children not otherwise eligible
for Medicaid, States may apply for funds to initiate or expand these types of pro-
grams. States have the flexibility to establish age, income and geographic guide-
lines, eligibility criteria, benefits, copayments, and premiums up to the full cost of
the program.

States also will be required to include features in their programs to prevent sub-
stitution of public funds for private employer-sponsored insurance. To date, State
children's health insurance programs have employed a variety of such features to
address the problem of "crowding out" of employer health coverage.

Workers Between Jobs
Finally, we must build on the health insurance reforms enacted last year under

this committee's leadership. We must ensure that once working families obtain
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health insurance, they are able to maintain coverage through periods of economic
hardship without risking imposition of new preexisting condition exclusions. The
Kassebaum-Kennedy health insurance reform law guarantees individuals access to
coverage without preexisting conditions limitations when they move from one group
insurance plan (including Medicaid) to another. People also are guaranteed access
to individual health insurance policies if they have maintained continuous group
coverage for a period of 18 months. Unfortunately, many families who become tem-
porarily unemployed lose their group health coverage and cannot afford to maintain
it under the options guaranteed by COBRA. Therefore, the administration proposes
to enable States to extend financial assistance to purchase health insurance cov-
erage for up to 6 months for families whose workers are between jobs. This program
will provide coverage for over 3 million working Americans and their families, in-
clun 700,000 children.

EARLY FOUNDATIONS
As we work to guarantee health insurance coverage for children, we must also

work to build an early foundation to anchor their lives. Through our public health
efforts we can prevent disease, promote health and development, and maintain
healthy communities in which our children can grow and thrive. The key to effective
public health is early intervention. For children, early interventions must begin
even before birth. That is why our child health programs integrate growth and de-
velopment services from pre-conception to childhood, beginning with our efforts to
prevent one of the worst preventable public health tragedies, infant mortality.

Infant Mortality
Although infant mortality rates in the United States have declined, we have much

work left to do. For example, infant mortality rates remain disturbingly high among
minority babies and in disadvantaged communities. This is why NII-I continues to
invest in clinical research to advance the health of young babies. It is why 34 States
have exercised their option to expand Medicaid coverage for pregnant women in
order to assure Fester access to lifesaving and cost effective prenatal care. And it
is why the administration is adopting new initiatives and expanding existing pro-
grams to combat infant mortality. Let me describe two of our key initiatives.

Healthy Start Demonstration Projects: Healthy Start demonstration grants
fund an outreach program designed to reduce infant mortality in communities
where the rate is twice the national average. The demonstration program, which
started in 1991, is helping high risk women and families in 22 communities report-
ing some of the highest infant mortality rates. Healthy Start will include 30 new
communities this year.

Healthy Start demonstration projects may succeed because they use the talent
and experience of local residents to overcome barriers to receiving prenatal care.
What kinds of barriers? Lack of awareness of the importance of prenatal care on
the part of high risk mothers, as well as problems with: too few health care provid-
ers; lack of accessible transportation; and lack of clinic hours during the evenings
or on weekends. Teaming up with the community has helped to lower the infant
mortality rate among high-risk populations. Healthy Start also features an aggres-
sive public information campaign to raise awareness of infant mortality and pro-
mote prenatal care and other healthy behaviors.

Back to Sleep: Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS)the mysterious and un-
explained sudden death of a sleeping babyis the nightmare of every parent with
a newborn. SIDS is the leading cause of death in infants between 1 month and 1
year of life. Although we have not yet unlocked the secret to SIDS, experts report
that the position of an infant during sleep appears to be a major contributing factor.
Infants who sleep on their back have a much lower risk of dying from SIDS than
infants who sleep on their stomach.

Consequently, HHS recently launched an expanded public information campaign
that builds on the "Back to Sleep Campaign" launched in 1993, to teach parents,
day care workers, baby sitters, grandparents, and other care givers to lay sleeping
infants on their backs. Our early campaign contributed to a 30 percent drop in SIDS
deaths, and we intend to continue this progress. To help spread the word, Mrs. Gore
has joined our campaign. And so has Gerber Foods. The company agreed to place
"Back to Sleep" messages on all Gerber infant cereal boxes.

Childhood Immunization
The next step in the fight to protect children's health is immunization. Because

of important scientific breakthroughs, we can now protect young children against
many seriousoften life threateningillnesses. But only if children actually get the
shots they need.

Thanks to persistent public health measures, access to childhood immunizations
has improved significantly. And thanks to a partnership between the Clinton admin-
istration and Congress, Federal funding for childhood immunizations has doubled
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since 1992. The President's FY 1998 budget includes nearly $800 million for child-
hood immunization programs. Under the President's leadership we have launched
a comprehensive Childhood Immunization Initiative. This initiative utilizes several
strategies: (1) improving immunization services for needy families; (2) reducing vac-
cine costs for lower-income and uninsured families; (3) increasing community out-
reach, participation and partnerships; (4) improving systems for monitoring diseases
and vaccinations; and (5) improving vaccines and vaccine use.

The strategy is paying off. In 1992, only 55 percent of 2-year-olds were properly
immunized. By 1996, 76 percent of the Nation's 2-year-olds received the full rec-
ommended series of vaccines. Today the number of preschool children properly im-
munized in the United States is at an all time high. Moreover, childhood vaccine-
preventable diseases are at or near record lows. For example, in 1995 the reported
cases of measles were the lowest since reporting began in 1912.

While childhood immunization rates are at an all-time high, nearly 1 million chil-
dren under age 2 still have not received the full series of vaccinations. One goal of
the Childhood Immunization Initiative is to increase vaccination levels for 2-year-
olds to at least 90 percent for 2000, for the initial and most critical doses, and to
reduce most diseases that are preventable by childhood vaccination to zero by 2000.

Child Care
Millions of children spend all or part of the day in child care. That is why safe

and healthy child care services are a pivotal component of our children's health
strategy. We are especially pleased that last year's welfare reform bill added signifi-
cant new funds for child care services and maintained the vital health and safety
protections so important to quality care. Last week, the National Institute of Child
Health and Human Development released new research indicating that the quality
of child care helps the cognitive and language development of young children.

In keeping with this focus, our Healthy Child Care America Campaign promotes
partnerships between child care providers and health care services in projects in 46
States and territories. We are in the final stages of funding the remaining States
and territories, expanding the campaign to include health professionals, and issuing
new streamlined model standards for States and communities.

With the number of parents entering the workforce increasing each year, this ad-
ministration is committed to working with Congress and others to assure the avail-
ability of safe and healthy child care.

Head Start
The Clinton administration has made the expansion and improvement of Head

Start a top priority over the last 3 years. Head Start is a proven success, providing
children a step up in their development. Funding for Head Start has grown substan-
tially from $2.2 billion in 1992 to $3.98 billion in FY 1997. President Clinton has
also proposed to fund Head Start at $4.3 billion in FY 1998, keeping us on track
to serve 1 million children and families in 2002.

In 1995, we launched the "Early Head Start" program to expand the proven bene-
fits of Head Start to low income families with children under 3 years of age and
to pregnant women. This initiative builds on the research base discussed yesterday
at the White House Conference on the importance of early stimulation and healthy
environments. We hope to serve 35,000 infants and their families next year.

All Head Start and Early Head Start Centers are required to have established
linkages with health, nutrition and other social services, to ensure the healthy de-
velopment of young children in those centers. In addition, Head Start and Early
Head Start centers engage in Medicaid outreach and referral for EPSDT services.

Maternal and Child Health Block Grant
Approximately 17 million women, infants, children, adolescents, and children with

special health care needs are provided services through the Maternal and Child
Health Block Grant program. This is a Federal-State partnership, with most of the
$681 million appropriated for this program being allocated directly to States to as-
sist in improving the health of mothers and children. More than $100 million is set
aside for special projects of regional and national significance in areas such as new-
born genetic screening, hemophilia, and child health improvement. A smaller
amountabout $10 millionis set aside for support of community-oriented pro-
grams such as home visitations, maternal and child health centers for pregnant
women and infants, and maternal and child health services to rural populations.

Safe Communities
Parents shouldn't have to worry that the food or juice they give their children will

make them sick or the places where they play could cause them permanent harm.
Protecting children from food borne illnesses and environmental hazards in their
communities is an important part of our strategy to see that all children get a safe
and healthy start in life.
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Food Safety: The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) estimates
that each year as many as 33 million cases of food-borne illness in the United States
result in up to 9,000 deaths. These include outbreaks caused by pathogens such as
E. Co li, Salmonella, Enteritidis, Vibrio Vulnzficus, and Cyclospora. For children, es-
pecially younger children, the problem is especially worrisome. The outbreak of hep-
atitis A among school-aged children in Michigan this month is just one of the many
recent cases demonstrating the need for stronger vigilance on food safety.

To respond effectively to these food safety issues, the President has proposed a
$43 million interagency food safety initiative for FY 1998. We are partnering with
U.S. Department of Agriculture to strengthen surveillance systems for food-borne ill-
nesses nationwide and to improve Federal/State coordination when food-borne dis-
ease breaks out.

Protecting Children from Environmental Exposures: The President is con-
cerned about the health of children who live near hazardous waste sites. Children
are not just small adults. Because they play outsidedigging, splashing and explor-
ingthey are more likely to come into contact with contaminants in the environ-
ment. Also, children are built closer to the ground than most adults. That means
they get higher doses per kilogram of toxic dust, soil, and heavy vapors. Toxic expo-
sures released from toxic waste sites can adversely affect or even permanently dam-
age the endocrine, immune, or nervous systems of children when exposure occurs
during critical windows in their development.

HHS is working with EPA to promote policies and practices that emphasize child
health. EPA is giving special consideration to ensure that environmental health
standards are protective for children. Also, EPA is working to expand community
right-to-know opportunities so that families have access to vital information about
children's environmental health risks. HHS is working with communities to train
more doctors to recognize and treat these child health problems. They, in turn, are
providing parents and teachers with more complete information on the child health
issues surrounding Superfund sites in their communities.

SAFE PASSAGES
In addition to establishing an early foundation for children, we must help chart

their course to navigate from childhood to adulthoodto provide them safe passages
through adolescence.

Too often in the past, policymakers grouped children of all ages together. We've
taken a more sophisticated approachby tackling the unique land mines that keep
many of our adolescents from making smart choices with the only lives they'll ever
have.

Teenage Smoking
An overwhelming body of public health data show that young people continue to

become addicted to nicotine, and that one out of every three will die prematurely
as a result of tobacco use. President Clinton is taking unprecedented steps to reduce
children's use of tobacco products.

Every year, tobacco-related cancer, respiratory illness, heart disease, and other
health problems take the lives of 400,000 Americansthe vast majority of whom
began smoking before their 18th birthday. Consequently, in August 1996, the ad-
ministration approved the boldest proposal ever put forward to remove cigarettes
and tobacco products from our children's lives. The goal of this initiative is to cut
tobacco use among our young people by half over 7 years by reducing the ready ac-
cess that teenagers have to tobacco products and by lessening the pervasive appeal
that these products have for potential underage users. To support the activities sur-
rounding this over-all goal, we propose to spend $70 million in FY 1998 to help
States comply with regulatory requirements, and provide financial and technical
support to States for tobacco control and cancer prevention activities.

Preventing Teen Pregnancy
Although on the decline, teenage pregnancy remains a serious problem to be ad-

dressed. Each year, about 200,000 teenagers age 17 or younger have children. These
babies often weigh too little and are at high risk for death. They are also likely to
be poor. About 80 percent of children born to unmarried teenagers who dropped out
of high school and are poor, compared to just 8 percent of children born to married
high school graduates aged 20 or older.

We also know that teens with disabilities are at very high risk of becoming preg-
nant or being sexually abused. Thus part of our Teen Pregnancy initiative is to iden-
tify the specials needs of these young people and develop special considerations for
the programs that serve them.

In January, this Department released the National Strategy to Prevent Teen
Pregnancy. This broad-based strategy includes nearly $65 million for abstinence
education programs. The key principles of the strategy are: (1) Parental and adult
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involvement; (2) Abstinence and personal responsibility; (3) Clear strategies for the
future; (4) Community involvement; and (5) Sustained commitment.

The Clinton administration has developed a comprehensive drug strategy, with a
particular focus on preventing substance abuse by young Americans. In addition to
its broad research agenda and funding for drug treatment and prevention, HHS is
targeting resources toward public education of America's young people about the
dangers of drug use. Our outreach strategy to the media and entertainment indus-
tries will secure their help in communicating the facts about marijuana and other
illegal drugs to young people.

HHS- supported research has shown that marijuana is the most commonly used
illicit drug in America. Recently, there has been a resurgence in marijuana use
among 12-to 17-year-oldswith rising usage rates every year since 1991. As much
a cause for concern is an increasing feeling among adolescents that there is little
or no risk to themselves or others in their abusing drugs.

To attempt to reverse these trends, the Department is increasing the resources
dedicated to preventing marijuana and other substance abuse. The HHS Youth Sub-
stance Abuse Prevention Initiative is working to combat these rising usage rates
with an aggressive communications strategy to reach young people early with the
message of prevention and opportunity. This initiative will allow HHS to mobilize
and leverage Federal and State resources, raise awareness and counter peer pres-
sure messages, and measure outcomes.

Approximately $63 million will be dedicated to State Incentive Grants in FY 1998.
To qualify for these grants, Governors are required to develop comprehensive State-
wide strategies for reducing youth substance abuse. In designing their plan, states
may propose their own approaches but will be offered a menu of effective substance
abuse prevention strategies and programs that are based on scientific research.

Physical Activity /Overweight
Another area of significant concern for future generations of healthy Americans

is the growing lack of physical activity in children and the rising prevalence of over-
weight kids. Nearly half of young people aged 12 to 21 years and more than one-
third of high school students are not vigorously active on a regular basis. Just last
week, a new study was released that examined the prevalence of overweight among
American preschool children from 1971 through 1974 and 1988 through 1994. This
study indicated that the prevalence of overweight increased among 4-and 5-year-olds
during that time. As a nation, we are failing to instill increasingly passive genera-
tions of our children with the habit of staying active and fit.

Through regular physical activity, young people can improve their cardiovascular
endurance and muscle strength, help control weight and reduce fat, and help build
healthy bones. Regular physical activity can also reduce anxiety and stress and in-
crease self-esteem. If maintained into adulthood, regular physical activity reduces
the risk of dying prematurely, dying of heart disease, and developing diabetes, high
blood pressure, and colon cancer.

To reinstate the importance of physical activity to our overall health, the Centers
for Disease Control and Prevention has developed Guidelines for School and Com-
munity Programs to Promote Lifelong Physical Activity Among Young People. These
guidelines will provide educators, sports and recreation professionals, health profes-
sionals, community leaders, and parents with concrete steps they can take to help
young people adopt and maintain physically active lifestyles. These guidelines are
being mailed to experts and professionals throughout the country to promote phys-
ical activity among young people.

Also, the President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sports, in cooperation with
The Ad Council, produced a 30-second public service announcement challenging
teenagers and pm-teens to make exercise or physical activity a part of their lives.
In a message prominently featuring the back side of blue jeans, young people hear
a message delivered in a voice they can relate to "Get Off It," and take it around
the block or take it on a bike ride.

Girl Power!
Girls and boys experience some aspects of early adolescence in different ways, be-

cause they encounter different social, cultural, physiological and psychological chal-
lenges. Providing safe passages for young girls, therefore, requires strategies devised
especially for them.

This year we have launched a national public education campaign called "Girl
Power!" designed with input from girls themselves to provide positive messages, ac-
curate health information and support for girls ages 9 to 14. Studies show that
many girls tend to lose self confidence during. this pivotal age, becoming less phys-
ically active, performing less well in school, and neglecting their own interests and
aspirations. It is also during these years that girls become more vulnerable to nega-
tive outside influences and to mixed messages about risky behaviors.
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Cigarette use among eighth-grade girls has jumped 45 percent between 1991 and
1995. Marijuana use is up among our teenagers, with the rate rising faster with
girls than with boys. Alcohol use is also high. Along with substance abuse comes
other risks such as depression and sedentary lifestyles. These problems have a
greater impact on girls than boys.

The goal of the Girl Power! campaign is to galvanize parents, schools, commu-
nities, religious organizations, health providers, and other caring adults to make
regular, sustained efforts to reinforce girls' self confidence, through positive mes-
sages, meaningful opportunities and accurate information about key health issues.
We currently have over 100 private and public partners, including young, visible
leaders like Olympic Gold Medalist Dominique Dawes.

CHILDREN'S MENTAL HEALTH AND DEVELOPMENT
Approximately 14 to 20 percent (8 to 13 million) of all American children experi-

ence mental and emotional disturbances. Included in this group are 3.5 million
youth-5 percent of the American child and adolescent populationwho have seri-
ous emotional disturbances.

Children's Mental Health Services
Since 1992, the Comprehensive Community Mental Health Services for Children

and their Families Program has worked with communities to plan, develop and im-
plement comprehensive, community-based, coordinated, family-focused, and cul-
turally competent systems of care for these children. In FY 1997, approximately $70
million will be distributed to 22 granteesStates, local governments, Native Amer-
ican reservations and tribal organizationsto provide an array of community-based
services organized to care for children with serious emotional, behavioral, or mental
disorders of sufficient duration to meet the diagnostic criteria specified in DMH-rv,
resulting in functional disturbances.

These grants assist communities in developing local systems of care that collabo-
rate mental health with child welfare, education, juvenile justice, and other appro-
priate agencies. The program also ensures that under-developed or non-existent
services, such as respite care, day treatment, therapeutic foster care, school-based
services, emergency services, and diagnostic and evaluations services, are funded.

Starting Early /Starting Smart
While significant progress has been made identifying and meeting the mental

health and substance abuse needs of older children and adolescents, the needs of
younger children have gone largely unaddressed. Research shows that increasingly
many young children demonstrate problems with respect to relationships, emotions,
and behavior, entering school with few intellectual, social, and emotional school
readiness skills.

Our Starting Early, Starting Smart initiative seeks to fill this gap by reaching
children at their most critical time for mental and physical development. This pub-
lic-private collaboration will develop strategies to address the needs of young chil-
dren, from birth to seven years, who are affected by alcohol, drug abuse, and mental
health disorders in their families.

We know more research on this critical age group is needed. We will identify ef-
fective approaches for improving cognitive, social and emotional outcomes for chil-
dren. These approaches will target the whole child in the context of the family and
will include primary care and mental health, as well as substance abuse prevention
and treatment for family members when appropriate. Finally, services will be com-
prehensive, child-focused, family-centered, and community based.

Through Starting Early, Starting Smart, we hoper to address these needs and cre-
ate community-based partnerships to sustain improved physical and behavioral
health and health care services.

CONCLUSION
Mr. Chairman, it is practically a truism that what unites us as Americans is far

greaterand far more importantthan what divides us. And the fact is, we have
never been a house divided against itself when it comes to the goal of raising
healthy children. We love our children. We sacrifice for our children. And we want
to learn more about our childrenhow they grow, what they need, and what we can
do as their parents, families and friends to help them reach a happy and prosperous
adulthood.

As I mentioned earlier, government cannot step into the shoes of these individ-
uals. But government can provide some of the tools, some of the research, and some
of the support that families need to raise healthy children.

That is what we are trying to do. From prenatal care to preventing teenage smok-
ing to expanding health insurance coverage for children and adolescents, the Clinton
administration is dedicated to giving every child not just spring to rememberbut
a lifetime of good health.

Thank you.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. I also will try to be brief
and allow you time to respond.

I think we are all very dedicated to doing all we can to help chil-
dren. I know that the usefulness of many of the programs in your
purview such as those at NIH, and the Substance Abuse and Men-
tal Health Services Administration is apparent. However, the rel-
evance to children's health of programs such as health professions
training programs or the Agency of Health Care Policy Research
may not be so apparent.

I wonder if you could briefly comment on the utilization of those
programs and whether they need to be strengthened when we go
through the reauthorization process?

Secretary SHALALA. Well, I think they do, and they are extremely
important because we need health professionals who are sensitive,
in the case of the health professions legislation, to cultural dif-
ferences, who come from different communities and are prepared to
go back into community health and into public health. So there is
a range of programs.

At the Agency for Health Care Policy Research, for which we
have a new director, Dr. John Eisenberg from Georgetown Univer-
sity, he will revitalize that agency with a specific focus on quality.
I believe, along with the Children's Health Initiative that Congress
will consider this year, that turning our attention to quality, to dif-
ferent ways of measuring quality, and to providing more consumer
information and consumer protection for the programs that are cur-
rently in place, private and public, is the direction in which we will
need to go in the future if we are going to maintain both the kind
of fiscal integrity that we intend, but also maintain a health care
system of the finest quality that this country continues to enjoy.

The CHAIRMAN. I know that you are doing what you can within
your administrative powers. For instance, I know that you are
working with the Environmental Protection Agency, among other
efforts. I wonder if you could explain some of the various things
you can do administratively to assist us as we craft legislation and
also describe what your top priorities are within those administra-
tive initiatives.

Secretary SHALALA. With the Environmental Protection Agency,
we are in particular working on issues related to lead, for example,
which direct affects children, as well as toxic substances. There is
a whole range of programs. There is a lot of cross-cutting in the
administration. HUD, EPA, and HHS, for instance, worked on the
lead issues together. All of these directly affect children's health,
and in fact, probably getting lead out of gasoline as Congress did
not so many years ago had a major effect on improving the quality
of children's health in this countryan example of a law that real-
ly did in fact make a difference in terms of the quality of children's
health. We still have a problem with lead-based paint, but that is
just one example of the range of things that we are doing for chil-
dren.

The CHAIRMAN. I just want to make sure that as we go forward
in creating new legislation, we do everything we can to enable you
to use your powers as fully as possible.

Senator Kennedy.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Welcome, Madam Secretary. We commend the President for
working to make sure that the children who are the sons and
daughters of the neediest people who quality for the Medicaid pro-
gram and are not receiving it should. In my own State of Massa-
chusetts, we see too many children who qualify but who have
dropped off in recent times, so there is a very important reason
why we should give that priority; and the sons and daughters of
parents who are in between jobs is another important feature; the
stimulation you are trying to give the States, $700 million a year,
to get the States moving along is also very important.

We are still going to find a group that is not going to be included
or covered by all of those, and they are going to need health are
coverage. Those numbers are increasing, as you yourself know. Can
you tell us about where caring for those children are in your own
priority and the administration's priority in terms of health care
coverage?

Secretary SHALALA. The children who are left out of the health
care system in the United States, as you well know, Senator Ken-
nedy, from your own bill, are those children whose parents are
working, but they are too low income either to take advantage of
an employer's program, or the employer does not provide family
coverage, or they simply do not have the income to pay a premium.
It is an access problem. They often start out on Medicaid. A parent
may get another job, or their income may go up a little so they are
above the line for the Medicaid cut-off. Again, working parents who
cannot provide health insurance for their kids are left out of the
system.

The tragedy is how well we have done in some aspects of the wel-
fare bill where, in about half of the States, if you go through the
welfare system into a job, you will be covered with health insur-
ance for at least 2 years; in the other half of the States, you will
be covered with health insurance for yourself and your kids for at
least 1 year. And yet people who go directly into the same kinds
of jobs would not have health insurance available to them because
they did not go through the welfare system.

We need to do something about the children of low-income work-
ing parents, and I think that that is exactly what your bills propose
and what the President is interested in.

Senator KENNEDY. I know you were here during the earlier dis-
cussions, and I think that even though we may have a difference
with regard to the cigarette tax and the health implications for
children with regard to increasing the tax, nonetheless as I under-
stand your position, you are ready to work with us across the
board, Republicans and Democrats, as we try to come up with a
legislative solution to deal with that. Senator Hatch and I are still
in the process of expanding the support for our initiative, but we
understand that you and the administration are prepared to work
with us to try to deal with those who do not have health coverage,
and that you believe that that is important and it is a priority?

Secretary SHALALA. It is, Senator Kennedy, and we have no dis-
agreement with anyone in this country about the effects of tobacco
on children. The President has spoken eloquently, and we have our
own regs going into place. And while we have financed our program
within the President's balanced budget proposal, and we believe

38



35

our program is compatible with the Hatch-Kennedy bill and some
of the other bills, we are simply prepared to work both on the de-
sign of the program and to consider the financing that might be
proposed as part of this longer discussion. But we want to get
where everyone wants to get, and that is to make sure that every
child in this country, particularly these children of working parents
who have no chance of health coverage, gets health insurance.

Senator KENNEDY. So at least the initiative that we have talked
about with Senator Hatch is not in conflict with the administra-
tion.

Secretary SHALALA. Absolutely not; they are consistent.
Senator KENNEDY. Good. And would you agree with me that cer-

tainly one of the most important steps we can take this year to im-
prove the lives of children is to substantially expand insurance cov-
erage to the uninsured children?

Secretary SHALALA. Absolutely. It would be an extraordinary step
for this country to make sure that these children who have no
health insurance have good health insurance.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Collins.
Senator COLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I also thank you for

my rapid ascent in the Labor Committee in regarding to seating.
I was feeling a bit ostracized sitting in my usual seat, trying to
hold up my whole side of the aisle, so I appreciate it.

Senator WELLSTONE. Mr. Chairman, I thought Senators were
supposed to wait for at least a year before they could move up.

Senator DODD. Some move up in chairs pretty quickly. [Laugh-
ter.]

Senator COLLINS. I very much appreciate the Secretary's testi-
mony this morning. I want to talk about a very intriguing statistic
that was on an earlier chart which was up only very briefly.

You mentioned that one out of seven children in America is unin-
sured, which is of great concern to me and is one reason why I
joined as a cosponsor on the Hatch-Kennedy bill, although not on
the cigarette tax part.

In addition, I believe there was a statistic that 87 percent of un-
insured children come from working families.

Secretary SHALALA. Right.
Senator COLLINS. That is of great concern to me because it sug-

gests that we are doing a better job taking care of the very poor
than we are of the working poor.

But then there was an intriguing chart that said that not all un-
insured children are poor, and I wonder if you could comment on
the 30 percent of uninsured children who come from families where
it appears they should be able to afford coverage. Can you give us
any insight as to why that population is not insured?

Secretary SHALALA. Well, I think that what these charts probably
look at is a range of poverty, and these children will be somewhere
in the lower middle-income group; they may just bounce out of the
system. They are simply not at the poverty line or just above the
poverty line, but may be just above that. That is number one.

And number two is there will always be children, because their
parents are unemployed for a period of timewhich the President
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approaches in his own workers' bill-who are middle class; dad loses
his job, they really do not have the money to keep up on their
health insurance, since it is not built into their budget, so they lose
it for a period of time, and they are out of the health insurance sys-
tem for a period of time. So you are always going to have a certain
number of people who are out of the health insurance system.

The other group may be in a place where the health insurance
is so expensivethey are in a rural area, in a farm area, where it
is very expensive to have family coverage because you have to buy
an individual plan. So some of this is direct access, some of it is
out of work for a period of time, not being able to keep up you
health insurance in the system. The point is that everyone ought
to have access. All of us are talking about voluntary programs.

Senator COLLINS. I suspect that part of that group is also chil-
dren living with parents who are self-employed and do not buy in-
surance coverage, and that is one reason why I support 100 percent
deductibility for self-employed individuals.

Secretary SHALALA. Right.
Senator COLLINS. Another issueyou mentioned in your written

testimony that 3 million children are eligible for Medicaid, and yet
they are not enrolled. When I think of my State, I know of people
who, while working, are poor and really struggling to make ends
meet. Their children would be eligible for Medicaid, but they view
Medicaid as a welfare program, and because of their pride, they do
not enroll their children.

Can you suggest some ways that we could remove the stigma, if
you will, or make it easier for them to enroll, and also expand more
specifically on what you are going to be doing with Governors to
expand and to reach that population?

Secretary SHALALA. I have two answers to that. No. 1pass one
of these bills that gives the money to the States so they can design
a program flexibly and put their own identity on it. You are about
to hear from Governor Dean of Vermont. That is precisely what he
has done with his "Doctor Dinosaur" program, with a big publicity
campaignI do not want to take his thunder awaywhere people
did not identify that program with a poverty program. So that is
number oneflexibility to the Governors; they put their own name
on it; it is designed as a program for working families.

The second point I would make is that a lot of families who are
in Medicaid now do not realize they are eligible, or their incomes
bounce around. One of the things that I hope Hatch-Kennedy and
some of the other plans will look at is a simple proposal that we
have that we learned from Head Start. In Head Start, if you are
enrolled in Head Start, and your mom suddenly gets a job that gets
you above the income level, you stay in Head Start for the whole
year. We did not want to pull the kid out of Head Start. We need
to do the same thing for Medicaid. Once enrolled in Medicaid, we
ought to keep the children there for the full year and then they can
be transferred to the new State program if they are over the in-
come limit.

The importance of that is that some of these 3 million either
bounce around the income level, or it is identified with the stigma
of poverty. But the transition may be as important for picking up
a number of million children as actual new programs that the Gov-
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ernors design themselves. So I hope that this committee, working
with the Senate Finance Committee, will worry about that a little
bit. It has worked very well for us in Head Start.

Senator COLLINS. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Wellstone.
Senator WELLSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, a couple of observations and then a couple of ques-

tions on mental health, Madam Secretary. For the record and for
the benefit of others hereand Governor Dean will talk about Ver-
montin Minnesota, I think we have really led the Nation. We
cover children up to 275 percent of poverty. This has been ex-
tremely successful and commands widespread support in the State
of Minnesota. This is absolutely, if you will, the right thing to do.

Second, some questions that have been raised about the Hatch-
Kennedy bill, and we are going to get some testimony from public
health people here today. I do think that we should think about
covering uninsured pregnant mothers. I think the whole issue of
prenatal care is so critical and is very much a part of this focus
on what we need to do from the very beginning. So I just want to
raise that as a question.

I also want to express some skepticism, even though I think that
may be, if you will, the political compromise and maybe a very good
compromiseI am all for getting something doneabout whether
this should be optional. I think the argument that can be made is
that this is a matter of national community responsibility to make
sure that each and every child has decent health care coverage so
that each and every child in our country can reach full potential.
I do not know whether we ought to make it optional or not, but
those are the questions that I would raise.

On the mental health part
Secretary SHALALA. Senator Wellstone, Medicaid is now optional.

No parent is forced to enroll his or her child in Medicaid. I think
that is what we are talking about here in the word "optional."

Senator WELLSTONE. I am talking about whether States partici-
pate in the program.

Secretary SHALALA. Well, Medicaid now does not require every
State to participate in the program. Arizona, in fact, has a different
program. But they all end up doing this in one way or another. I
cannot imagine a State, and I do not know of a Governor who does
not want to move into this area given the opportunity to put some
resources into it.

Senator WELLSTONE. I absolutely hope that that is the case, and
that is not going to be my inquiry today. I understand that full
well. I just said that I think it is an issue of national commitment,
and I hope that every State will do it, and whatever we can do to
make sure that happens is what I want to do.

A question for you. Again, on the mental health front, I think
you are well aware of the statistics that two-thirds of our children
and adolescents who are really strugglingand we are talking
about 11 million children in this countrydo not receive any care
at all. I have here a quote from Dr. Steven Hyman, the director of
NIMH, talking last year in testimony before the House Labor-HHS
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Appropriations Subcommittee, that children and mental illness is
a "national emergency."

I wanted to ask you whether it would be fair to assume that
and I think I ask this question on behalf of Senator Domenici as
wellthe administration was very supportive last year in making
sure there was no discrimination hereis it fair to assume that the
administration would be pushing hard to make sure that we do not
have any discrimination also when it comes to mental health cov-
erage for children in a children's health care bill, that we have the
same parity?

Secretary SHALALA. We would do what is consistent. I think
Hatch-Kennedy would cover any group here already, so we already
have the law on the books. What we would have to worry about a
little are the individual policies, probably. But all of us expect to
have a package that is similar to the Medicaid package of some
kind, so I think we could work through any issues that are not al-
ready covered by Hatch-Kennedy.

Senator WELLSTONE. And ifand I think Senator Kennedy has
been a champion in this area, but just to put the question to you
if we need to work out the language to make it crystal clear that
we will not have a kind of, if you will, discrimination here in which
the mental health coverage of children will not be included in what
we say is health care coverage, we would get good support from the
administration on that, I would assume?

Secretary SHALALA. We have been consistent in this area, as
have all the sponsors of all of these bills, so I think that we would
want to be consistent with what we have done already for children
within the Medicaid package.

Senator WELLSTONE. Madam Secretary, based on your own expe-
rienceand that was a "Yes" answer, it sounded like to me; that
is what I take it as

Secretary SHALALA. Right.
Senator WELLSTONE [continuing]. Because the President and you

were very supportive last year, and seriously, just to focus on this
for a secondand I think I know where my colleagues on the com-
mittee stand on thisbut this is a bit of a national scandal. We
have two-thirds of our children who are struggling with mental ill-
nessnot a small number of childrenwho really do not receive
any care at all, and the consequences are devastating for those
children, for families, for communities. And we certainly want to
make sure that if we are now going to talk about health care cov-
erage for children, that we include mental health coverage as well.

So again, I would hope we would have very strong support from
the administration in ending this discriminationand I think you
agree. That is the way I take your answer.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Mikulski.
Senator MIKULSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Secretary Shalala, one of the reasons I have so enjoyed working

with you is that not only have you long experience in managing
large and unwieldy organizations, but you come out of a street and
neighborhood organizing background, and this then takes me to a
series of questions that I have.
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I think that as the committee ponders how best to serve the
needs of America's children, we have the long-range goal of provid-
ing universal access, and the Kennedy-Hatch bill will go a long way
in that. While we are working on that long-range goaland I be-
lieve it will take more than one session, or at least 1 year to move
a complex billmy question then goes to the short range.

How can we this year focus on advancing through existing pro-
grams a very specific, targeted way that we can work on a non-
partisan basis, being able to advance improving children's health
care, particularly through the public health models we have? What
would you say are the top priorities, and essentially it is support-
ing what Senators Jeffords, Kennedy, Hatch and the rest of us
want to achieve, but it is also a very important point that Senator
Specter raised. In this year's appropriation, what can we do to real-
ly be able to do that, and what would you recommend as the top
five areas on which to focus?

Secretary SHALALA. Well, in addition to new legislation that will
help expand health insurance, I think that what we have said is
that we need to make an extraordinary effort to find the 3 million
children who are eligible for Medicaid and do not now get Medic-
aid. That is not easy to do, and it must involve every community-
based organization that we fund and work with across the coun-
tryevery child care center, every school, every community center,
every Head Start centerwherever children congregate, we have
got to make an effort to identify those children and get them en-
rolled in Medicaid in a very systematic way.

In addition to that, our community health centers, which are
places where these programs operate, our WIC programs, our ma-
ternal and child health programswe need to make sure that the
funding streams continue in those programs so that we maintain
the connections of public health to children, particularly children
who do not have easy access to health care providers.

Senator Milansiu. So that what you are saying is that part of
bringing poor children into a health care delivery stream is identi-
fying the 3 million children. Is there a national directive coming
out of the White House?

Secretary SHALALA. We are in the process of putting together
what I would describe as a long-term campaign with every element
of the Department, including the Department of Education, work-
ing very closely with the Governors, to put all of these pieces to-
gether.

One piece that would help us is the one I just referred to. If,
when you enroll a child in a health plan, you can keep him there
for a year, we get another group of health plans that help us to
find the children, because right now, if that child is dropped after
a month or two, there is not a lot of

Senator MIKULSKI. Secretary Shalala, how about if you enroll a
child in a Head Start program or in school, that you need to iden-
tify where your children's health care is?

Secretary SHALALA. Yes.
Senator MIKULSKI. Let me come back
Secretary SHALALA. And in fact, a combination of school identi-

fication and enrollmentwe do it now in Head Start, but we need
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to expand it to every place where young mothers and children are
located to find the children.

Senator MIKULSKL I would like to really encourage urgency in
this, and this then goes to the utilization issue. I think the efforts
of Senator Hatch and Senator Kennedy, Senator Dodd, Senator Jef-
fords and others, have a long history here of really wanting to ex-
pand access to universal care. But you and I know that access does
not necessarily mean utilization. And therefore, while we are work-
ing on the 10 billion kids, the 7 billion without health insurance,
we have a whole host of other children who either have Medicaid
or are eligible for Medicaid, or have health insurance where utiliza-
tion does not occur. And I am looking for how we can create both
a sense of urgency and a sense of outreach and a sense of organiza-
tion on how to do this.

This then takes me to the question about school-based efforts.
Children use health care differently, depending on how old they
are. Those in Head Start need something different than those in
elementary school, and you and I know that teenagers need a dif-
ferent type of access than a 6-year-old.

What are your thoughts on expanding the ability, then, for
schools to really be a partner or be the actual point of the delivery
of at least preventive health care and certain elements of primary
care? I would like to put a nurse practitioner, or several of them,
in every school in the United States of America, backed up by a so-
phisticated team.

Secretary SHALALA. Last week, I visited a school in Washington,
DC that does exactly that; it has an advanced practice nurse in an
"adolescent wellness center," which is what they call it, in the high
school. In that center, they offer a full range of services

Senator MiKutsm. We know that, but how are we going to do
this? In other words, everybody can tell me individual anecdotes,
but individual anecdotes do not add up to a national policy or a na-
tional organizational effort.

Secretary SHALALA. Right, but those decisions are individual
public health decisions in communities. The public health block
grant program is used for these programs. We have a number of
demonstrations program through the Medicaid program in HCFA
to expand school-based health programs. The new proposals both
from the President and from Senator Hatch and Senator Kennedy
will allow the States to build on different ways of organizing health
care delivery, and that includes doing it in schools as an appro-
priate place to provide health care services.

Senator MiKuLsKi. Madam Secretary, my time is up, and I just
want to do two things. One, I want to thank you for approving the
waiver for Maryland that enables us to put Medicaid kids in man-
aged care, thus giving them a medical home so we know; and then,
number two, your whole career has been involved not only in social
programs, but social movements. And I think we need a "social
movement" attitude to create the energy and vitality to get these
3 million kids in and the political will to do the other 7 million, and
I look forward to working with you.

Secretary SHALALA. Thank you very much, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Dodd?
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Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank
you, Madam Secretary, for being with us, and we also welcome
Governor Dean, whom we will hear from shortly. It is a pleasure
to have both of you with us.

I will ask unanimous consent, Mr. Chairman, to include some
opening comments for the record and that of Senator Harkin also.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, so ordered.
[The prepared statements of Senators Dodd and Harkin follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD

Mr. Chairman, let me first take this opportunity to thank you for
convening this hearing on an issue of long-standing concern to my-
self and many other members of this committeethe health status
and health insurance coverage of children.

The link between children s health and insurance coverage is, in
my view, very clear we know that insured children are more likely
than those without coverage to receive primary care, immuniza-
tions and treatment for injuries

For several years now, I've been keeping a close eye on trends
in health insurance coverage for children. I regret to say that with
each passing year I become more and more alarmed at the direc-
tion in which these trends are heading.

In 1995, I requested a report from GAO on medicaid and chil-
dren's health care coverage. That report indicated that a substan-
tial number of uninsured children, 2.3 million, were eligible for
medicaid, but were not enrolled and thus were unable to benefit
from the critical services this program provides.

Another GAO report released in 1996 contained even more dis-
turbing newsthe percentage of children without health insurance
was at its highest point since 1987. In fact, 14 percent or 10 million
children were uninsured. In my home State of Connecticut alone,
80,000 children, or 1 in 10 were uninsured.

And in the most recent GAO report from February of this year,
we learned that between 1989 and 1995, 5 million children lost em-
ployer-sponsored insurance coverage. (see chart) The reasons for
this variedmany companies do not offer dependent coverage.
Some of those that do charge rates that many employees cannot af-
ford. Whatever the reason, more children now go without care.

In addition to the issue of children's health care, I remain very
concerned about the impact of welfare reform on the health and
well-being of America's poor children.

Mothers on welfare may lose coverage for their children as they
move into low-paying jobs that don't offer insurance.

I am also gravely concerned and dismayed that the welfare re-
form legislation will result in 135,000 disabled children losing their
551 benefits, and for many, their medicaid benefits as well since
SSI confers automatic eligibility for medicaid.

At the confluence of these disturbing trends and policies are the
10.5 million children who continue to go without the healthcare
they need. I know that we can do better.

I am encouraged by the enthusiasm with which my colleagues on
both sides of the aisle have approached this issue. I look forward
to hearing from the witnesses today and to working with them to-
ward ensuring the health of our children.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR HARKIN

Mr. Chairman, first I would like to thank you for holding this
important hearing. I can think of few more important topics for
this committee to be considering. Ensuring the health and well-
being of our Nation's children is one of the most important and
cost-effective investments our society can make. This hearing af-
fords us the opportunity to consider different proposals and to dis-
cuss concrete ways we can help children gain access to comprehen-
sive, quality health care.

Back in 1994when it became clear that comprehensive health
care reform was deadlockedI proposed a compromise approach,
what I called a "down payment" plan.

I said: Let's at least provide the self-employed with 100 percent
tax deductibility. Let's have insurance market reforms like port-
ability. And most importantly, let's cover kids. Since then, we've
achieved some of those goals and we've moved forward on the
health care front. But one thing hasn't changed. Todayas in
1994kids are being left behind.

As the author of the '94 kids health plan, I wish we could have
passed it then. We should have. But I am pleased that it is now
a top Democratic goaland that it has now become a bipartisan ef-
fort.

There are almost 10 million children in our Nation without
health insurance. A recent Families USA report listed 234,000
Iowa children as uninsured at some point in the past 2 years. And
their numbers are growingchildren are, in fact, the fastest grow-
ing group among the uninsured.

More often than not, these children are not from the poorest fam-
ilies. Nine out of ten children without insurance live in families
with working parents. Two-thirds live in families with incomes
above the poverty line. And three in five live in two parent fami-
lies. And the sad truth is, when families don't have health insur-
ance for their children, they are less likely to seek the wellness or
preventive care children need to grow up healthy, active and
strong.

Too many American families are like the Harris family of Atlan-
tic, Iowa. Larry Harris works at a construction company and Mrs.
Harris is a self-employed small business consultant. Larry Harris
has insurance through his jobbut the children aren't eligible. And
the family simply can't afford extra coverageso the kids must go
without.

That's just not right.
Children in America have a fundamental right to education, and

they ought to have a fundamental right to affordable health care.
Something is seriously wrong when prisoners have a right to

health care, but kids don't.
Like the proposal I put forward in 1994, I believe we have to ap-

proach this with reason and common sense. I am pleased to see
representatives of the private sector at this hearing, because I be-
lieve we must take a public-private approach to solving this prob-
lem. Because all of usgovernment, businesses, communities and
familiesrecognize that if kids don't have a healthy start, we pay
a heavier price down the road.
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I like what I see in many of the children's health proposals that
have been put forward this year. We need to take a close look at
which proposal will ensure that the most children get covered. And
we all need to join forces to move the best proposal forward.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing, and for rec-
ognizing that kids need coverage and working families need a help-
ing hand. Let us stay united behind one goal: Every child in Amer-
ica should have quality, affordable health care.

We shouldn't close the books on this session of Congress until
we've achieved that goal.

Thank you.
Senator DODD. I have stated this in the past, but I think it de-

serves being repeated, and I do not say this as a source of argu-
ment, because I am sure the Secretary agrees with it, but it is
stunning to me. Just to give you an idea, while the rest of the coun-
try has been enjoying sort of a boom, and things have been going
well, a lot better, over the last 6 years of growth, my State has
lagged behind economically for a lot of reasons, which I will not go
into this morning. But to give you some idea of what we may be
up against here when we face the inevitable downturn economi-
cally, Connecticut, despite its per capita earningsthe highest in
the countryranks as the third fastest State in the number of chil-
dren who are losing health coverage. One out of eight children has
lost health coverage in the last 5 years in my State, and our econ-
omy has not been great.

So that when I point to these statistics behind me here, which
we just got back from the General Accounting Officethe third
such study on children's health that we have done now in 3 years
you see that 5 million children in 6 years have lost private health
insurance. And that is with a relatively good economy. the economy
is pretty good in the country. Imagine, if you will, that we end up
with unemployment numbers that begin to move up, simulta-
neously with people going off welfare to work, and the jobs that are
out there and the lack of health care coverageI would just say
to you that if we do not have a heightened sense of urgency about
this, we are going to be looking at a problem that dwarfs the num-
bers we are talking about today.

So againI have said it beforeI commend my colleague from
Massachusetts and the Senator from Utah and othersSenator
Daschle and Senator Jeffordsfor their ideas, but I am very hope-
ful that the administration will become just as aggressive as they
have on any other single issue I can think of about this in terms
of getting us together up here to come up with a proposal that we
can support and move forward.

It is embarrassing when every State in this country requires
auto insurance, every State in the country requires home insurance
if you get a mortgage; if you go to prison in this country, you get
health care, and if you get public assistanceand you may not
show up for it for various reasonsbut you get health care. But
when 87 percent of the uninsured children in this country come
from working families, and we seem to be just sort of waddling
around on this thing without any sense of urgency that I think we
ought to have on it.
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So those are my general opening comments, Mr. Chairman, and
I State them here again because I am just fearful that we are going
to end up just sort of bickering about this thing, and talking about
a revenue source which I think we can come to terms with and
agree on pretty quickly and really move on this issue in the next
several months.

Let me raise just two quick issues if I can, which were not part
of your public testimony here, but I have a longstanding interest
in child care, and there was a very worthwhile conference yester-
day at the White House on early development of children which,
with other matters up here, I unfortunately could not attend. But
the National Institute of Child Health and Development, part of
NIH, just did a study released last week, which you talked about
in your prepared remarks, which found that the quality of child
care influences the cognitive and language development of children.
I am very interested, and I tried with the welfare reform bill to get
more quality into the child care programs. And again, we all know
the tremendous demand for child care which is going to increase,
but how do we ensure that the quality of care is not going to dete-
riorate? And this study certainly reinforces everything that many
of us have been saying for years. That is one.

The second issue about which I am gravely concernednow, this
is not a large number when we talk about 10 million kidsis that
135,000 disabled children are going to lose their SSI benefits. In
fact, Eunice Kennedy Shriver wrote I thought a very eloquent piece
a week or so ago in The Washington Post on this, and I was
stunned by it. In fact, I think I sent you a letter immediately, but
I bring it up here todayand again, it is not a huge number; it is
135,000. But these kids will lose their SSI benefits because of a
change in the definition of disability brought about by welfare re-
form, and I suspect you can get unanimous support up here to do
something on this if it requires legislative action.

So I am anxious to hear your response about what is being done
immediately to see to it that these families with these disabled kids
are going to be brought into the system as a result of being
dropped out of it because of the welfare reform legislation.

Secretary SHALALA. On health care for the SSI kids, we have put
restorations in our budget for this year. We believe most of those
children are going to requalify for Medicaid because of their income
levels. For those who do not, we have put a restoration request into
our budget, and we will fight for that restoration for those children.

Some of the SSI kids, because they are going to be requalified
individually, will requalify under another category. As you know,
it was the mental impairment piece that was redesigned by Con-
gress.

Senator DODD. Yes.
Secretary SHALALA. Social Security is in the process of reviewing

every case, but we intend that all of the children who are currently
on SSI will be bale to continue their Medicaid at a minimum, ei-
ther qualifying at an income level or qualifying because they were
on SSI previously, and we want to continue them at least on Med-
icaid for those who are currently on SSI.

Second, on your point about the children who have been left out
of coverage or are losing coverage, the connection between employ-
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ment and health insurance is starting to come apart. The impor-
tance of the bills and the flexibility in these bills is to put it back
together, to go back out for workers and try to figure out a way
to fill these gaps. It is exactly what Senator Collins was asking
aboutwho are these children? Their parents are employed; their
employer drops the health insurance or shifts more of the cost onto
the employee, which is the other thing that is happening in the
system.

Senator DODD. Yes. That is what this GAO reportand I will get
you a copy of this studythere was a spike of 18 percent in 1 year
in health care costs. Now, in the last couple of years, health care
costs have been relatively stable. We had 29 million people in 1993
who lost health insurance, either because their companies could not
afford to keep it any longer because of the cost, or they shifted the
burden to the employee to such a degree that it went up to $150
or $200 a month, and they just could not afford to do it. They had
decent incomes, but given the number of kids they had and so
forth, they just fell off the tracks.

I would like you to comment quickly on child care, too, if you
could.

Secretary SHALkLA. On the child care issue, we are increasingly
concerned about two things. No. 1, Congress decided to leave most
of the requirements for child care quality to the States. The States
came in and argued that they could take care of the quality meas-
ures; they would set them up themselves. All of the new studies
are showing that we have serious problems in quality. And as we
put more money out there, it is being spread more thinly. We do
not have a firm fix yet on what has happened with the new child
care money that you worked so hard to get into the welfare bill and
whether the States are now pushing out, as anecdotal information
would suggest, this exact groupthese low-income workers who did
not go through the welfare system.

Senator DODD. They are being pushed out.
Secretary SHALALA. One of the things that the President an-

nounced yesterday is that he will have a White House Conference
on Child Care to call attention to the quality issues in time for the
budget discussion, his own budget discussions. But I think the im-
portant point is that we will be up here, both reporting on what
we know on the quality issue and, as soon as we can, reporting on
the money issue in terms of what is happening in the States.

Many of the States are adding more money. The extra money
that they had as a result of the downturn in their welfare load,
they are adding more money for child care. The issue is are they
simultaneously focusing on quality as we did in Head Start, where
we said the new money, a substantial part of it, had to be allocated
to improve the quality of that program. But that is the issue.

Senator DODD. Yes, well, they are not doing it.
The CHAmMAN. Senator Harkin.
Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Madam Secretary, let me again welcome you and thank you for

all the efforts you have been making over 4 years and continue to
make this year in extending as much as you can within the budget
confines we have given you and the appropriations that we have
given you better health coverage to both preventive health care and
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the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, and to other enti-
ties to give to our kids. I think you have done a remarkably good
job. I just wish we had the appropriations to really let you do what
you have been doing in a broader sense. But I guess that is what
this bill is all about is trying to find a mechanism whereby we can
really cover all of these kids.

I have two thoughts. First, on the Healthy Start program, again,
I applaud what you are doing there in expanding that Healthy
Start program and making sure that it is funded. Second, you are
proposing that once kids are enrolled in Medicaid, they extend it
for 1 year, and they do not have to requalify month after month.
I think that that is a step. Can you do that administratively; can
that be done?

Secretary SHALALA. No.
Senator HARKIN. Do we have to take care of that?
Secretary SHALALA. It will require legislation to allow us to do

that. Again, we have a very consistent record on Head Start in
terms of us understanding and on the ability to get the plans to
help us find the children. I think it is a simple step that is a criti-
cal piece of what this committee will do, and while it will cost a
little bit of money, it will make such a difference in being able to
fit all of these things together.

Senator HARKIN. Again, Mr. Chairman, I think that that is some-
thing we ought to be about this year. I suppose that comes under
the jurisdiction of the Finance Committee.

Secretary SHALALA. I think it does, and it would be the connect-
ing piece.

Senator HARKIN. We really ought to get that done, and that leads
into the second thing that I want to bring up. Under the welfare
reform bill, if you are a mother, and you go off welfare and take
a job, your children will continue to be covered by Medicaid for an
additional year.

Secretary SHALALA. And in 26 States, for 2 years.
Senator HARKIN. I was unaware of that. In 26 States, it is 2

years?
Secretary SHALALA. Yes.
Senator HARKIN. That is because they have agreed to fund it for

an extra year; is that right?
Secretary SHALALA. Yes, and they have asked for a waiver to be

able to do that, yes.
Senator HARKIN. To do the 2 years.
Secretary SHALALA. Yes.
Senator HARKIN. Do you think many more States will be coming

in to extend it to 2 years?
Secretary SHALALA. Yes, I actually do.
Senator HARKIN. Well, that blunts a little bit of what I was going

to say, just by 1 year, because I strongly felt that when people got
off welfarewe know that one of the biggest reasons why people
get back into the welfare system is for health care coverage for
their children. So these people get off welfare, mostly women, they
go to work in low-income jobsthey are the working people that
you are talking about with childrenand they get 1 year of cov-
erageokay, they get 2 years of coverage in some States. But if
you have two or three children, and they are 3, 4, 5, 6, 8 years old,
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and you are out in the workforce for one or 2 years, and all of a
sudden, they are dropped, and you do not have health care cov-
erage, you are going to leave that job and go back on welfare to
get the Medicaid coverage.

I think this is something that is just waiting to happen out there.
We may see a little blip where people are getting off welfare, but
give it one or 2 years, and people with kids are going to be right
back in the system again.

Secretary SHALALA. I think that that is why many of the Gov-
ernors see this proposal as consistent with what they are trying to
do in welfare reformmake work pay, so that people can go di-
rectly to the job and be better off, as opposed to stopping and going
through the welfare system.

Senator HARKIN. That is why I said before that I believe one of
the biggest forces for us providing universal health care coverage
for kids is going to be our Governors out there, especially those
Governors who touted the welfare reform bill so heavily. When
they see these people coming back into the system because they do
not have health care coverage for their kids, they are going to be
knocking on our door, saying, "You had better do something."

Senator DODD. That is child care; they will want child care
money, too.

Senator HARKIN. Well, they will want child care money, too, but
they will want this health care money because it is going to eat
into their budgets for the additional Medicaid coverage in those
States.

So I think we are going to have some support out there that we
may not have envisioned in terms of getting this kind of legislation
through.

Finally, community health centers. We talk a lot about outreach,
and we know that often, it is available, but poor families do not ac-
cess it. Community health centers have done a great job in that re-
gard with outreach programs, going out there and finding these
people and getting at least preventive health care for these kids.
And I hope that in our debates and deliberations and in what you
do, Madam Secretary, we give more emphasis to those community
health centers out there.

I wonder if you have any thoughts on that?
Secretary SHALALA. I think that they, combined with Healthy

Start programs, where they use outreach workersand Moham-
mad Akhter is here, and I know he agrees with methe whole
public health institutions have got to be rethought. We have got to
get back out on the street. The reason why we are bringing TB
numbers down in this country, and starting to deal with the AIDS
issue particularly is that we are getting back on the streets with
outreach workers. We are standing there while people are taking
their pills in some cases, but we are also bringing in pregnant
women; we are going door-to-door. Those kinds of programs will
make as much difference in improving the quality of health as al-
most anything else we do. We need fewer people inside buildings
and more people outin Senator Mikulski's traditionmore people
out there, organizing, bringing people in, identifying programs they
can participate in.
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The importance of home visits as part of a child care network
support system cannot be underestimated, because once you walk
into the house, you see other needs that can be connected up with
the kinds of services that are available.

So that you will see us increasingly enthusiastic about anything
that gets people out and reaching out to bring people in for serv-
ices, to connect them up to the programs they are eligible for, as
well as to be supportive of them as they are moving into the
workforce.

Senator HARKIN. Well, that is what our community centers are
doing out there, and they need more support in that regard.

Secretary SHALALA. Yes.
Senator HARKIN. I will just close by saying that I see our next

witness is Governor Dean of Vermont, and I know that you have
looked at his program up there. I believe they have expanded the
Medicaid program to cover all the kids in Vermont, and all I can
say is that if Vermont can do it, the rest of us can do it, too.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DODD. Mr. Chairman, just a comment if I could, quickly,

on Senator Harkin's point on the community health centers and
Healthy Start.

Congresswoman DeLauro and I last week were in the Fairhaven
Community Health Center in New Haven, and I just cannot tell
you what a fabulous job these community health programs do. And
you ought to know that the Healthy Start programI am sure you
dois a great success. It really works.

Senator HARKIN. How many new ones are you doing this year,
Healthy Start?

Secretary SHALALA. About 30.
Senator DODD. I just cannot tell you what it means. Again, the

people who are on the streets, who are actually delivering and
working with this, just rave about it and what a difference it has
made in the prenatal care and so on.

Secretary SHALALA. It is also very much like Head Start. It starts
some people in the neighborhood out with jobs. What I like about
it is that it hires people from the community, so it ties all of these
things together.

Mr. Chairman, I know you are about to move on to Governor
Dean, but let me simply reiterate that what I want to say on behalf
of the administration and the President in particular is that we
want to get to the same goal. We are flexible in getting to that
goal. We have put some ideas in our own proposal, and we have
financed it within the context of a balanced budget, but we very
much want to work with you. We want to make sure as we end this
century that one of our singular achievements is that every child
has health insurance and in particular that parents who go to work
know that their children are covered and have good health insur-
ance.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kennedy.
Senator KENNEDY. Just 20 seconds, Mr. Chairman.
Madam Secretaryand I appreciate the work of Senator Dodd,

who has been the real leader on the issue of child carewhen you
are evaluating the differences, take a look at where the differences
are between what was developed by the Finance Committee, what
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came out of our committee in the block grantabout $1.1 billion
this yearand the program in the Armed Services. What happened
was that on our bill, as Senator Dodd will remember, there was a
long debate, a filibuster, and we eventually had to reduce many of
the requirements protecting children.

We took the Dodd bill that came out of the committee, with all
of its restrictions and protections, and added that to the defense
authorization. Six weeks later, the same U.S. Senate voted that out
94-6the same Senate that would not provide those protections for
working folks. And the program in the Armed Services now is num-
ber one.

So I would hope that you would just look back at what was done
and what came out of the Congress in terms of protecting children,
and you will see that the dramatic contrast in the treatment start-
ed with the disparity that came out of this institution. And the pro-
gram that we have in place today in all of the armed services
some of them are doing betteris the one that came out of this
committee. And that is the way it should have been done. We can
study and look at all the others, but I would have one of your peo-
ple track that, because I think you will find that those protections
are the key, and that is what we ought to be doing, with the ad-
ministration's support, to make sure programs for working families
have those same kinds of protections.

I thank the chairman.
Senator DODD. I just want to underscore that point. We have

some kids, obviously, in child care settings. They get the money,
and the money goes to subsidize the cost. And particularly in poor
neighborhoods, you do not get as much choice. In more affluent
communities, there is as lot of choice, and you can shop. It is very
difficult to shop for child care in the poorest sections of our country,
in the rural and in the urban areas.

And if we do not insist upon quality, Madam Secretary, if there
is not some way that we can tie in these dollars with quality, you
are going to find tragedy after tragedy after tragedy in this area,
and we are going to be subsidizing it.

Senator MIKuLSKI. That is right.
Senator DODD. So we have really got to insist upon this. I know

the Governors will tell us, and we do not like to hear this stuff, but
it is not being done locally. There is a cost factor associated with
it, but if you do not do it, you will really have a huge problem on
your hands.

Secretary SHALALA. And as the research that we heard yesterday
reveals, if you do not do quality child care, the parents are literally
putting their children at risk in terms of their growth and develop-
ment. We can expect parents to go to work and take care of their
families, and at the same time, we have got to make sure that we
play a very strong role working with the States to maintain quality
places for their children to be while they are at work.

The CHAIRMAN. Madam Secretary, thank you. I just want to as-
sure you and Senator Dodd that we on this committee intend to
take up the issue of quality child care, and I intend to develop leg-
islation that will require the Federal and State Governments to
work in alliance.
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I would also point out that my bill before the Finance Committee
provides incentives to States to have a 12-month enrollment, and
we will continue working on that.

Secretary SHAIALA. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. And further, just a comment. The population for

whom we do absolutely nothing with respect to tax incentives is
the working poor who are employed by businesses that provide no
health insurance. We help virtually everybody, and as Senator Col-
lins pointed out, we are helping the self-employed now; but to those
people who work for a business that has no health insurance, we
give no deductions for health plans or other consideration. So I in-
tend to look at that issue and place it in a legislative context, espe-
cially in the Finance Committee.

Secretary SHALALA. A good issue.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Secretary SHAIALA. Thank you very much for your leadership.
Senator DODD. Mr. Chairman, while Governor Dean is coming

up, I want to note that one of the top assistants to Secretary
Shalala, Rich Tarp lin, who used to work with us on this committee,
and since we have CSPAN here today, I want to note that there
is a new Tarp linI want you to see Joshua and Sam. Joshua is
age 3 months, and he is the littlest one. Congratulations, Rich
and Lindamore importantly, Linda.

The CHAIRMAN. Governor, welcome. It has taken a long time to
get to you this morning, and we appreciate your patience very
much.

The Governor is also a doctor and, therefore, he inspires more re-
spect, perhaps, in these areas than others might. He has been a na-
tional leader in health care and children's programs, and, due in
large part, to his efforts, Vermont ranks second in the Nation in
the number of children with health care coverage. So I offer you my
personal thanks for looking out for our kids.

It is a pleasure to have you here to share with us what Vermont
has done and what we need to do in order to do a better job.

Thank you very much, Governor. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. HOWARD DEAN, GOVERNOR, STATE OF
VERMONT

Governor DEAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I want to
try to condense a 20-minute presentation into 5 minutes, and I
have no doubt that I will be successful.

Just to address the child care issue for a moment, I will say that
we are a leader on that issue, Senator Dodd. And what we do and
what you might want to consider exploring is we give a bonus to
all child care centers that are NAEYC-certified, so they get 5 per-
cent above the going ratewe tried to make it 20 percent, but we
did not succeedbut that is something that can be done that does
not run afoul of flexibility problems with the Governors.

Senator DODD. Congratulations. So we may not be back here
again in the next set of hearings that Jim has on child care.

Governor DEAN. Since I have a limited amount of time, let me
briefly tell you what we do in Vermont, and let me set the stage
a little bit. Our economy, as Senator Dodd pointed out, in New
England was about as bad as California's, and everyplace else was
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doing great, so that what we did was in a backdrop of not increas-
ing taxes but reducing taxes and a backdrop of reducing expendi-
tures.

What we did in 1992 was expand Medicaid, essentially, in a pro-
gram called "Dr. Dinosaur," where we now cover every child in the
State under the age of 18 at 225 percent of poverty or below. For
a family of four, that is $35,000 a year. We did that without raising
taxes; we did that while we were cutting the budget and cutting
what at that time was the highest income tax in the country.

The results have been startling. We combined that with an out-
reach program, so that we visit every family, or offer to visit to
every family, within 2 weeks of the birth of a child. We hook up
with them in the hospital, and we offer to visit, and 88 percent
allow us to come to their homes2 percent refuse.

hWith the two things that we have done, those programsand we
did not have to raise a tax for either one of themwe have reduced
our teen pregnancy rate by 20 percent, our child physical and sex-
ual abuse is down 30 percent. No other State in the country comes
anywhere close to that. We are first in immunizations in the Unit-
ed States, and we indeed do have a higher percentage of insured
children than any other State except Hawaii. There could be some
others that are close, like Minnesota, but they do not provide
health insurance up to the age of 18; they provide it up to the age
of 6. So that even though their percentage is higher at 275 percent
of poverty, they in fact insure a higher percentage of uninsured
children because they do not take that coverage up to 6.

Let me explain the secret. It is dirt cheap to cover children. For
the difference of opinion in the President's budget, between where
the President and the Congress were last year, you could have in-
sured every child in the country under the age of 18 at 300 percent
of the povertythat is $46,000 a year for a family of four.

The question I have is: In a country where we are willing to
cover everyone over the age of 65 without regard to ability to pay,
why are we unwilling to do the same for children under the age
of 18? It is not expensive. The expensive childrenthe $100,000
kid with cystic fibrosis or a severe disabilityare already covered
with the waiver program under Medicaid. To add these children to
the ranks of the insured is extraordinarily inexpensive.

We did some work last September, and I presented a plan which
would expand this to the national level, simply an expansion of
Medicaid. We calculated that it would cost $9.7 billion. I think it
would cost substantially less than that because the numbers that
we used were based on the notion that it would cost about $1,000
per child under the age of 18. That is wrong because that included
all the $100,000 kids who are already in Medicaid. So the real av-
erage for insuring kids, who are basically healthy kidsand I
mean adolescents as wellI think is probably close to $200 or $300
per child.

So I am very excited by the Hatch-Kennedy bill. I have contacted
Governor Leavitt of Utah, and we have spent a lot of time talking
about it; Senator Kennedy and I have spent a lot of time talking,
and Senator Kennedy's staff. I do not know what the best way is
to get to this, and I did not come here to presume to say, but I
know that we were able to cover Medicaid to cover all chiloiren in
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families of four earning $35,000 a year or less, and we were cutting
taxes and cutting the budget while we were doing itnot because
I am a big fiscal conservative, although everybody at home seems
to think I am, so I will continue to hold that

The CHAIRMAN. It is all a matter of relativity.
Governor Dean [continuing.] That is rightbut because we had

to in order to preserve our job base and to get through and balance
the budget, which we were required to do, we had to make some
tough decisions. But we were able to add things while we were
making those tough decisions, and one of those was children.

So I would submit to you that perhaps the way to solve Senator
Specter's problem with the cigarette tax is to simply accept the
President's budget on defense, and instead of adding the $10 bil-
lion, simply use that to pay for health insurance, as Senator Hatch,
Senator Kennedy and others have recommended.

I do not know what the best way is to fund it. We did raise the
cigarette tax in Vermont. We also cover all adults under 150 per-
cent of poverty. That is to begin to tackle the self-employed who
are very low wage, the farmers, for example, in some cases, to
begin to tackle single moms who work in convenience stores whose
kids will be covered by "Dr. Dynasaur," but they will not. So we
did raise the cigarette tax, and there was universal acceptance of
it except by the lobbyists, of course, but we found that there was
no public resistance to that whatsoeverin fact, most people ap-
proved of it, and in fact, even the majority of smokers approved of
raising the cigarette tax in order to pay for health care for kids.

So again, I would not want to insert myself into the politics of
this body, but I believe that the cigarette tax is not an unpopular
tax to raise, except perhaps within the confines of the Beltway, and
although we did not have to use it to cover children, it certainly
seemed to us to be a reasonable source or way to fund health care
expansion.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me to come.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. I would like to get a little more into

the record about "Dr. Dynasaur." I know how well the program has
done, but let me ask you a couple of questions.

Has the phenomenon known as "crowding out" occurred in Ver-
mont with respect to "Dr. Dynasaur"?

Governor DEAN. Yes, it has, and my somewhat cavalier answer
is: So what? I encourage it as a Governor. And the reason is be-
cause it does happen that children are so cheap to insure that it
has had almost no impact on our State budget at all. It is a phe-
nomenon which we have definitely seen.

I am one who believes that as a long run goal, we ought to have
a health care policy so that everybody is insured, but we certainly
ought to guarantee our children the same insurance that we guar-
antee our seniors. And the crowding out phenomenon, since it has
virtually no budgetary impact whatsoever, is actually used as an
economic development tool. As you know, a number of people come
to Vermont looking to locate businesses there, and I say we would
be happy to insure their children if their workers are not paid
above the going wage, because it is so inexpensive to do this, Mr.
Chairman, and I just cannot tell you what the payment and the re-
turn is. Already, with a 20 percent drop in teenage pregnancy, we
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have more than made our money back in terms of whatever small
amount of expansion of Medicaid might have cost us.

So crowding out exists, it is not a budgetary threat in any way,
and we have no concern about it whatsoever in our State.

The CHAIRMAN. Did going to 185 percent of poverty mean that
all children in Vermont are now covered, and if not

Governor DEAN. We went, Mr. Chairman, to 225 percent of pov-
erty. There are some children who are still uninsured. The only
State that has fewer uninsured children is Hawaii, which has 300
percent of poverty up to the age of 18; it is the only other State
that covers more children up to the age of 18 than we do.

Senator Collins mentioned some things about outreach. IT has
been a struggle because there is a tendency to associate Medicaid
with welfare, and what I believe is that if you made this a middle
class program, that would go away. But we have had to make spe-
cial outreach programs. And I concur with Senator Dodd and Sen-
ator Mikulski and others that if we were able to have this outreach
and schools and places where parents of small children gather, that
would help substantially.

But the "Success by Six" piece really is that outreach. At least
for that time, if the child qualifies, we can deliver that information
at the time of birth.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you briefly explain the "Success by Six"
program?

Governor DEAN. "Success by Six" is a program where we coordi-
nated all of our programs. Just like everybody else, we have about
17 different agencies that deliver services to families, and most
often, those families need more than one service. So the old model
was they would go from door to door to door to try to put these all
together. We give a little extra money to localities that are willing
to coordinate all those services together, and part of that coordina-
tion is an outreach to every child born in the State.

What we do there is, of course, we enable those who are eligible
to get benefits immediately, but the principal reason for that is to
intervene in families that we know are going to be in trouble, and
instead of identifying those families at age 5, when the child goes
to kindergarten, and the teacher picks up that there is a serious
problem, we try to pick up those families at age zero so we can
work with those families, get them some job training, some child
care, some basic parenting skills, and we work with those families
so that that reduces our foster care budget, our special ed budget,
on down the line.

The CHAIRMAN. I know you have before you, or at least before
the Vermont legislature, the Parity in Mental Health bill, which
has been a very critical and difficult issue for us in Congress. How
do you think this will affect the mental health of children? Whom
does this bill cover, and what does it do?

Governor DEAN. The Parity in Mental Health bill is a bill which
essentially requires insurance companies to treat mental illness the
same as every other illness. It is a bill that I support. I generally
do not support mandatory add-ons because they do raise the price
of health care to the private sector and that, of course, impacts ev-
erybody. But I do support a mental health parity bill because I
think the present situation is discriminatory against those who
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happen to have a disease of the brain as opposed to the heart or
the kidney or the pancreas or something else.

So we already have mental health parity in the "Dr. Dynasaur"
program. What we do to control our costs is managed care. Most
of our kids are in managed careor, they are not now, but they
will be, and they are rapidly being enrolled in managed care. That
give us predictability in terms of cost management, and it also
gives the patient the ability to come before the provider with a card
that has a managed care company on it, not Medicaid, so the pa-
tients are no longer identified and treated differently as perhaps
they might be as Medicaid patients, because they are simply en-
rolled in the managed care program just as someone in the private
sector might be.

The CHAIRMAN. With respect to the managed care program; what
were the difficulties in establishing the program, and were there
any difficulties specific to a rural State like Vermont?

Governor DEAN. A rural State is harder to put managed care into
effect in. We now have a very substantial penetrationI am going
to guess it is about 35 percent, although that might be a little bit
high. For a rural State, that is more than normal. But we were
way behind the curve in terms of the penetration of managed care.

That has now been changed dramatically as a number of hos-
pitals come together and put together their own consortia, but we
do find that that is a predictable way to maintain our Medicaid
budget and not allow it to go out of control.

The CHAIRMAN. I certainly want to commend you and thank you
for all you are doing for Vermonters.

Senator Kennedy.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you.
Thank you very much, Governor. We have benefited enormously

here this morning and in our own conversations and with your
leadership in health care as Governor. You have just provided re-
markable leadership which all of the States are benefiting from
and we are benefiting from here as well. I am looking forward to
continuing to work with you and the Governors as we move, hope-
fully together, to ensure that the children who are uninsured are
covered. You have had remarkable experience up there in Vermont
and great insight into some of the problems, and I think you have
really demonstrated what works and what does not.

Many of these issues that we have been talking about here, peo-
ple might have an opinion about, but you have demonstrated what
actually can work and the difference that it can make to these chil-
dren.

Do you feel as a doctor, and now as a Governor, that discourag-
ing children from smoking cigarettes has a positive impact on
them?

Governor DEAN. Yes, Senator, I most certainly do, and I concur
with Senator Hatch's view that as the cigarette tax goes up, the
number of kids who smoke goes down. That is very important, and
that is probably the only age group that that is true of. I think
those who argue that using the cigarette tax is a declining reve-
nuewe have used the cigarette tax, and we find that to be un-
true. We have lost a lot of cigarette sales across the border into
New Hampshire, and our revenues from the increase in the ciga-
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rette tax are still so substantial that we raised our threshold from
100 percent of poverty to 150 percent of poverty, which we were al-
lowed to do administratively about a year and a half before we
were scheduled to do it. But the literature does show that there is
one age group that is very, very sensitive to price, and that age
group is children.

So from a public health point of view, I would most certainly sup-
port increasing the cigarette tax.

Senator KENNEDY. That is certainly our conclusion, and I think
you spell out that you get the revenues which are necessary to
cover these children, and it also has the other aspect of having a
positive health impact on the children themselves. That is very,
very important as well.

In terms of how you are working with the schools themselves in
terms of getting health care to the children, we have talked about
school-based systems, and actually, that was one of the features of
the health care reform program that had bipartisan support that
we reported out of our committee. You run into different problems
with it on issues of family planning and others, but how are you
dealing with it in your own State?

Governor DEAN. We would like to be doing a better job, frankly.
There are a number of children who are not enrolled in our pro-
gram who are eligible, and we are not sure exactly why. We do
some outreach through the school systems, which of course is the
best way to get them.

I think that over time, what you are going to see is that the most
successful outreach is the "Success by Six" outreach because it gets
the mothers involved immediately at the time of birth, and then
they hear about the program right away. We have about 8,000 ba-
bies born each year, so I would expect that to work its way up.

We are doing all the usual outreach things that people do, but
I think the "Success by Six" intervention is going to be the key.

Senator KENNEDY. You look after expectant mothers; we permit
5 percent of the funding going to the States to take care of expect-
ant mothers. We have not been able to reach out as much as I
would have liked to in working through that. But you were able to
do that through, I guess, the Medicaid waiver, were you?

Governor DEAN. In the "Success by Six" piece, the reaching out
does not require a Medicaid waiver. We do not actually fund serv-
ices, we fund coordination, and the local people get together with
a little bit of extra money that we give for coordination and use the
services they already have in the community and simply decide
which professional is going to make a visit to which particular fam-
ily. So it does not require very much extra money at all to do "Suc-
cess by Six."

We do have a Medicaid waiver that allows us to put our welfare
population and our Medicaid population into managed care, and I
will not go into the details of it here, but they have to have choice
and so forth; and it does allow us to charge copayments for those
individuals at the upper end of the eligible. We see no reason to
give free health care to people making $35,000 a year or less for
their kids, so we do charge a copayment, and that is allowed under
the waiver.
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Senator KENNEDY. We have had a chance to talk with you about
our program in general terms. Do you think that it could be a vehi-
cle to address the unmet needs in other States?

Governor DEAN. I do. I have been somewhat dismayed that there
are some people in the other party who have opposed it based on
some apparent misinformation. For example, I was told yesterday
by a Governor for whom I have a great deal of respect that this
is a mandate and that it is an entitlement. And today, as I look
through the language of the bill, it says very specifically in the bill
that this is not construed to be an entitlement of any kind and
whether you sign up for this program as a mandate.

I am sure that we can come to some agreement with members
of the other party who are sincere and want to see children's health
care advance, and I know there are members who have signed onto
your bill, and I know there are other members who have not signed
onto your bill who are very interested in this.

There are Governors on the other side of the aisle who want this
to move and may have some constructive suggestions, and we
would be delighted to work with them. I think we need this, and
we should move it forward.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, you are a voice of great authority and
knowledge about these issues. Having your support for this ap-
proachobviously, not that some of this cannot be altered or
changed to make it more effectiveis extremely important, and I
think it will be very, very important in terms of its success.

Thank you very much, Governor. They have been very helpful
comments.

The CHAIRMAN. I want to take a little bit of time, at some point,
to go over the "Success by Six" program and see if that could be
generalized in some of our legislation.

Senator Dodd.
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Let me join in this chorus of praise, Governor
Governor DEAN. May we bring you back to Vermont for this cho-

rus, Senator?
Senator DODD. I would be delighted to, having been there a num-

ber of times with you already over the last number of years. I am
not objective at all when it comes to Howard Dean. I think you are
a terrific Governor, and you have done a terrific job, and you are
national treasure because of what you have been able to do in your
State. And on numerous occasions, as the chairman knows, you
have been willing to come down and talk about what you are trying
to do. So I thank you immensely for your involvement in this issue.
Obviously, you bring a great deal of credibility to it not just be-
cause of what you have been able to achieve as a matter of public
policy, but the fact that you are a doctor. Obviously, we benefit on
this committee with the presence of Bill Frist, who is a physician,
and I think it is an asset to have people who have that kind of
hands-on experience when we have discussions and debates, and
we can turn to a colleague in our case here on the committee and
have the benefit of a physician's knowledge. The fact,that as Gov-
ernor of a State, you can bring that kind of knowledgewhen you
walk into a room of people who do not understand the issues and
can really look at it from a fiscal standpoint which is not unimpor-
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tant, but also bring the kind of knowledge that you do as a result
of your backgroundI think helps tremendously in the debate. So
we are going to urge you to stay engaged in this with us, which
really brings me to my question.

Many might say that Vermont is a small State and, if you do not
mind the word, rather homogenizedbeing a dairy State, I suppose
you can relate to thatbut a population that is very environ-
mentally conscious and aware, with a high degree of literacy and
awareness, and so forth. When you get to States that are far more
diverse and have far greater spans of economic successnot to sug-
gest that you do not have your pockets of povertybut they say,
"Vermont is just different. That is Vermont. That is easy to do,"
and that doing it on a national basis is far more complex.

How do you respond to that, and second, how did you answer
your critics? I mean, this did not just happen that you got up 1 day
and said, "I have a great idea," and everyone joined on. I presume
you went through an awful battle with people who were suggesting
horror stories as to what the implications would be for Vermont.
I wonder what those horror stories were and how you addressed
them.

Governor DEAN. Let me give you a little bit of background about
Vermont. Although we are very proud of our dairy, our largest em-
ployer is IBM, which imports and exports computers, makes chips,
etc, etc.

Senator DODD. This is on your time now; this is not a Chamber
of Commerce meeting. [Laughter.]

Governor DEAN. I only say that because we are not as atypical
as we would like the tourist public to think as they come and visit
our beautiful State. We do have our pockets of poverty, we have
drug problems, we have teen pregnancy problems and all the other
kinds of things that everybody else has around the country.

We are not terribly racially diverse. I give a longer version of this
talk around the country, and that is an issue that always comes
up, often first.

Communities are communities, and it really does not matter
what ethnicity they are, and it really does not matter what size
they are, but "communities" is what you have to define. Now, Ver-
mont happens to be a communitythe whole State happens to be
a communitybut we did not try to do this in the whole State all
at once. We picked two communities that we thought would work.
We did not pick the worst-off place, the most awful place that we
could think of, because we wanted someplace where some local
leadership could make it work as far as "Success by Six" goes.

We took 4 years to put the program in place.
On the insurance side, it was a terrific battle, and I actually bat-

tled a number of people in my own party who thought it did not
go far enough and would not vote for it, and some people on the
other side who thought it went too far and would not vote for it.
So politics was politics, and the usual things went on, and we fi-
nally got the bill through.

Today you could not find anybodyI had a conservative Repub-
lican come up to me and say, "I have never voted for you in my
life, but I am going to do it this time because my brother makes
$25,000 a year, and he cannot have insurance for himself, but he
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has the peace of mind to know that his children have health insur-
ance." This is a universal issue that cuts across all parties and all
races. Everybody in America believes that children ought to have
health care coverage, and they are not afraid to spend money to do
it. As it turned out, we did not have to spend much money.

What I would suggest, if the Congress were going to do this, is,
as Senator Hatch and Senator Kennedy have recommended, let the
States run the program, let the States decide whether they want
to be in or out; let them have the flexibility that is in the Hatch-
Kennedy bill. And I would suggest that in the small States, you
can do this just as well as we can. You can do this in Utah just
as easily as you can in Vermont; you can do it in Wyoming, you
can do it in New Hampshire. You can probably do it in Connecti-
cutmaybe not. Maybe what you do in Connecticut is you divide
the communities; you divide Hartford into three or four different
places and have a different team in each one.

The key is size. Should this be a blanket, one-size-fits-all pro-
gram run out of HHS or run out of the State capital? No, it should
not. Should it be targeted, the "Success by Six" piece, at individual
community-by-community, to get the outreach that you need? Yes,
it should.

However, I do believe that at the Federal level, it is proper and
sensible to guarantee the health insurance piece, because what we
are talking about is in a State, we do it all one-size-fits-all for
health insurance, and then we go out and, family by family, we
make sure everybody knows the benefit is there. So that in terms
of the benefits from organizing the community, the fact that Ver-
mont is a homogenous State is really irrelevant. The fact that it
is a small State is very relevant. But every State has communities;
this can be done city by city, borough by borough in Manhattan,
in terms of the outreach. But I do believe that as a national prior-
ity, we ought to have an overarching program to guarantee insur-
ance for kids.

Senator DODD. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Governor. We look forward to work-

ing with you on this and many other
Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, could I ask one final question?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. What would happen to a politician in Vermont

who advocated repeal of that program today?
Governor DEAN. They would be thought to be a right-wing crazy.
The CHAIRMAN. Or a left -wing nut; I am not sure.
Senator DODD. They would be looking for other work.
Senator KENNEDY. The point is that when we finally get this

passed for children, I think the final result will be, as your answer
suggests, that people will just ask why it took so long. And I think
Vermont has shown that it is because of your leadership that you
are well ahead of the rest of the country. So congratulations, and
thanks for appearing.

Governor DEAN. Thank you, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Governor.
Our first witness on the final panel is Dr. Mohammad Akhter,

who is executive director of the American Public Health Associa-
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tion, which is the oldest and largest organization of public health
professionals in the world. Dr. Akhter specializes in preventive
medicine and quality improvement matters. I look forward to hear-
ing his testimony.

Next, I will turn to Dr. Antoinette Eaton. Senator De Wine is
very sorry that he could not be here and wanted me to give you
his regrets. Unfortunately, he had commitments which made it im-
possible for him to be here. Dr. Eaton serves as director of govern-
mental affairs for Children's Hospital in Columbus, OH, and is
medical director of the Easter Seal Rehabilitation Center there. Dr.
Eaton's distinguished career is centered in care for children with
special health needs and in health care financing. Thank you for
joining us today.

Dr. Palfrey, I think Senator Kennedy wishes to introduce you.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I am just delighted to have the chance to introduce Dr. Judith

Palfrey, who is chief of the division of general pediatrics at Chil-
dren's Hospital in Boston. Her credentials are extensive. She has
earned national recognition as a dynamic advocate for children and
families. She is the first incumbent of the T. Berry Braze lton Chair
in Pediatrics at Harvard Medical School and Children's Hospital,
and she has spent 20 years advocating and caring for children and
families.

On behalf of the committee, I want to thank her very much for
coming and tell her that we look forward to hearing from her.

Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Dr. Akhter, please proceed.

STATEMENTS OF DR. MOHAMMAD N. AKHTER, EXECUTIVE DI-
RECTOR, AMERICAN PUBLIC HEALTH ASSOCIATION, WASH-
INGTON, DC; DR. ANTOINETTE PARISI EATON, CORPORATE
DIRECTOR OF GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS, CHILDREN'S HOS-
PITAL, INCORPORATED, COLUMBUS, OH; AND DR. JUDITH S.
PALFREY, CHIEF, DIVISION OF GENERAL PEDIATRICS, CHIL-
DREN'S HOSPITAL, BOSTON, MA
Dr. AKHTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-

mittee. It is indeed my pleasure to be here this morning to testify
on behalf of children's issues.

Our organization includes 55,000 members on the Federal, State
and local levels, working in health departments, in local health
clinics, as well as providing other services. On one hand, we do
health education to keep people healthy and promote health; on the
other hand, our members assure that the air people breath, the
water people drink, the food people eat is safe. And we also work
with the communities to make sure that people take advantage of
the health care services that are available.

My comments today are going to be very brief on children's is-
sues. Our children are in good shape, but they are not in great
shape because threats facing them are tremendous in this day and
age. Let me name three of the big ones.

The first one is the use and misuse of alcohol, tobacco and other
drugs. The second one is lack of adequate services, both prenatal
and early childhood. And third is access to health care in the great-
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est and the wealthiest country in the world. I will address all three
of them in relationship to the Federal programs.

I have also had the distinct honor of being the director of health
for the State of Missouri at one time, the commissioner of health
in the Nation's Capital, and worked in Illinois and Michigan, so I
speak from very grassroots experience.

First, we believe that immunization ought to be available to
every child in this country, regardless of eligibility, regardless of
where they live or what they do, because one sick child can make
all children sick, and the children do get together in the class-
rooms, and they do play together.

Centers for Disease Control has a great program. We think that
that program should continue to be funded at the full level, and the
Centers for Disease Control should be directed that in addition to
funding the actual immunization, they ought to be funding the out-
reach efforts, so that people can go out and provide the kind of ac-
cess that will bring in those children who have not gotten immuni-
zation. At this moment, 25 percent of the Nation's children 2 years
and younger are not completely protected.

My second point deals with alcohol and drug abuse treatment
programs. This is a major problem for our children, a major reason
for children dropping out of school, not receiving education, and
getting into other troubles like contracting HIV/AIDS and other
diseases.

This is an area where the Federal Government provides services
through substance abuse prevention and treatment programs, and
we need to continue to fund those programs. The administration
has decided to take those programs right now and convert them
into research programs. We think this is unwise because services
in this arena are already very little compared with the need, and
we need to continue to maintain the current status, which is to pro-
vide these funds to the community-based providers so they can do
the preventive as well as the treatment part, especially as it deals
with children and pregnant women.

And last but not least is the issue of prevention of disease among
our children by providing them with health coverage. It is a major,
major issue, and I say this from my own experience in many States
and in our Nation's Capital. When a child, through no fault of his
or her own, just happens to be born in a family that is neither too
wealthy nor too poor, and is denied access to service, it is not fair.
It just is not fair. We as a Government have a responsibility to do
something about it. The family alone cannot do it. I know that.
There are many families that are barely breaking even. The States
cannot do itand I have been a State health director; I know that
they do not have the resources. It has got to be a partnership, Mr.
Chairman, among the Federal, the State and the local level, where
people develop this partnership to be able to provide the coverage.

I would conclude my remarks, Mr. Chairman, by saying to you
that it is not only the children that I am worried about at this mo-
ment. I am also worried about ourselves and the future of this
country, because we are going to be dependentand I say this to
the baby boomerson these very children for our support, and if
these children are not healthy, if we do not support them now, if
we do not invest in them now, we cannot expect a return when we
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need it. This country has become great because we continue to in-
vest in our children, and I think it is about time that we take a
moment, and I congratulate all three of you here for taking one
giant step in putting this issue on the map. The time is now, and
this is the right thing to do.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Akhter follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT. OF MOHAMMAD AKHTER, MD, MPH

Dear Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the committee, my name is
Mohammad Akhter. I am Executive Director of the American Public Health Associa-
tion (APHA), which represents a combined national and affiliate membership of
55,000 public health professionals. Earlier this year our Association's Executive
Board adopted children's health as a top priority and we are committed to working
with you during the 105th Congress to accomplish your goal of improving children's
health status. We are honored to appear before you to discuss this important topic.

The health status of our Nation's children is good but it is not great. Approxi-
mately 10 million children in our Nation lack health insurance coverage. Almost
300,000 babies are born each year with low birthweights. Approximately one-third
of mothers do not receive adequate prenatal care to help ensure that their babies
are born healthy. Infections due to contaminated food and water, exposures at day
care centers, and other environmental factors affect millions of American children.
In the United States, 1.7 million children have blood lead levels high enough to
cause decreased intelligence, behavioral disturbances, delayed development and
other health problems. Asthma is the most common chronic disease of childhood, af-
fecting 5 million children below the age of 18. Millions of young peoples lives are
destroyed by tobacco, alcohol, and other drugs. Tens of thousands of young people
die or become disabled needlessly every year as a result of firearms, motor vehicle
crashes, and residential fires. Almost 1 million teenagers become pregnant each
year. Each year 3 million teenagers are infected with a sexually transmitted dis-
ease.

To improve children's health, the Congress must address both access issues as
well as adequately fund public health programs. We must expand the number of
children who have health insurance coverage. Coverage alone, however, will not be
enough. Public health professionals at the local, State, and Federal levels must con-
tinue to provide the essential public health services of community assessment, pub-
lic health education, and surveillance to ensure that children receive appropriate
health services.

The first issue I would like to address is the enhancement of our Nation's public
health programs.

Historically, public health has been one of the most, if not the most, successful
of the health fields in terms of its impact on the quality and quantity of life of popu-
lations. Since the early 20th century public health agencies have worked to promote
health and prevent disease.

In 1900, the average life expectancy of Americans was 45 years. By 1990, the life
expectancy had climbed to more than 75 years. Clinical medicine is credited with
adding 5 years, while improvements in public health have been directly credited
with the gain of the remaining 25 years. This dramatic gain in life expectancy can
be credited to improvements in sanitation, nutrition, and housing. Specifically,
major gains have been attained by improving working conditions and controlling in-
fectious diseases through immunizations and other public health interventions. As
we move toward the 21st century it is important for our Nation to begin to under-
stand the improvements in the quality and quantity of life that public health can
achieve.

The effectiveness and efficiency of public health notwithstanding, the battle for
adequate funding for public health programs is an ongoing struggle. Despite the
fundamental role of public health to the well-being of Americans, the United States
devotes less than 1 percent of its aggregate health spending to public health.

This year this committee will undertake the reauthorization of a number of key
public health programs which can make a tremendous difference in improving chil-
dren's health status. While the committee has asked API-IA to focus our testimony
on the public health programs that need to be reauthorized this year I want to
stress that there are many other public health programs that improve the lives of
our Nation's youth.
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The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) is our Nation's premiere
prevention agency. CDC's immunization program is up for reauthorization this year.
Immunization is one of the most cost-effective means of preventing disease. For
every dollar spent on immunization as many as $29 can be saved in direct and indi-
rect costs.

Once, universal immunization against childhood diseases seemed within reach;
today almost 25 percent of 2-year-olds lack some or all of their shots. Although im-
munization rates among preschool children are high, many children are still in need
of one or more vaccinations. Increased resources are needed to enhance CDC's: ef-
forts to improve immunization rates in pockets of need; public awareness campaigns
of the need for timely immunization; efforts to educate health care providers to
avoid missed opportunities to vaccinate; surveillance of vaccine-preventable disease;
investigation of adverse events related to immunization; and immunization registry
systems to ensure children are age-appropriately immunized.

APHA believes that the CDC immunization program is an essential component of
any strategy you adopt to improve children's health status. We urge you to reau-
thorize this program with the increased resources it needs to carry out its mission.

An important public health agency up for reauthorization this year is the Sub-
stance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMSHA). The public
health programs at this agency should also be considered an integral part of any
plan to improve children's health status. Over 4 million teenagers use tobacco, and
over 3,000 start smoking each day. More than 4 million young people are dependent
upon alcohol or have an alcohol related problem. In 1995, 11 percent of young people
had used an illicit drug at least once in a one month period, double the rate in 1992.

Many SAMSHA programs could help alleviate these problems if they received the
necessary resources. The SAMSHA Substance Abuse Block Grants and Children's
Mental Health Services program run by the agency are critical to achieving the goal
of improving children's lives and their health.

The Center for Substance Abuse Prevention (CSAP) has the High-Risk Youth
Demonstration Grant which targets school-age children at risk for using alcohol, to-
bacco, or illicit drugs 'and the Pregnant and Postpartum Women and Their Infants
Demonstration Grant which supports comprehensive community-based programs to
help women of childbearing age avoid the use of alcohol and other drugs during
pregnancy.

The Center for Substance Abuse Treatment (CSAT) has a variety of programs de-
signed to support treatment for one of our Nation's most vulnerable groupswomen
of child beanng age and their infants and children. The Residential Program for
Pregnant and Postpartum Women Demonstration Grant provides mothers and their
children with such services as prenatal and postnatal health care, pediatric care,
and education and counseling.

Last year, the administration restructured the demonstration programs at CSAP
and CSAT into "knowledge development and application" programs targeted at re-
search not services. Historically, these programs had directly funded community-
based providers filling critical service gaps for pregnant women, women with chil-
dren, youth in high-risk environments, and community-based prevention partner-
ships. In addition to filling critical services needs these programs had a strong eval-
uation component that focused on individual and collective treatment outcomes.
APHA believes the demonstration programs at CSAP and CSAT have been essential
elements of our Nation's prevention and treatment infrastructures. Therefore,
APHA urges you to continue to fund services through CSAP and CSAT programs.

The Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) is responsible for ad-
ministering a number of important public health programs which improve child
health. Specifically the agency is responsible for assuring that quality health care
and public health services are available to underserved and vulnerable populations
through a network of health center programs, maternal and child health programs,
school based clinics, HIV AIDS primary care services, family planning, rural health,
and bone marrow and organ transplant programs. HRSA supports primary care and
public health training through traineeships, student loans, area health education
centers, community based clinical and leadership training, and through academic
programs for minority and underserved populations.

At least four important HRSA programs are up for reauthorization this year: The
Emergency Medical Services for Children program; the Organ Procurement and
Transplant Program; the National Bone Marrow Donor Program; and the Health
Professions training and education programs. Each of these programs are important
components of the Public Health Service Act and each plays a role in advancing the
issue of children's health.

The Emergency Medical Services for Children (EMSC) demonstration program
was created to enhance and expand the delivery of emergency medical services
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(EMS) for acutely ill and seriously injured children. Each year over 20,000 children
die from injuries, and millions more are treated in emergency departments. The
EMSC program has been successful in providing support to States to implement
components of a model EMSC system and to evaluate the impact of different aspects
of the EMSC "continuum of care," which ranges from prevention to pre hospital
treatment to emergency department care to rehabilitation in the community. APHA
urges you to reauthorize the EMSC program with increased resources.

The Organ Procurement and Transplant Program at HRSA helps to fill the gap
between the large number of people needing organs for transplant and the number
of donors. There are approximately 51,000 people on the national waiting list for
organs. Of this number 1,822 are children. These children are waiting for hearts,
lungs, kidneys, and other solid organs. Increased resources are needed for this pro-
gram.

The National Bone Marrow Donor Program contains a network of 99 donor cen-
ters, 110 collection centers, 105 transplant centers, 11 recruitment groups and a Co-
ordinating Center that helps patients suffering from leukemia and other blood dis-
eases find unrelated matching donors for transplant. Each year approximately
12,000 individuals are diagnosed with diseases for which bone marrow transplan-
tation may offer the possibility of a cure. Since this programs inception in 1986 a
total of 5,526 bone marrow transplants have been facilitated. Of that number 2,012
of these individuals were children. Increased resources are needed to ensure that
this program can increase its outreach and enhance and expand the only, com-
prehensive, National Data Registry of Marrow Donors.

The Health Professions programs at HRSA are also important when it comes to
serving children's health needs. These education and training programs have been
successful in helping our Nation expand the supply of primary health care providers
and public health and allied health professionals. They have also helped to increase
the geographic distribution of health professionals and nurses as well as increase
access to health care for underserved populations. Many of the health professionals
who have benefited from these essential programs have served in community and
migrant health centers as well as public health departments around our Nation.
Many of the patients who have benefited from this care are children. This year
President Clinton's budget included sharp cuts for much of the Title VII and Title
VIII Health Professions programs at HR'SA. We believe these cuts are unwise and
will limit the capability of these programs to effectively train primary care and pub-
lic health professionals.

The Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (AHCPR) is up for reauthoriza-
tion this year and also contributes to improving children's health status by conduct-
ing research on the delivery of health care to children. AHCPR researchers identify
the best method of delivering service and indicate what services produce the best
outcome. AHCPR also compares treatment methods and reports which treatment is
most effective. APHA urges you to continue to support the agency.

The National Institutes of Health (NIH) are also up for reauthorization this year.
NIB is the premiere biomedical research institution in the world. ME has a variety
of programs designed to improve the health status of all Americans including chil-
dren. The National Institute of Child Health and Human Development is respon-
sible for conducting biomedical and behavioral research on child and maternal
health. APHA is supportive of the ongoing research conducted by this important
agency.

Federally-funded public health programs can make a tremendous difference in im-
proving children's health status. The public health programs I have highlighted as
well as many other public health programs at CDC, HRSA, and S SA should
be supported to help improve the lives of our Nation's children.

On the access side of the equation, APHA believes it is essential to provide health
insurance coverage to the 10 million uninsured children in our Nation. Six in 10
of these children were in families with at least one parent who worked full-time for
the entire year the child was uninsured. APHA is also concerned because the num-
ber of children with private health insurance coverage appears to be dropping each
year. In 1994, the percentage of children with private health insurance coverage
reached the lowest level in eight years-66 percent.

APHA is encouraged that several pieces of legislation have been introduced or are
being drafted to address the issue of children's health insurance coverage. APHA is
currently reviewing S. 525, the Children's Health Insurance and Lower Deficit Act,
which has been introduced by Senators Orrin Hatch and Ted Kennedy and cospon-
sored by the Chairman and several other distinguished Senators on this committee.
This legislation has the potential to provide health insurance coverage to 5 million
children and would be a major step forward. It also has the potential to decrease
teen smoking through the imposition of a 43 cent tobacco tax. In our view, the in-
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crease in the tobacco tax is a public health measure that would significantly de-
crease teen smoking.

The Association strongly supports this legislation's goals and believes it should
move forward through the legislative process. We do have a number of recommenda-
tions regarding S. 525 that we hope you will consider. First, APHA believes that
states being given an option to participate in the program is a mistake. The vol-
untary nature of the program may further the existing disparities regarding chil-
dren's health that exists between our States. APHA recommends that all states be
required to participate in the programs established under S. 525.

APHA is also concerned that S. 525 neglects to provide coverage for uninsured
pregnant women. Insuring pregnant women could lead to a lower infant mortality
rate, healthier babies being born, and fewer health problems for adolescents. Pre-
natal care should be considered an intricate component of any strategy adopted by
the Congress that is aimed at improving children's health status. APHA urges you
to add pregnant women to the groups covered by S. 525.

We are also encouraged to hear that Chairman Jeffords will introduce the Chil-
dren's Health Care Act of 1997. It is our understanding that this legislation will use
the Medicaid program to expand health coverage to children. As you know, 3 million
of the 10 million uninsured children are Medicaid eligible but are not enrolled in
the program.

APHA believes the Medicaid program is an essential element in ensuring that
low-income children are born healthy and remain healthy. Preventive services such
as prenatal care for pregnant women and immunizations for children as well as
needed health care and services to sick and special needs children are all fundamen-
tal components of the Medicaid program.

We believe that in any reform of Medicaid the entitlement should remain in place.
APHA also urges you to keep the early and periodic. screening, diagnosis, and treat-
ment (EPSDT) benefit package. EPSDT has played an essential role in improving
children's health status. It is the type of benefit package that provides both disease
prevention services as well as health care services for the sick and disabled. APHA
is concerned that many proposals presently being considered to reform Medicaid
could jeopardize the health of millions of children.

Every child in America should come into the world wanted and as healthy as pos-
sible. Children should have adequate access to health care. They should be free from
threats of injury and violence. They should be helped to avoid alcohol, tobacco, and
other drug' problems: They should be assured of a healthful environment. Teenagers
should be assured of the opportunity for reproductive health. And finally, every
child should be assured a healthful standard of living.

In closing, I want to express our appreciation to this committee for its efforts on
behalf of public health and health care reform. Many of the gains we have made
in these areas would not have occurred but for your support. We look forward to
working with you in the future to improve the health status of our Nation's chil-
dren.

Thank you. I would be delighted to respond to questions.
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Eaton.
Dr. EATON. Mr. chairman, members of the committee, good morn-

ing. I am Antoinette Parisi Eaton, a pediatrician from Columbus,
OH, and I am privileged to be here today on behalf of the American
Academy of Pediatrics and the National Association of Children's
Hospitals.

I do want to express my appreciation for this opportunity to
present to you this morning.

Certainly when we talk about children's health status, we need
to begin by recognizing how different children's health care needs
are from adults. Compared to adults, children are more likely to ex-
perience an acute episode of illness and less likely to need care for
a chronic condition. In addition, the care they will need for both
acute and chronic illness will vary due to their developmental
needs and their size, which change with age. For example, the
organ system, bony structure, or immunologic system of a child all
go through different developmental stages before reaching matura-
tion.

68



65

In recent years, while there have been improvements in chil-
dren's health, there are still challenges, such as high rates of infant
mortality and low birthweight babies. But certainly one of the big-
gest challenges we have the opportunity to address is reducing the
number of uninsured children.

As many have said, we have millions of uninsured children many
more who are underinsured. Most live in low-income families who
have a harder and harder time affording health coverage because,
according to the GAO, as was mentioned earlier, the cost of private
insurance has been increasing.

A bipartisan poll reflects these trends. Eighty-two percent sup-
port expanding Medicaid coverage to children of low-income but
working parents, and 74 percent of those surveyed support creating
a new program to provide health insurance to every child, even if
it means paying $25 in taxes per year. Eighty-nine percent favor
requiring HMOs and other insurers to give children access to phy-
sicians and hospitals that specialize in the health care needs of
children. It is obvious that Americans want this problem ad-
dressed.

What happens to uninsured children? Often, their financially
strapped families tend to delay or forego needed pediatric care be-
cause of the out-of-pocket expenses. Without preventive care, these
children are much more susceptible to communicable and other ill-
nesses and, once sick, have no insurance to pay for the care that
they need.

Providing appropriate health care coverage for children makes
sense for America. It is not only the right thing to do, it is also the
cost-effective thing to do.

An important part of children's health care is the medical home
concept. A medical home is a regular and ongoing, comprehensive
source of health care available around the clock, 365 days a year.
It provides preventive care, early treatment of acute and chronic
illnesses, and the coordination of care for those with chronic or dis-
abling conditions. At the same time, because of their unique health
care needs, particularly when they are critically ill or they do have
special needs, children require access to appropriate pediatric pro-
viders, including pediatric subspecialists.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to conclude with some principles for
guiding efforts to enable all families to afford meaningful health in-
surance for their children.

All children should have access to age-appropriate, quality health
care. Health insurance coverage should be extended to children and
youth through age 21 who currently do not have private health in-
surance or are eligible for Medicaid.

Families should receive income-based assistance for obtaining
such health insurance for their children.

For a health insurance plan to qualify for purchase with a Fed-
eral subsidy, that plan must offer coverage for preventive care,
major medical care, and care for children with special needs, in-
cluding case management services as outlined by the Academy.
Both the Academy and the National Association of Children's Hos-
pitals strongly recommend that such health care coverage be con-
sistent with Medicaid benefits for children, including EPSDT and
its commitment to providing children with medically necessary
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care. In addition, qualifying plans should require no cost-sharing
for preventive services.

All children need financial access to quality health care. Efforts
to help finance health insurance for children from low-income fami-
lies should really serve as a complement to the Medicaid program
and existing private and employer-sponsored insurance.

Parents who purchase health insurance on behalf of their chil-
dren with newly provided subsidies should have the ability within
reasonable limits to choose their children's physician and health
plan. Additionally, physicians should not be forced to contract with
one particular plan in order to provide care to newly insured chil-
dren. Access to the full spectrum of pediatric care, including sub-
specialty care, is a must.

We need to develop measures of accountability for children's ac-
cess to appropriate care, as well as measures of outcome, quality
and effectiveness of their care.

We sincerely believe that promotion of the principles that I have
outlined will build a strong foundation for meaningful health insur-
ance for our children and youth.

Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Dr. Eaton.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Eaton follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANTOINETTE PARISI EATON, M.D., F.A.A.P.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. Good morning. I am Antoinette
Parisi Eaton, M.D., a pediatrician serving as Director of Governmental Affairs at
Children's Hospital, Columbus, Ohio. I am here today on behalf of the American
Academy of Pediatrics and the National Association of Children's Hospitals. I have
been privileged to serve as a past president of the American Academy of Pediatrics,
representing 53,000 physician members who are dedicated to the health, safety and
well-being of infants, children, adolescents and young adults. The National Associa-
tion of Children's Hospitals represents over 100 childrens acute care hospitals, pe-
diatric departments of major medical centers, and children's specialty and rehabili-
tation hospitals with missions of service to the children of their communities.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for scheduling this hearing and inviting me to address
the important issue of improving the health status of children.

Children are Unique
Certainly when we talk about children's health status we need to begin by rec-

ognizing how different children's health care needs are from adults. My whole career
has been devoted to addressing children's unique health care needs. Children face
many obstacles in the health care system, but one of the hardest to overcome is how
most people view child health issues. Too often it is assumed that if we take care
of the adults, then children will be provided for. To address the health care needs
of children properly, it is important to recognize that children are not little adults,
and cannot be treated as such We must understand that physically, mentally, emo-
tionally, in their ability to communicate and in their ability to participate in their
own care, children differ significantly from adults.

Compared to adults, children are more likely to experience an acute episode of ill-
ness and are less likely to need care for a chronic condition. In addition, the care
they will need for both acute and chronic illness will vary due to their developmen-
tal needs and size, which change with age. The organ system, bony structure, and
immunologic system of a child all go through different developmental states before
reaching maturation. Consequently, depending on age and stage of development,
children will respond differently to both illness and treatment. Children's psycho-
social needs also vary by age. Children are more likely to experience sudden shifts
in either improvement or deterioration of their conditions. When considering thera-
peutic intervention, medications must be more finely calibrated, and diagnostic pro-
cedures can be more difficult. Young children, having only a limited ability to com-
municate, must be examined more closely to diagnose or monitor illness. They also
require more reassurance in treatment and more assistance with activities of daily
living.
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In recent years, I have been encouraged by improvements in children's health care
such as a reduction in the rate of Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS), improved
prevention of the transmission of HIV infection to infants, and improvements in
some rates of immunization in very young children.

On the other hand, there are clearly enormous challenges we still must confront
in children's health care, such as further reductions in infant mortality, reducing
the incidence of low birth weight babies and other challenges. But certainly, one of
the biggest challenges we both face and have the opportunity to address is reducing
the high number of uninsured children.

Providing health insurance coverage for children has taken on a new urgency.
Keeping children well and preventing illness make sense. Having a sick or injured
child is one of the toughest things parents have to deal with. Unfortunately, their
stress is compounded when their child has no health insurance coverage. The time
has come for the United States to become a nation that makes the health and well-
being of its children its highest priority. We must make health care for America's
children available, accessible, and affordable. This is an achievable goal if we make
child health a priority in this country.

The importance of addressing child health issues must not be viewed simply as
an act of compassion. Providing children and adolescents access to quality health
care, with an emphasis on prevention, is an investment in our future. As children
go, so goes our country.

Current Status of Children's Health Coverage:
There are 13.3 million uninsured children and youth through age 21 in our coun-

try today (10.5 million uninsured children through age 18). Others are under-
insured. They are without adequate insurance coverage for necessary treatment
services and for even the most basic care needed to prevent unnecessary illness. The
problem of uninsured children is real, and we believe, must be addressed.

It is important to note that those children most likely to be without health care
coverage are not living in poverty. It is the children in working families, the chil-
dren of the near poor, who are most likely to lack health care coverage. These fami-
lies earn just enough not to qualify for Medicaid, but not enough to purchase appro-
priate health care coverage for their children. The Congressional Research Service
(CRS) indicates that nearly 60 percent of uninsured children are members of fami-
lies in which at least one parent is employed year round, full-time, and another 20
percent are in families with a parent who is employed part-time.

What are the health implications for uninsured children? Studies have shown that
uninsured children are less likely than insured children to get needed preventive
and other health care. The General Accounting Office (GAO) reports that children
without health insurance or with gaps in coverage are less likely to have routine
doctor visits or to have a regular source of medical care. When they do seek care,
they are more likely to get it through an emergency room or clinic rather than a
private physician or health maintenance organization. They are also less likely to
get care for injuries, see a physician if chronically ill, get dental care, receive care
for such common childhood illnesses as ear infections and asthma, or be appro-
priately immunized to prevent childhood illness.

The Challenge Before Us
As a former Director of Ohio's Maternal and Child Health program, I am of the

strong view that the federal Title V, Maternal and Child Health Block Grant pro-
gram, is one of the most important public health programs for children, which will
continue to play an important role in the future. Medicaid is also an essential pro-
gram for children. Medicaid covers one in every four children and one in every three
infants in the United States. Together more than one in three children either relies
on Medicaid or is uninsured, and over the last decade the number of uninsured chil-
dren has grown.

Why are so many children uninsured? The majority of American children are cov-
ered by private health insurance, most often through their parent's employment.
However, according to the GAO, between 1989 and 1995, private family insurance
coverage declined for both children and working-age adults. Most of the decline was
for the dependents of workers, especially children. During this period, the percent-
age of children with private health insurance dropped from 74 percent to 66 percent.
According to the GAO, had this decrease not occurred, nearly 5 million more chil-
dren would have had private health insurance. Children often are the first to experi-
ence the loss of private health coverage, because dependent coverage is often the
first to be dropped by employers and employees pressed by the rising costs of health
insurance.

There are those who suggest that expanding Medicaid eligibility contributed to
the decline in the percentage of children who had private coverage. GAO indicates
that, at most, only one sixth of the loss in private coverage stems from families
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choosing to substitute Medicaid for private coverage. Other studies found a lesser
effect or no effect at all. In fact, the loss of private insurance among children began
before Congress expanded Medicaid coverage for children, and it continues today,
long after Congress ceased to expand Medicaid for children. In addition, the Census
Bureau's Current Population Survey shows that an estimated 3 million uninsured
children are eligible for coverage under the Medicaid program but are not enrolled.
The reasons for this vary, including lack of knowledge about their children's eligi-
bility and/or a "welfare stigma" some have placed on the program.

As private insurance premiums increase, more and more employers are dropping
dependent coverage or increasing the amount of the premium contribution required
of the employee in order to control costs. Additionally, employer downsizing and a
shift of employment to companies that do not provide health insurance contributes
to the loss of health coverage. In firms with 100 or more employees, the average
monthly premium contribution for family coverage increased by 79 percent, com-
pared to 64 percent for single coverage, over the period 1988 to 1993. These trends
point to a growing problem for parents seeking to provide health care coverage for
their families.

A bipartisan polling team of Lake Research, Inc. and The Tarrance Group con-
ducted a poll in December of 1996 which reflects these trends. When asked about
who has the responsibility for helping parents obtain health insurance for their chil-
dren, 43 percent of the respondents chose the government, almost twice the number
of any other response. 82 percent support expanding Medicaid coverage to children
of low-income but working parents. Additionally, 74 percent of those surveyed sup-
ported creating a new program to provide health insurance to every child, even if
it meant paying an additional $25 in taxes per year. 80 percent would continue pub-
lic support for health care for children whose parents have left welfare to begin
work. 89 percent favor requiring HMOs and other insurers to give children access
to physicians and hospitals that specialize in the care of children. 86 percent favor
regulating managed care plans to cover all medically necessary care for children.
Americans want this problem addressed.

What Children Need
What happens to uninsured children? Often, their financially - strapped families

tend to delay or forgo needed pediatric care because of the out-of-pocket expense.
Without preventive care, these children are much more susceptible to communicable
and other illness and, once sick, have no insurance to pay for their care.

Providing appropriate health care coverage for children makes sense for America.
It is the right thing to do. An important part of such care is the medical home con-
cept. The medical home goes to the very heart of the issue of quality. A medical
home is a regular and ongoing comprehensive source of health care, available
around the clock, 365 days a year. It provides preventive care, early treatment of
acute and chronic diseases and the coordination of care for those with chronic or
disabling conditions.

Every child should have access to appropriate health care. Such care includes
child health supervision visits, often referred to as well-child care. Child health su-
pervision visits are an integral part of family-focused preventive care. They are de-
signed to monitor a child's growth and development, and identify any physical, be-
havioral, or psychological abnormality at its earliest stage. Such visits provide guid-
ance to both parents and children on such topics as injury prevention and healthy
lifestyles. Promoting healthy lifestyles is critical for our nation's children, particu-
larly adolescents. Issues such as smoking, drug abuse, and violence need to be ad-
dressed.

Well-child care can provide early detection and correction of vision defects; hear-
ing defects that can lead to life-long impairment of speech and learning comprehen-
sion; iron deficiency anemia; abdominal masses representing potentially curable tu-
mors; congenital hip dislocation, a potential crippler; and elevated levels of lead in
the blood that can lead to learning problems.

At the same time, because of their unique health care needs, particularly when
they are critically ill or have special needs, children also require access to appro-
priate pediatric providers, including subspecialty care. No parent wants a child re-
quiring specialized care to be referred to an adult specialist, any more than we
would want a grandparent referred to a pediatric subspecialist.

Children are a Low Cost, High Return Investment
The costs of anemia, child abuse, substance abuse, preventable injuries, devel-

opmental delays and unattended malnutrition show up not only as health care ex-
penditures, but they also fall heavily on society's ledger in the form of social serv-
ices, education or correctional systems.

Yet, children's health care is a low cost, high return investment. Because most
children are healthy, their health care needs are comparatively inexpensive. For ex-
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ample, in fiscal year 1995 Medicaid spent, on average, $1,047 per enrolled child
under 21, compared to $4,563 per enrolled adult, and $8,868 per elderly adult age
65 and above. Children under age 21 make up over 50 percent of all Medicaid bene-
ficiaries yet they account for less than one-quarter of total Medicaid spending, in-
cluding spending for children with special needs.

Congress has repeatedly sought to invest in children's health care because of the
life-long return it promises from children's ability to be healthy enough to be ready
to learn and grow into productive members of society.

Principles for Expanding Children's Health Coverage
The following identify several principles we believe should guide efforts to enable

all families to afford meaningful health insurance for their children.
Health Care for All Children
All children should have access to age appropriate, quality health care. Health in-

surance coverage should be extended to children (through age 21) who currently do
not have private health insurance and are not eligible for Medicaid. Families should
receive income-based assistance for obtaining health insurance for children.

Age Appropriate BenefitsQuality Care for All Children
For a health insurance plan to qualify for purchase with a federal subsidy, that

plan must offer coverage for preventive care, traditional major medical care, and
care for children with special needs, including case management services as outlined
by the AAP. Both the AAP and N.A.C.H. strongly recommend that such health cov-
erage be consistent with Medicaid's benefits for children, including its Early and
Periodic Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment (EPSDT) commitment to providing
children with medically necessary care unique to their needs. In addition, qualifying
plans should require no cost sharing for preventive services.

A Pluralistic System with Public and Private Insurance
All children need financial access to quality health care. Efforts to help finance

health insurance for children from lower income families should serve as a com-
plement to the Medicaid program and existing private and employer sponsored in-
surance. Certainly, at a time when 3 million uninsured children are eligible but not
enrolled in Medicaid and thousands more may lose Medicaid coverage due to welfare
reform, it is especially important that efforts to expand children's coverage strength-
en Medicaid as well as private insurance.

Choice for Patients and Physicians
Parents who purchase health insurance on behalf of their children with newly

provided subsidies, should have the ability, within reasonable limits, to choose their
children's physician and health plan. Additionally, physicians should not be forced
to contract with one particular plan in order to provide care to newly insured chil-
dren. Access to the full spectrum of pediatric care, including subspecialty care, is
a must.

Accountability:
Public policy should work with parents, providers, and health plans to promote

and invest in the development of measures of accountability for children's access to
appropriate care as well as outcomes, quality, and effectiveness of their care.

Conclusion:
The American Academy of Pediatrics and the National Association of Children's

Hospitals applaud your determined efforts to address the health care needs of our
nation's children and youth. Providing health care security for our children is
achievable, affordable, necessary and makes good sense. If we truly care about our
nation's future we must act now to ensure that our children grow up healthy and
strong.

As a pediatrician, my intention today is to bring attention to the health care
needs of children. Pursuing an approach that will provide appropriate health care
coverage for children is really about giving children a chance to reach their potential
in life. If we can invest in keeping children and youth healthy today, they can be-
come the healthy, productive adults of society tomorrow.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Palfrey.
Dr. PALFREY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Judith S. Paltry, and I an the chief of the division

of general pediatrics at Children's Hospital in Boston, the largest
pediatric medical center in the United States.

I am a pediatrician. I do not pretend to understand politics, the
intricacies of the Federal budget, or frankly, the complex legislative
process. What I do understand is children, and I know from per-
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sonal experience about their health care needs. I also believe that
promoting children's health is everybody's business.

Dr. Akhter and Dr. Eaton have outlined for you some of the
many health challenges we face in guaranteeing the health of our
children. However, there is one overriding issue that can have a
significant impact on every child's health status. That is making
sure that every child has health insurance.

The GAO and other studies have clearly documented the direct
statistical correlation between children's insurance status, access to
care and good health. What I want to show you today with some
examples are the direct costs of failing to provide insurance to chil-
drenthe impacts on them, their families, the entire system of
care, and on our Nation as a community.

At Children's Hospital, my colleagues and I see the frightening
results of the lack of insurance. We see parents delay preventive
care visits, put off surgeries, even refuse to have x-rays when their
children have had an accident. I have had parents apologize to me
for missing vaccinations when they have been laid off from their
jobs. This is a problem not only for the familychildren who are
not immunized, for instance, for whooping cough or rubella, present
a threat to small infants, pregnant women and the general public.

The costs of not insuring our children do not devolve to the fami-
lies alone. Consider the consequences of missed routine preventive
care. The child with asthma develops an attack at 8 p.m. With no
medicine in the house, by 10 p.m., the child is so tight that the
mother must call an ambulance. At the emergency room, the child
receives the care that could easily have been administered at home
if she had had a preventive visit.

This scene is repeated over and over again for the 600,000 chil-
dren who have asthma and no insurance. The costs of this scenario
are enormous. Who pays? The child, the family, and, yes, the other
insured patients who visit the hospital. They cross-subsidize this
expensive, avoidable emergency care.

The parents I have mentioned all want the best for their chil-
dren, but with low-paying jobs, often cannot afford the $5,000 to
$6,000 a year premium for the family. Until recently, some parents
were denied insurance for an even more devastating reasonbe-
cause their child had a pre-existing condition. The Congress and
this committee have made great strides in protecting working fami-
lies and children. Last year's Kassebaum-Kennedy legislation is
now removing some of those serious barriers to health insurance.

In Massachusetts, we have recently passed legislation that builds
on the successes of the Medicaid program by making it available
to more families. In addition, for those families who earn too much
to qualify for Medicaid, the State has also expanded eligibility for
its Children's Medical Security Plan, which is limited in its cov-erage to primary and preventive care. Of the approximately
160,000 uninsured children in Massachusetts, we hope that 80 per-
cent of them will enroll in either the Medicaid program or CMSP.

To pay for this insurance, we raise the tax on a pack of cigarettes
by 25 cents. Children's Hospital supported this approach whole-
heartedly. It makes good sense for children's health as well as fi-
nancial considerations.

74



71

Smoking, for instance, causes the very low birthweight that was
discussed earlier. If we can stop young women from smoking, we
can cut down on one of the most devastating conditions. Let me ex-
plain why.

Nicotine causes the blood vessels in the placenta to constrict so
that the developing baby is not nurtured. We have been focusing
all week on the development of babies' brains. One way to protect
them is to stop young women from smoking.

I am pleased to see the legislative efforts which adopt this strat-
egy, such as the CHILD initiative. This legislation targets exactly
the problems facing children that we have all outlined. It expands
on access by protecting the Medicaid safety net for children, includ-
ing its excellent benefits and the EPSDT provisions. It then builds
on top of that Medicaid safety net by insuring additional low-in-
come children who do not qualify for Medicaid. Medicaid is the sin-
gle largest insurer of children. The full benefit package is crucial
to the well-being of children because it has been designed precisely
to meet their unique needs, including medically necessary care.

Enactment of the Hatch-Kennedy bill would be a major step for-
ward for uninsured children and the fight against tobacco addic-
tion. On behalf of Children's Hospital Boston, I offer you our sup-
port and our promise to work with you toward this goal.

ON a final note, I would like to extend the heartfelt gratitude of
the Children's Hospital not only to Senators Hatch and Jeffords
and to other Members of the Senate and House for taking a leader-
ship role in this debate, but especially to Senator Kennedy for his
continued commitment to our Nation's children and their health
care needs. He has been a true friend to the children of Massachu-
setts, to Children's Hospital, and to all the teaching hospitals in
Massachusetts. Senator, we thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you. I certainly echo those comments

about my colleague. I know of the great work he has done.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Palfrey follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JUDITH S. PALFREY, M.D.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. Good morning. My name is Judith
S. Palfrey, M.D. I am the Chief of the Division of General Pediatrics at Children's
Hospital in Boston and the T. Berry Braze lton Professor of Pediatrics at the Har-
vard Medical School. I have been a practicing pediatrician at Children's for 20 years.

Children's Hospital in Boston is the largest pediatric medical center in the United
States. Founded in 1869 as a 20-bed hospital for children, today it is a 300-bed com-
prehensive center for pediatric health care. Among pediatric hospitals, Children's
has long been distinguished for its leadership in patient care and research, broad
scope of services, commitment to training and legacy of accomplishment.

Children's Hospital is a complex and multi-faceted institution, yet its mission is
quite simple: to take care of sick children. Each year, the hospital records nearly
16,000 inpatient admissions and approximately 250,000 visits to its more than 100
ambulatory programs and Emergency Services. Children's also conducts the world's
largest and most comprehensive pediatric research program. And as an internation-
ally renowned teaching hospital affiliated with Harvard Medical School, Children's
attracts promising young physicians who seek the opportunity to learn from and
work with professionals who are among the best in their fields.

I am a pediatrician. I don't pretend to understand politics, the intricacies of the
Federal budget, or quite frankly, the complex legislative process. What I do under-
stand are children and I know from personal experience about their health care
needs.

As Dr. Eaton has shared with you, children are not simply small adults and they
have very different health care needs than adults. And it is our responsibility as
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citizens to help meet those needs. Dr. Akhter has outlined for you some of the many
public health challenges we face today in ensuring that our children are healthy.
Each of those issues is vitally important. And interventions in each of these areas
can have a huge impact on the health and lives of children. As Dr. Eaton noted,
there is one overriding issue that can have a significant impact on every child's
health statusthat is making sure that every child has health insurance.

Carefully conducted studies by the GAO and researchers around the country have
clearly documented the direct statistical correlation between children's insurance
status, access to care, and good health. What I want to show you today with some
examples are the direct costs of failing to provide insurance to children: the impacts
on them, their families, the entire system of care and on our Nation as a commu-nity.

At Children's Hospital, my colleagues and I see the frightening results of the lackof insurance. We see parents delay preventive care visits, put off surgeries, even
refuse to have x-rays when their children have had an accident. I have had parents
apologize to me for missing vaccinations when they have been laid off from their
jobs. This is a problem not only for the family. Children who are not immunized
for instance for whooping cough or rubellapresent a threat to small infants, preg-
nant women, and the general public.

The costs of not insuring our children do not devolve to the families alone. Con-
sider the consequences of missed routine preventive care. The child with asthma de-
velops an attack at 8 p.m. With no medicine in the house, by 10 pm., the child is
so tight, that the mother must call an ambulance. At the emergency room, the child
receives the care that could easily have been administered at home if she had had
a preventive visit. This scene is repeated over and over again for the 600,000 chil-
dren who have asthma and no insurance.The costs of this scenario are enormous.
Who pays? The child, the family, and, yes, the other insured patients who visit the
hospital. They cross-subsidize this expensive, avoidable emergency care.

The parents I have mentioned all want the best for their children. But without
Untiloften they cannot afford premiums as high as 5,000 to 6,000 dollars a year.

Until recently, some parents were denied insurance for an even more devastating
reasonbecause their child had a pre-existing condition. And for many working par-ent, their employers don't offer health insurance.

This Congress and this Committee have made great strides in removing some ofthe serious barriers to health insurance for working families and their children,most notably in the Kassebaum-Kennedy legislation last year. All of us who care
for children thank you for your support and commitment. However, we need to do
more. We need to make sure that all children have access to quality health care.

In Massachusetts, we have recently passed legislation to increase children's access
to health insurance. This expansion builds on the successes of the Medicaid program
by making it available to all individuals, including children and families, up to 133
percent of the Federal poverty level. The legislation also gives the State the option
to expand the program for children under age 13 up to 200 percent of the Federal
poverty level. In addition, for those families who earn too much to qualify for Medic-
aid, a State-run insurance program called the Children's Medical Security Programhas also been expanded for children under age 19 up to 400 percent of the Federal
poverty level. This program is limited in its coverage, in large part, to primary and
preventive care. Of the approximately 160,000 uninsured children in Massachusetts,
almost 100 percent of these children will have access to some type of insurance cov-
erage, albeit some of it limited, when the legislation is fully implemented. We will
be joining with the state and the children's advocacy groups to implement a broad
outreach initiative to encourage as many of these families as possible to participate.

What I think has made the Massachusetts approach interesting is how we pay
for it. We raised the tax on a pack of cigarettes by 25 cents. Children's Hospital
supported this approach wholeheartedly. We were, and continue to be, unapologetic
about our support of this increase in the price of cigarettes. We think it is a very
small price to pay for guaranteeing the health of our children. And, it has a second-
ary benefit. It would help stop children from beginning to smoke.

Some 3,000 children begin smoking every day. One third of them will eventually
die of their addiction. We need to do all we can to prevent our children from taking
up the habit. Studies have shown that children and youths are more price-sensitive
than adults when it comes to buying cigarettes. When the price goes up, consump-
tion of cigarettes among teens drops. This is a win-win situation.

Senators Kennedy and Hatch have adopted this strategy in their legislation to ex-
pand access for children. First, like the Massachusetts plan, this legislation seeks
to insure more children. It retains the Medicaid program and builds on top of it,
insuring more children while preserving the Medicaid safety net. The importance of
this point cannot be overemphasized. Medicaid is the single largest insurer ofchil-
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dren in the country and one of the most important child health programs we have
seen to date. The full benefit package offered by Medicaid is crucial to the well-being
of children, because it has been designed precisely to meet their unique needs, in-
cluding medically necessary care. We need to retain this safety net at the same time
that we look for innovative ways to expand access for those children who do not
qualify for Medicaid.

And, like the Massachusetts plan, the Hatch/Kennedy bill pays for this expansion
through a cigarette tax. We believe that an expansion of children's health insurance
funded by a cigarette tax is a winning combination. enactment of the Hatch/Ken-
nedy bill would be a major step forward for uninsured children and the fight against
tobacco addiction.

I am well aware that there has been serious debate about how best to achieve
improved access for children. I do believe, however, that each of you will agree with
me that our mutual goal is to improve the health status of America's children and
to Increase access to health insurance is one important step toward that goal. On
behalf of Children's Hospital, I offer you our support and our promise to work with
you to reach this goal. The future of nation's children is dependent upon our efforts.

On a final note, I would just like to extend the heartfelt gratitude of Children's
Hospital not only to Senators Hatch and Jeffords and to other members of the Sen-
ate and the House who have joined us in this debate but also especially to Senator
Kennedy for his continued commitment to our Nation's children and their health
care needs. He has been a true friend to the children of Massachusetts and to Chil-
dren's Hospital for years. And, I believe I speak on behalf of all of the teaching hos-
pitals in Boston in thanking the Senator for his commitment to the teaching and
research missions of our institutions. His support of our work in discovering new
advances in fighting disease and in training the next generation of providers is ap-
preciated today and will be felt in the decades to come. Senator, thank you.

Thank You for this opportunity to testify. I would be happy to answer any ques-
tions you might have.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Akhter, it is a pleasure to have you here. I
know you share with me some similar concerns about the District
of Columbia. I commend you for your work in this great city, which
we aim to make greater.

I would like to ask you about the definition of "public health"; I
think that sometimes we consider it to be only insurance and
health care paid for by somebody else. Could you define the term
"public health," so that we can bring our task into better focus?

Dr. AKHTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the ques-
tion.

Public health is what society collectively does to protect the
health of its people. It means the clean air, the clean waterthese
are things that individuals cannot dobut more important, it is
somebody watching all the time the progression of disease and
what is happening in the community. It is a monitoring function
in the community and being prepared to move, whenever there is
a case, to treat that case and prevent the disease from spreading
to other people. And this is carried out at both the local and State
level and at the Federal level. The local level is where it is prac-
ticed the best, where you work in conjunction with the community
to monitor their health status, identify where the problem areas
are and then try to provide solutions. That is really the main es-
sence of public health.

What we do, for example, is to keep children from going to the
doctor or to the hospital, because keeping people healthy results in
less expense on the other end. We are the ones who initiate anti-
smoking campaigns, we are the ones who do screening of children
for various diseases, we are the ones who go out and screen for hy-
pertension, cancer screening, because early diagnosis and early
treatment is really the key. We are the ones who provide education
to diabetics so they can stay healthy as far as possible.
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So that essentially, what public health does is put life into those
years, so the public will continue to be healthy. That is the role of
public health.

The CHAIRMAN. What kind of coordination do you have with in-
surance companies, to ensure that the government and the insur-
ance industry complement each other?

Dr. AICHTER. We have had areas of overlap in the past. The way
the system has evolved over the years is that the community-based
services became the responsibility of the local or State government,
and individual care became the responsibility of the insurance; but
there are areas that overlap, for example, educationhow do you
provide information to people about how to stay healthyexercise,
eat a good diet, do not smokethat area, of course, we share.
Screening of individuals so that we can identify early on is an area
that we share with the insurance companies.

More recently, though, as we have moved into managed care, as
we have done in the District of Columbia, we have made sure that
a package of preventive services like EPSDT, early diagnosis, treat-
ment and prevention, becomes part of the managed care entity, so
that we require them to do some of these functions. So these two
things are now becoming more and more linked, but that does not
mean we do not need to have the overall system monitoring and
quick action in place, just like the fire department. You need to
have a system in place so that if something happens, you can go
in and take action.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Eaton and Dr. Palfrey, could you describe for
me the specific health care needs of children in the age categories
birth to age 6, 6 to 12, and 13 to 18do these groups have different
needs, and how do we focus attention on each group?

Dr. Eaton.
Dr. EATON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think the best response

to that question would be to say that the needs of those different
age groups are certainly going to change based on the developmen-
tal stages that the young infant or young child may be going
through versus the school-age child and the adolescent.

It really illustrates I think very nicely why, when we talk about
the types of benefits that children need, that they do need a com-
prehensive set of benefits and that the academy of pediatrics and
the National Association of Children Hospitals have really been in-
strumental in seeing that that set of benefits is outlined. And it is
certainly not going to be just medical benefits. I think that when
you talk, for example, about adolescents, many of the benefits that
they may need would come under the category of psychosocial
needs. So it is really going to be a package of benefits that is going
to vary with the age of the individual, with the developmental
stage of the individual, whether they have any intercurrent acute
or particularly chronic illnesses, and the benefit package that has
been designed very much tailors the kinds of services that a child
or an adolescent may need based on the developmental stage.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Palfrey.
Dr. PALFREY. Senator Jeffords, we are going to give you a child

development award. Your question includes in it the understanding
of these different, progressive times for children, and it is so impor-
tant, because in the zero to 6 period of time, we are talking about
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growththe child actually triples his weight during that period of
time, the brain develops, and all of these things occur. They need
to be nurtured with preventive immunization care, and their nutri-
tion needs to be looked at in a particular way.

The next group of kids is becoming much more independent and
also becoming much more likely to have injuries, so we need to tai-
lor what we do during that time to grabbing hold of the injury pre-
ventionhelmets for bicycle riding, and so forth.

And then, in the adolescent period, these are young adults, and
they need to he taking on their own health care and looking at
things like not smoking or teen pregnancy.

So that in pediatrics, we have got to tailor what we do using the
EPSDT and now, increasingly, the Bright Futures guidelines, to
have all of that available for children each time they come either
to the physician, or those things need to be available, as I men-
tioned before, in everybody's situationchild care, schools, and
even businesses need to be helping us with those three periods of
time.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. I raise that issue because we are
going to address the question of child care and what Government-
sponsored services ought to be offered. In Federal programs, for in-
stance, there are no standards right now for child care. I know
standards vary from State to State, and I am sure that Senator
Kennedy and Senator Dodd in particular, as well as Members on
my side, are going to rely upon you to help us design Federal
standards.

Dr. EATON. If I may, Mr. Chairman, there is also a very major
initiative that the American Academy of Pediatrics has under-
taken, which Secretary Shalala made reference to, and that is the
Healthy Child Care American campaign. In addition to that, the
Academy of Pediatrics has actually worked with the American Pub-
lic Health Association and produced a wonderful document that ac-
tually outlines the health and safety needs for children in child
care.

So I think that a lot of work has been done, and I think a strong
foundation has already been built, and we would certainly welcome
the opportunity to work with you further on that.

On a personal level as the mother of four children and the grand-
mother of seven, I will say that I have had to live with the issue
of identifying quality child care, and I feel very, very strongly that
this is an important initiative for all children in this country. So
we would be delighted to work with you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Kennedy.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Just to come back, Dr. Eaton and Dr. Palfrey, to your comments

to Senator Jeffordsand thank you, Dr. Palfrey for your other com-
ments; I am grateful to you for those. Some have suggested that
we have programs that would tailor health care coverage for the
different ages rather than doing a more comprehensive kind of pro-
gram. What is your reaction to this suggestion?

Dr. EATON. I guess I can have a very immediate reaction to say
that a very important principle that we upholdthat is, the two or-
ganizations that I am representing, the Academy of Pediatrics and
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the National Association of Children's Hospitalsis that we want
a comprehensive program that is really going to address the needs
of the infant at birth through age 21, because we feel that that is
the only approach that is really going to be acceptable to respond
to the significant problem that we have with both uninsured and
underinsured in this country.

Senator KENNEDY. Dr. Palfrey.
Dr. PALFREY. I would agree with that.
Senator KENNEDY. As you know, in our program, we basically

have the Medicaid benefit packagea number of the States have
lesser packages, as we in Massachusetts do, and we are going to
try to address those gaps with this legislation. But most of the
other States, some 31 States, have varying kinds of programs deal-
ing with children and their health.

So I gather that you know the benefit package that is included
in that Medicaid package; do you have a reaction as to whether you
think that that is generally the type of comprehensive package that
we ought to stay with?

Dr. EATON. Again, I can make my answer to that question un-
equivocal. We feel that the EPSDT benefit package is certainly a
very comprehensive benefit package, is very much based on the
standards that have been developed by the organizations that I am
representing, and we would applaud, I would say strongly, the in-
clusion of that in the legislation.

Senator KENNEDY. Good.
Dr. Palfrey.
Dr. PALFREY. Absolutely. EPSDT obviously stands for early peri-

odic screening, diagnosis and treatment, and one of the things that
we would want to underscore is the fact that it does not make any
sense to screen for lead poisoning if you are not then going to treat
it. So that is an extremely important thing.

The other thing that the Medicaid benefit package does is that
it is very sensitive to the needs of children with special health care
needs. It is a program which provides the case management, the
OT, the PT,the home visiting by nurses, and so forthand I know,
Senator Kennedy, that you know very well the needs of children
with severe health care problems. This is a very small group of
children, but they are the ones that we as a nation must provide
the care for. So that Medicaidit is interesting the people said it
has a stigma, etc; those of us in pediatrics for a while felt that
waybut it is the best benefit package that we have for children,
so it is coming around now as being more thanit is not a safety
net, it is the best that we have.

Senator KENNEDY. And children deserve the best. I think it is
important that we get this kind of testimony because there will be
those later on as we go through this process who ask what are we
going to cut out, what are we going to cut back on, what are we
going to reduce, and do we need this range of services. I think your
testimony underlining the importance of this is very important.

Let me ask you sort of an attitudinal question. There are critics
of our program who say that this is really more of a parenting
problem than it is of children who are uninsuredthe parents are
going to baseball games or buying expensive sneakers or buying
another stereo or whatever it isand if we could get these parents
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to be more responsible, we would not have to burden the tobacco
users or others to try to get a health care package for our kids.

What kind of reaction do you have to that?
Dr. PALFREY. Senator Kennedy, some of these families cannot

buy enough food for their table. I was just doing a calculation. For
a family of four at, let us say, 150 percent of poverty, earning
$30,000, that is $25,000, and then you have to pay $5,000 for in-
surance? I would like to see anybody here live on that amount of
money. I do not know how people get transportation. This is a di-
rect need for money for these families. They are not out there, buy-
ing extra things with it.

Dr. EATON. I would certainly strongly support the response that
Dr. Palfrey has just given. I would also say that in my almost four
decades of being a pediatrician, I have dealt with a lot of families,
and I have actually spent most of my time working with low-in-
come families and with children with special health care needs,
and I can attest to the fact that that parent that is being described
who, let us say, is being irresponsible or neglectful of his or her
child is certainly very minimal in my experience.

The vast majority of parents with whom I have worked want,

bjust
as you and I want for our children and our grandchildren, the

est. They want them to have access to health insurance.
So I would say that I could quickly refute that notion.
Senator KENNEDY. Dr. Akhter.
Dr. AKHTER. Senator, you are absolutely right. These are the peo-

ple who are really trying to do the very best for their children.
They just do not have the resources to put into this effort. That is
the bottom line.

Senator KENNEDY. Dr. Palfrey, before the light turns red, let me
just ask if you might outline very, very brieflywe will hopefully
have a chance to discuss it to a greater extent at another time
the lessons that Massachusetts has learned by moving ahead with
this program which has gone into effect and was really an inspira-
tion to me and I know to my colleague, Senator Kerry, and to oth-
ers who watched it closely.

Dr. PALFREY. I think there are several aspects that are impor-
tant. First of all, this program does cover children under 12 up to
200 percent of poverty under Medicaid now and then expands the
Children's Medical Security Program, which is very much like what
we are talking about here.

I think one of the biggest lessons that we learned was that there
was a groundswell of support for this program, and it came from
everywhere, including the elderly. The AARP was a very strong
supporter of this, and it was not something that was particularly
difficult to get through, as you know; it had to go over a guber-
natorial veto, and they were able to garner support for that. So
there was tremendous support for it.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much. As you probably know,
I have had two children who have benefited from Children's Hos-
pital in Boston. One of them, Patrick, is a chronic asthmatic, and
Children's Hospital had the only approval, regionally, to use some
experimental modalities which were just instrumental in his recov-
ery.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

40-171 0 - 97 - 4 81'
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The CHAIRMAN. Senator Dodd.
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I ap-

preciate your being here. Let me begin by just briefly saying to all
three of you that I have often said we would not have done any-
thing, and we would not have been successful on the child care leg-
islation, on the family and medical leave legislation, had it not
been for the American Academy of Pediatrics. I am your biggest
cheerleader.

Dr. EATON. Thank you.
Senator DODD. It is a terrific group of physicians, and it has been

marvelous to see the impact you have been able to have on national
policy with regard to children over the last number of years, and
we want you to keep it up, and I am confident you will, having lis-
tened to you here this morning.

I have just a couple of points. One, let me underscore the point
you have made about the elderly, Dr. Eaton. Like all of us back
home on weekends or recess periods when we are not in session
here in Washington, we visit our senior citizen centers around our
State, and in Connecticut, I find that most people assume that that
audience is anxious to hear you talk about Social Security and
Medicare and pensions and so forth. If you want to get the best re-
action and response from an elderly audience, talk about children.
The best response I ever get is when I go in and talk about chil-
drentheir grandchildren, their great-grandchildrenand what is
happening with kids in the country. They have more ideas and
more thoughts and show more interest. So I think it is one of the
great fallacies that people assume that this is a generational con-
flict. In fact, it need not be a generational conflict if you listen to
the elderly in this country. And the point made by Governor Dean,
where we provide health care for people over the age of 65 regard-
less of incomeI think the strongest point we will find for univer-
sal coverage for children in this country will come from those over
65. I am very confident of it.

In Connecticut, we are very proud of our Children's Hospital. We
have a new one, and we think it is the State of the art in the coun-
try. It just opened its doors a few months ago. I went up recently
to visit again and in fact held a hearing up there on children's
health at Children's Hospital which was very worthwhile.

We heard Governor Dean say earlier how inexpensive it is to
take care of children, and I think that that is a good point because
you are dealing, as you have pointed out, with acute rather than
chronic problems, generally. There are about 3,000 hospitals in the
country if my memory serves me correctly. I think we have about
60 children's hospitals in the country; is that right?

Dr. EATON. Well, the members of the National Association of
Children's Hospitals number about 100, but they are different;
some are specialty hospitals, and some may be pediatric units in
a general hospital. So that is probably a clear reflection.

Senator DODD. OK. What I want to get at here is that it is ex-
pensive to take care of kids in a hospital, and I want you to talk
about that, because I think we might have left people with some
misimpressions here. What I am getting at is this. As I went
through the emergency room of Children's Hospital, what you run
into all the time with these poor families is they do what other peo-
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ple dothey wait, and they wait, and they wait, and they wait,
hoping beyond hope that this problem will go away, that that little
sore will not get infected, or if it gets infected that the traditional
cure-alls might take care of itand of course, it reaches a crisis,
and that is when they show up, and instead of having a modest
problem that could have been dealt with, you get into the chronic
problem or the acute problem that requires hospitalization or seri-
ous mediation.

The waiting rooms are filled with kids like this. In fact, the pri-
mary care physician in Hartford is the waiting room of the Chil-
dren's Hospital. I want you to comment about that relationship
you have already talked about itbut in terms of the cost, because
when you buy equipment for a children's hospital, given the few
that exist, the unit costs are just different, and I do not think a
lot of people are familiar with the fact that it is costly to take care
of a child when hospitalization is required.

I wonder if you might comment on that.
Dr. EATON. I would, be happy to respond, and I guess Dr. Palfrey,

being at Boston Children's Hospital, would probably like to add her
views on this as well. You are right in saying that children's hos-
pitals do in many instances take care of the most complex problems
of children in terms of either illness or injury, and by virtue of the
fact that they are taking care of the sickest and most acutely ill
patients, that is going to generation higher costs. In addition to
that, because children cannot provide any of their care themselves
as an adult hospital might, the kinds of resources that are nec-
essary to provide care for children are going to be more costly. For
example, they are going to require more nursing care, more res-
piratory therapy. There is just a whole host of other resources that
are required in that children's hospital.

Let me address the issue of the emergency room. And certainly,
I had the administrative responsibility for the emergency room at
Children's Hospital in Columbus for 10 years, and I know exactly
what you are talking aboutbut let me assure you that there are
major efforts taking place at children's hospitals to really get the
patient who uses the emergency room inappropriately, that is,
when they do not have another source of health care to use it for
their primary care, we are making every effort, monumental ef-
forts, to shift that care to a primary care physician or to a primary
care site. We actually have established seven community health
centers as part of the Children's Hospital system in Columbus, OH,
so we are very much addressing that.

The final comment I would make is that what you have identi-
fied here in terms of the use or overuse of emergency services clear-
ly highlights the need for us to develop a system which guarantees
access to care at the primary and preventive level while maintain-
ing the very strong system of care that we need for that child who
is acutely ill or chronically ill or injured and have a strong system
of pediatric subspecialty services from both the medical and the
surgical point of view.

Senator DODD. Dr. Palfrey.
Dr. PALFREY. I had told a little story, maybe while you were out

of the room, about a child coming in with asthma, a very common
story, to a pediatric emergency room. The preventive care that
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could have been given to that child is the provision of a little
nebulizer which can be kept at home. We are finding that these lit-
tle nebulizers are keeping children out of the hospital, out of emer-
gency rooms and back on the playground. We can even use these
little nebulizers in schools. I saw a program in Kentucky which
calls the school health room "the nebulizer Ninjas." The children
come down, and they take their little puff of medication during the
day, they achieve their own personal best in terms of being able to
breathe, and those kids have cut down emergency room use and
hospital room use.

What we are talking about is shifting the focus of care to preven-
tion, and that will save enormous amounts of money. Having done
that, we will then have that money available when a child has can-
cer, when a child has a cardiac anomaly that needs to be fixed. And
yes, it is expensive to have micro surgery; it costs a lot of money.
It costs a tremendous amount of money to provide safe Factor 8 to
children who have hemophilia. In order to protect the blood supply,
it costs moneybut that is what we should be able to do in the
United States of America.

Senator DODD. I do not disagree, but what I want to point out
hereand by the way, Governor Dean was not suggesting this; his
point was that because children do not have as many chronic ill-
nesses,they recovery quickly and so forth, that you can insure chil-
dren a lot less expensivelybut I do not want people to be left with
the impression that it is less expensive to care for a child if you
do not provide insurance. It is a lot more costly, and that is the
point you are making, and I think we need to drive this home. And
Mr. Chairman, maybe through our witnesses here doing a little
more work for us, we could get a comparative cost analysis of a
child who requires hospitalization versus an adult for an equal pe-
riod of time, so we can give people who are not moved by the ethics
and the morality of this some idea that the cost factor, preventive
care, given the cost of having to provide that kind of care for a
child if they do not get it, is so much higher, and that might really
help persuade some peoplenot that the chairman or anyone else
needs persuading, but others who are doubting Thomases here
might need some persuadingthat this is really very smart eco-
nomics. That is my point. It is very smart economics.

Dr. EATON. Certainly the National Association of Children's Hos-
pitals and the American Academy of Pediatrics would be very
happy to provide whatever data you think might be helpful.

Senator DODD. That would be helpful.
The CHAIRMAN. We appreciate that very much.
Senator DODD. I just want to commend Dr. Eaton as well. We

should take a closer look at the child care standards that you
helped develop for the public health services. Again, I commend
you for that, and I gather you made some comments here, and I
appreciate that immensely. I thank you for the tremendous help
that the American Academy of Pediatrics has been to us in our de-
velopment of child care policy.

Dr. EATON. Well, we would certainly be most willing and eager,
I might add, to work with you on this issue and certainly on the
child care issue. A lot of work has already been done with respect
to the child care standards that we could provide.
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Just one more thing I would have to say, Mr. Chairman. I would
be remiss as a pediatrician from Ohioand since you made ref-
erence to Senator De Wine in your introductory commentsif I did
not say that we have worked very closely, and I have had the per-
sonal privilege of working with Senator De Wine and his staff
around a number of child care issues, particularly the issue of pedi-
atric research, a and I do want to say how fortunate we are to have
that kind of a relationship and have him representing us in this
Congress.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we enjoy having him on the committee, and
I will pass those words along.

Dr. EATON. Thank you.
Senator DODD. Mr. Chairman, I wonder if there is anyone in the

audience from Connecticutwe have Massachusetts and Ohio rep-
resented; I feel kind of lonely up here. [Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Let me follow up a little bit. There are other is-
sues besides coverage. Other relevant factors for instance, might be
a community's culture and language; an area's geography; the
availability of transportation. I would like you to comment briefly
on these additional factors, which can affect coverage. How shall
we handle these issues?

Dr. EATON. I guess I will first respond by saying the question as
I anticipate is that if we had health insurance coverage, we would
address the financial barriers to care; that would help eliminate
the financial barriers to care. But there is a whole host of non-
financial barriers to care which you have identified. Certainly,
transportation would be a very important one; it may be culture or
language problems, and there are many other aspects of access that
are important to address. I think that that is something where we
can work with not only the private sector, with which I have been
most involved, but also with the public health sector, to see that
we do reduce or, ideally, eliminate the nonfinancial barriers to ac-
cess to care.

The CHAIRMAN. I think it is important that we focus attention on
those barriers; because a person can have coverage, but without the
ability to verbalize his health problems to a professional or to ar-
rive at the site where health care is administered, then his cov-
erage, obviously, is not very useful.

Dr. Akhter.
Dr. AKHTER. Senator, the access is a really fundamental issue.

Even if you have the coverage, if there is nobody to provide the
service, you might end up like having good fire insurance, but no
fire hydrant. In inner cities and rural areas, access is a key prob-
lem, and I think that that is where you need to work, with the
States and with the local communities, to really make that ar-
rangement. I would not want to complicate the situation very much
at this stage. Let us focus on providing health coverage to children,
but make an attempt in the legislation to have some provisions
where the access issues at the local level are addressed in conjunc-
tion with the States and local jurisdictions. And we would be very
glad to work with you and the members of your staff to really pro-
vide input and support in that regard.

The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that. I do have additional questions
for you, but we have another panel, and we are going to run out
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of time if I do not move along. So thank you very much. We will
be back in touch and have more questions for you, I assure you.

Dr. EATON. Thank you for your leadership.
Dr. PALFREY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. AKHTER. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. I will how call the final panel forward. Mr.

James Copp le is president and CEO of Community Anti:Drug Coa-
litions of America. His extensive background in community orga-
nizing and education fits well with his current task of promoting
and facilitating local and comprehensive responses to our Nation's
drug problems.

Thank you for being here.
Dr. Mary Jane England is president of the Washington Business

Group on Health, a policy and research organization whose mem-
bership includes the Nation's major employers. She has previously
served as president of the American Psychiatric Association. Dr.
England is a specialist in child psychiatry.

Welcome to you both. Mr. Copp le, would you please proceed?

STATEMENTS OF JAMES E. COPPLE, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, COMMUNITY ANTI-DRUG COALITIONS
OF AMERICA, ALEXANDRIA, VA; AND DR. MARY JANE ENG-
LAND, PRESIDENT, WASHINGTON BUSINESS GROUP ON
HEALTH, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. COPPLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. it is a privilege for me

to be here with you today to represent the 4,300 community anti-
drug coalitions that we represent in every State and three Terri-
tories.

This is an important issue; the issue of child care and child
health is important to the mission of our members related to sub-
stance abuse, drugs, alcohol and tobacco, and it is important for us
to be represented here and to raise our voice in support of a num-
ber of the issues that have already been addressed.

I would like to put in context my remarks by relating a story
about when I was leaving a local coalition in Wichita, KS called
Project Freedom. I was assistant superintendent of schools, and we
were hearing anecdotally that we were having a major problem
with drug-affected babies in our community. Our coalition put to-
gether an initiative which sponsored a study of 800 live births over
a 3-month period, and out of that, we discovered that 18 percent
of our live births were drug-exposed. It cost in Wichita, KS at that
time, 41/2 years ago, $3,700 to give birth to a normal-weight child.
Before a drug-exposed baby left the hospital in our community, it
cost approximately $150,000. That does not take into consideration
the costs once they arrived in kindergarten with related behavioral
disorders or learning disabilities and other kinds of complications
related to being low birth weight.

Those numbers translate into 144 children. The math on that is
very simple in terms of those who were exposed: It cost our commu-
nity $21 million in public and private health care costs to deal with
that particular issue.

Quite frankly, with some help from then Senator Dole and Con-
gressman Dan Glickman, we were able to put together a program
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that cut that number in half and saved our community significant
resources.

That success, however, must be understood in the context of 5
years of increased drug abuse that we have seen in this country.
According to the Partnership for a Drug-Free America's 1996 atti-
tudinal tracking study, one in four children, 24 percent, 9 to 12
years old in 1996, compared with 19 percent of the same age group
in 1993, were offered drugs during the 1996 calendar year. I often
compare this with my own two children. I have a 21-year-old who,
when she was in 8th grade, was never offered drugs. She never
saw anybody being offered drugs; it was not an issue or a problem
with her. My second child, a 14-year-old, who last year was in 8th
grade, was offered drugs six times and attended the funeral of one
of her classmates who overdosed on cocaine at the age of 14.

The landscape has changed significantly with these increased
numbers. Trial use of marijuana increased among children from ap-
proximately 230,000 children in 1995 to 460,000 in 1996, from 2 to
4 percent of the total child population between 1995 and 1996. Be-
cause of these increases, we can anticipate increased exposure to
long-term addiction, greater accidental deaths as a result of driving
cars while under the influence, increased family abuse and a great-
er threat from diseases associated with sustained use of illegal and
legal drugs.

The committee asked me to summarize the issue in terms of the
nature of the problem, and I have given you statistics that illus-
trate the 5 years of growth, but to also respond to what the Federal
Government can do and also the private sector. I would like to
speak specifically to what the Federal role could possibly be on this
issue to assist us, because this is very critical to what we are
about.

The National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse at Co-
lumbia University has demonstrated that if we can prevent chil-
dren from using drugs before the age of 19, we are winning the bat-
tle against alcohol, tobacco and other drugs. But to do this, all pro-
grams across the continuum of care for children and adolescents
must be authorized and funded. Local communities cannot ade-
quately address this new wave of increased use if we do not have
a national infrastructure to support our efforts. SAMHSA reauthor-
ization is vital to our efforts, and adequate funding support for pre-
vention and treatment must be sustained.

We have been working closely with the Senate and the House in
trying to pass S. 536, the Drug-Free Communities Act, which
would put more resources directly into community hands, working
with our States, to deal with this problem in both prevention and
treatment.

We need to continue to support good research that moves from
research to practice. We cannot afford to simply have research for
research's sake; we have got to be guided by good science and good
practice in this field, and we urge Congress to continue to support
those kinds of efforts at the National Institute on Drug Abuse and
also the National Center for the Advancement of Prevention. That
is critical to our success and our future.

The private sector also has a major role in this. I often compare
what we do in local communities with what goes on at any given
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football game: We have 22 people out on the field who need rest
being watched by 22,000 people who need exercise. [Laughter.]
From our perspective, it is time that we engage the whole commu-
nitythe media, the faith community, the schools, every sector
to make this happen. S. 536 will help facilitate and promote that
initiative to be sure that we have an inclusive, comprehensive
strategy to deal with this issue.

Every $34 million we spend in treatment in this country, we
work against $246 million in law enforcement. Every $34 million
we spend in treatment, we save $246 million in law enforcement
and, according to a Rand study, every $1 for treatment, we can
stop spending $7 on the law enforcement end of the spectrum. That
kind of analysis is supported by such organizations as the Inter-
national Association of Chiefs of Police. We need to do more on the
prevention and treatment side for children; 1.7 million teenagers in
this country need and want treatment but cannot access it or can-
not afford it. In an increased climate where we see drug abuse on
the increase, we have got to respond with a national infrastructure
that will make those changes and do the right kinds of things for
these children.

Our organization stands ready to work with the committee in
any way we possibly can to support you and your efforts to see that
this issue is addressed among America's children.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Copp le.
The prepared statement of Mr. Copp le follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES E. COPPLE

Chairman Jeffords, and distinguished members of the Senate Committee on Labor
and Human Resources, it is an honor for me to appear before you today to speak
on behalf of CADCA's 4300 community-based coalitions. Our members are engaged
in their local communities to reduce and prevent substance abuse among all citi-
zens, but particularly among young people. Improving the health status of children
is the primary mission of our members and addressing the complicated and difficult
issues around child and adolescent substance abuse is critical to the success of that
mission.

I would like to begin my remarks by providing a real life picture of what we are
facing in local communities around drug abuse and its subsequent impact on chil-
dren. In one community where I served as Special Assistant to the Superintendent
of Schools, Wichita, Kansas, (POPULATION 425,000) the local substance abuse coa-
lition I directed conducted a blind study of 800 live births over a three month period
in 1992 to assess drug exposure of infants. The results were alarming. Eighteen per-
cent of all live births showed positive signs of cocaine in the infant at the time of
birth. That 18 percent translated into 144 infants who were drug exposed at the
time of their birth. In Sedgwick County, Kansas, in 1992, it cost approximately
$3,700 to give birth to a normal weight child. When a child is drug exposed, they
are usually premature and experience a number of medical problems that require
them to stay hospitalized for longer periods of time. The average hospital costs of
a drug exposed baby in Sedgwick County was $150,000 before the child left the hos-
pital. These costs are generally assumed by the public by way of increased costs in
insurance and in welfare assistance for those who cannot afford insurance. Just in
hospital costs alone, the 144 drug exposed babies in the three month blind study
cost Sedgwick County, Kansas approximately $21 million. Those costs do not take
into consideration the delayed costs of responding to children who possess the risk
of attention deficit disorders, behavioral disorders, or learning disabilities as a re-
sult of their exposure to drugs. These 144 children will enter kindergarten in the
fall of 1997. All of this in conservative Sedgwick County, Kansas. With assistance
from former Senator Robert Dole and former Congressman Dan Glickman, we were
able to acquire $100,000 annually to assist the community in their efforts to reduce
this number.
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The above data points to one community. It was a community that implemented
an intervention strategy through collaboration and coordination by its local coali-
tion, Project Freedom, and the coalition actually reduced those numbers by half.
With assistance from OB/GYNs and family doctors, information about the dangers
of substance abuse during pregnancy was placed in the hands of every prospective
mom. Neighborhood caseworkers were assigned to neighborhoods with high
incidences of crack babies and eventually the program began to have impact. That
success must be understood, however. in the context of five years of increased drug
abuse among America's youth. According to the Partnership for a Drug-Free Ameri-
ca's 1996 Attitudinal Tracking Study, one in four children (24 percent of 9-12 year
olds in 1996; compared with 19 percent of the same age group in 1993) were offered
drugs during the 1996 calendar year. Trial use of marijuana increased among chil-
dren from approximately 230,000 children in 1995 to 460,000 in 1996 (from 2 to 4
percent of the total child population between 1995 and 1996). Perception of harm
and risk have decreased while use has increased. Eleven to 12 year olds who report
they have friends who sometimes use marijuana, increased from 7 percent in 1993
to 13 percent in 1996. News from communities regarding the dangers and con-
sequences of illicit drug use is anything but good. Because of these increases we can
anticipate increased exposure to long-term addiction, greater accidental deaths as
a result of driving cars while under the influence, increased family abuse and a
greater threat from diseases associated with sustained use of illegal and legal drugs.

If use patterns continue to increase at these alarming rates, and as adolescents
enter the work force, marry and have their own families, then a new generation of
young people will be made vulnerable to substance abuse among parents and peers.
Already, 71 percent of the current addicted community are in the workforce. That
is good news and bad news. The good news is that businesses, particularly the large
Fortune 500 companies have adopted drug-free workplace programs that include ac-
cess to treatment. The bad news is that medium- and small-businesses have yet to
see the financial incentive of adopting drug-free workplace programs. These compa-
nies experience higher absenteeism, theft, increased health costs as a result of ill-
nesses and diseases associated with addiction, and the threat of legal action when
employees perform poorly while under the influence of drugs. The problems of drug
abuse continue to plague our society and cost us billions of dollars in wasted produc-
tivity and health care costs.

The committee has asked me to address three questions. The questions move to
the heart of my testimony and offer both analysis and program suggestions for ad-
dressing this issue. The remainder of my testimony will focus on those three ques-
tions.

1. What are the substance abuse problems of children that we should
work to prevent?

We must do everything we can to prevent first use or on-set of use of alcohol, to-
bacco, illicit drugs, and all forms of inhalants by children and adolescents. The Na-
tional Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse at Columbia University has statis-
tically demonstrated that if we can keep young people off drugs until the age of 19,
then we have won the struggle. If there is no use by 19, then there is very little
likelihood that they will ever use. Prevention and immediate treatment must be the
cornerstone to federal, state, and community efforts to address substance abuse
among youth. All programs across the continuum of care for children/adolescents
must be authorized and funded. Local communities cannot adequately address this
new wave of increased use if we do not have a national infrastructure to support
our efforts. SAMHSA reauthorization is vital to our efforts and adequate funding
support for prevention and treatment must be sustained. Brandeis University,
through a research initiative funded by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, has
estimated that there are 1.7 million teenagers who need treatment but cannot ac-
cess it or afford it. To illustrate the growing severity of our problems, for the first
time, in 1996 there were more kids presented for treatment because of marijuana
than because of alcohol. Young people are becoming increasingly exposed to more
illicit and dangerous drugs. The transition from marijuana use to the use of other
illicit and dangerous drugs is not a difficult transition. In fact, CASA (Center on
Addiction and Substance Abuse), at Columbia University, has found that a youth
who uses marijuana before age 12 is 42 times likelier to use drugs like cocaine and
heroin. As we examine the issue of insurance coverage for America's children, it will
be critical to examine the scope of insurance coverage and its relationship to drug
and alcohol treatment for young people. Our ability to provide treatment for addic-
tion will impact what we cover related to its subsequent diseases.

To summarize this point, the prospect of more and more children presenting
themselves for treatment, also forewarns us of an increase in crime and educational
literacy problems. More and more children will find themselves incapable of per-
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forming in school, will become frustrated entering into adolescence and, as a con-
sequence, be at-risk for dropping out and finding illegal alternatives to acquire re-
sources to support their habit. The use of alcohol, tobacco and other illicit drugs for
youth will have a pervasive impact on our society. The educational, criminal and
societal impact will force us to spend money at the end of the spectrum, and could
possibly require us to build even more prisons. We must work to prevent this and
dedicate both will and resources to stem this tide.

2. How can we better address children's risk of substance abuse through
improvements in federally-funded public health programs?

There must be an emphasis on comprehensive and inclusive community-based
programs. The coalition model of collaboration and coordination is proving to be ef-
fective. The federal government can design its grants and programs in a way that
compels federal, state and local entities to collaborate and coordinate. Such strate-
gies eliminate duplication of effort and are better positioned to identify program
gaps. Recently, while visiting one coalition member in Nebraska, it was discovered
they had 23 separate funding streams addressing their community's substance
abuse problem. Until the introduction of the Omaha Community Partnership, there
had been little or no effort to coordinate or collaborate around a comprehensive and
coordinated strategy.

The Federal Government has an opportunity to guide states and communities in
the design and implementation of programs that are based on good science and
practice. Thanks to the work of the National Institute for Drug Abuse (NIDA) and
the National Center for the Advancement of Prevention (NCAP), good science and
program research is being distributed to local communities. Today, more than ever,
we are better prepared to implement programs that work and to guide communities
to efforts that have a science and research base. We do not have to waste time or
money on strategies that do not work. The federal government needs to continue
to find ways to support these research centers. Research belongs in NIDA, NIAAA
and NCAP. SAMHSA should continue to support program development and commu-
nity practice that will prevent and treat drug abuse. It is imperative that commu-
nities be provided good research and the Federal Government should partner with
states and communities in the implementation of tested strategies. To show the im-
pact of community based efforts that are driven by research, I have provided four
examples of community-based coalitions that have implemented programs based on
good research and evaluation.

Little Rock, Arkansas: A partnership between the City of Little Rock and a city-
wide coalition has led to the implementation of a comprehensive program which has
been so well received that Little Rock voters have chosen to institutionalize these
pilot programs with an additional 1/2 cent sales tax to support and expand them.
Innovative programs include the establishment of neighborhood centers with action
teams that include community police, code enforcement and neighborhood residents
who have reduced the victim crime rate by 37 percent in the eight target areas and
a special treatment program for pregnant women which has reduced the rate of al-
cohol use by mothers at time of birth from 37 percent to only four percent and has
reduced the incidence of pre-term labor from 50 percent down to only eight percent.

Gallup, New Mexico: As the principal business center serving the Navajo Na-
tion, Gallup had become infamous for having a high incidence of fatal car accidents
and exposure deaths. This has been particularly problematic of the Native American
population. As a result of the Fighting Back Coalition's efforts to establish respon-
sible alcohol retail policies, Sunday Blue Laws, and a centralized detox and referral
system, six of the seven most frequent causes of death have reversed their trend
dramatically. In 1975, the suicide rate was 50 percent above the state average, and
has dropped to be 40 percent below the state average in 1994. Similarly, the rate
of drug-induced deaths in the county has dropped by 50 percent in the past 20
years, when at the same time the state average has increased by 70 percent.

Miami, Florida: The Miami Coalition created an intensive and targeted media
campaign and drug awareness initiative which integrated the resources from the
schools and community into one strategy. Businesses, law enforcement, local media
and parent/teacher organizations worked together on message development and out-
reach to reach the youth populations targeted. In Miami, the reported drug use de-
creased by 55 percent during the campaign (from 5.4 percent in 1991 to 2.4 percent
in 1993).

Hattiesburg, Mississippi: Project DREAM in Hattiesburg, Mississippi, imple-
mented a strategy which included a school-based program for recovering teens,
youth-focused substance abuse education in subsidized housing, and quarterly pre-
vention seminars for new businesses. The outcome of these targeted efforts was that
DUI arrests decreased by 28 percent, and arrests for individuals under 21 years de-
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creased by 45 percent. Additionally, the rate of DUI related injuries decreased by
42 percent.

Wichita, Kansas: Project Freedom of Wichita, Kansas implemented a comprehen-
sive community-based substance abuse initiative that reduced single day-time and
night-time vehicular accidental deaths attributed to illicit drugs and alcohol by 100
percent over a two year period. During the same period, programs established and
funded by Project Freedom reduced DUI related arrests by 35 percent, juvenile
drug-related crime following curfew by 65 percent and the birth of drug-exposed ba-
bies went down by 40 percent. Over the past four years, the rate of substance abuse
increases among youth has remained well below the national average.

To summarize, the federal government needs to support community-based strate-
gies that are evaluated and have outcome measures to demonstrate effectiveness.
These strategies need to be comprehensive and planned across multiple community
sectors, i.e., business, law enforcement, schools, medicine, faith, media, and the
criminal justice system. Senate Bill 536, the Drug Free Communities Act, requires
comprehensive planning based on outcome measures. Senate Bill 536, with major
bipartisan support, is built on private-public partnerships truly creating an inclu-
sive approach to address substance abuse among our nation's youth. Further, the
Federal Government needs to create federal incentives to encourage the states to
use the 20 percent set aside in the Substance Abuse Prevention and Treatment
Block Grant to support this type of community planning effort and to fill the service
gaps identified by communities. Coordination among federal, state and community
initiatives is imperative to smart planning and program effectiveness.

3. How might we encourage the private sector to participate in partner-
ships with government and community organizations to address preven-
tion of substance abuse in children?

I have often compared community-based efforts to reduce substance abuse and vi-
olence in communities to what goes on at any given football game. You have 22 peo-
ple on the field who need rest being watched by 22,000 people who need exercise.
Because of the pervasive problems associated with substance abuse, it is imperative
that all sectors of the community become engaged in this effort. They must get into
the "game." Civic clubs, workplaces, schools, the faith community, and media must
be given opportunity to participate in planning and implementation of community-
based programs. The coalition model affords this opportunity. Citizen participation
in this effort is vital to our success. Parents, civic leaders and youth must come to-
gether to seek their community solutions. This problem, while resources are des-
perately needed, is best addressed when citizens create the "will" to address their
problems. Resources follow community will. In this country, we generally solve the
problems we truly want to solve. Children's health issues require adult advocates.
When those health issues are addressed, then the whole community should cele-
brate. We must create the will to address this problem.

The Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP) has suggested a national
media campaign of $175 million to be matched by private contributions from the
media industry. We support this effort. This effort should raise consciousness and
will, and, based upon the work of groups like the Partnership for a Drug-Free Amer-
ica, has proven to be effective. Yet, I must say, when McDonalds put $85 million
into the announcement of their Arch Deluxe Hamburger and Microsoft spent $125
million to announce their new Windows program, they knew they had stores in com-
munities throughout America that could support the demand created by the adver-
tisements. We must be prepared to do the same. As we raise awareness and demand
for services, through the creation of public and private partnerships supported by
federal, state and local resources, we must be sure we can deliver on our promise.

Often because of the stigma associated with adult abuse and addiction, substance
abuse among children is viewed as bad decision making and avoidable behavior.
Most of us working in the prevention and treatment arena have embraced the axiom
that drug abuse is a preventable behavior and a treatable disease. Crime and drug
abuse remain the number one and two concerns of the American people. Those con-
cerns demand a comprehensive and inclusive response that is championed by the
federal government, embraced by the states and implemented in local communities.
We must fight through the stigma and support efforts to prevent and treat drug
abuse among our nation's children. Failure to do so, will lead to greater crime and
addiction among a new generation of youth. As a people we will pay more dollars
in prison construction. Health care costs will soar as we will be required to treat
the many diseases associated with substance abuse. Again, smart money is spent
on prevention, early intervention and treatment. The Rand Corporation found that
$34 million spent on treatment reduces cocaine use by as much as $246 million
spent on domestic law enforcement. In effect, every $1 spent on treatment is worth
$7 spent on law enforcement.
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On be half of CADCA's 4300 coalitions working in communities throughout the
country, I want to thank you for the opportunity to speak on this very important
issue. We look forward to working with the committee to promote safe and healthy
communities.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. England.
Dr. ENGLAND. Senator Jeffords, Senator Dodd, it is really an

honor to have an opportunity to present to you today and support
access to comprehensive health care for children, in particular, par-
ity for mental and addictive disorders.

I am a child psychiatrist also from Massachusetts, as you can tell
from my accent, with 10 years in Massachusetts State Government,
responsible for children and family services and for mental health
services. Most recently, for the last 9 years, I have been program
director for Robert Wood Johnson's Mental Health Services Pro-
gram for Youth, as well as a program for the Center for Mental
Health Services for 22 States, providing services for children with
serious mental illness.

I am also the president of the Washington Business Group on
Health, whose board strongly supports universal access for all
Americans and particularly understands that we need to have an
incremental support, and we strongly support universal access to
health care for all of our children, for every child in America, and
that in particular it should include parity for mental and addictive
disorders.

I would like to speak about three thingsthe problem area; sec-
ond, the whole area of treatment is effective; and third, some of the
successes we have had in the treatment of children with mental ill-
ness.

There are 11 million children in this country with mental illness
problems; 20 percent of children in this country have some kind of
mental illness, and only one-third of them have been treated, as
Senator Paul Wellstone clearly articulated earlier. Only one-third
are being treated, and that treatment is often inadequate for the
needs of these children.

The NIMH has done studies showing that the prevalence of men-
tal and addictive diseases is higher for those who are poor or for
the working poor. In fact we know that increasingly, the uninsured
are the working poor. So, with the problems of children with seri-
ous mental illness within that group, it is desperately important
that we provide insurance for children, not just Medicaid for chil-
dren of parents who are working, but for children of parents who
are working and do not have health insurance.

It is also important to understand that children are not really
small adults. Oftentimes, we think of them as the same as small
adults. They really are different, and they need family and commu-
nity support to be able to provide the kind of environment for them
to grow as they need to.

We strongly support an integrated system of care approach to
these children where you integrate financing and delivery into
what we call an organized system of care, involving the schools. We
strongly support school-based clinics; there are now about 1,000 of
them throughout the country, and we have worked very strongly to
be sure that there are mental health services in those programs.
They often get started thinking they do not need mental health,
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and about 40 percent of the kids who came into those programs
needed mental health or addiction services.

Probably the most important news I have to tell you is that
treatment for children with mental illness is very effective. We
have come a long way in the last few years, and our children are
better; those who are diagnosed and treated are much better than
they have been in the past. Employers recognize this as well and
have begun to recognize that benefit limits create barriers to care.
So the old idea of having a limited memo on addictive benefit pack-
ages has proved to be unsuccessfulin fact, driving up some of the
costs that Senator Dodd spoke tobecause it has driven inpatient
care, rather than having appropriate ambulatory, community-
based, home-based care.

Employers understand that we need to move to performance-
based standards, outcomes-based patient and family-centered care,
for people with mental and addictive disorders. Digital Equipment
Company in Maine and Massachusetts has been a leader in this
area, eliminating any benefit limits in the areas of mental and ad-
dictive diseases, understanding the need for specialists and also
understanding the need to measure the linkages to systems of care,
because if HMOs do not do business with the schools and under-
stand the importance for these youngsters, they do not get the
kinds of services they need.

Also, Digital has requested of its HMOs to begin to develop com-
munity-based resources like home-based services, respite care.
These families that assume responsibility for these children take a
great deal onto their shoulders, and we want to be able to allow
them-to-keep-those-eh ildren_at_hom e.

In fact, increasingly, our goal is for early detection and-tre-a
ment. Ron Kessler, a professor at Harvard University has shown
that children with emotional disturbances have better than a 50
percent chance of going on to addiction. We have sort of a window
of opportunity of 4 to 6 years after kids have been identified with
serious mental illness before they also have a co-occurring illness
of addiction.

But there are successes across this country, and they are sup-
ported by the family movement. We have a very strong consumer
movementand I wish Senator Mikulski was herewe have a
strong, passionate movement across this country to support chil-
dren with serious mental illness. In Vermont, we have an excellent
program called New Directions. It has been there for 8 years and
was initially founded by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and
went on to get Center for Mental Health Services funding. It is
statewide reform to integrate all the services these youngsters
need. It is pooled funding so that the child's individual treatment
plan drives the financingbecause so often in the past, we have
just put the child where there might be some financing, like inpa-
tient care, as opposed to providing the children and family what
they really need.

Private employers use this system, and their per capita costs
have gone down in the treatment for these children.

We have another very successful program, Wraparound Milwau-
kee. A very important part of the Medicaid financing program is
that it is flexible, and it allows a continuum of care for children
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with serious mental illness. It is a care management approach
where we are actually able to blend funds, where we take money
from all the categorical agencies that these children useschools,
child welfare agenciesand we are able to provide them with the
care they need.

So the result and the good news to you all is that the kids are
better when they are diagnosed and treated. They go to school,
their grades improve; detention stays and arrests go down, out-of-
home placement and hospitalization is decreased. Kids are served
in their communities, with their families, and there are more dol-
lars available for other children to receive the care.

The Washington Business Group on Health and the business
community of large employers support your move to cover children
with comprehensive health care and to particularly insure parity
for mental and addictive disorders.

Thank you for this opportunity.
[The prepared statement of Dr. England follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARY JANE ENGLAND, M.D.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, thank you for the opportunity to
address you on the mental health needs of children and their families. My name
is Mary Jane England, MD. I am a child psychiatrist and immediate past president
of the American Psychiatric Association. Throughout my career, I have had an abid-
ing concern for children with emotional and behavioral disturbances and their fami-
lies. I entered public service in Massachusetts as Associate Commissioner of the
Massachusetts Department of Mental Health Services, then served as the first Com-
missioner of the Massachusetts Department of Social Services. For the past nine
years, I have directed the Mental Health Services Program for Youth (MHSPY) sup-
ported by a landmark $20 million grant from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation.
Through this program, we developed eight model delivery systems to serve children
with serious mental illness and their families, and have expanded this initiative to
29 sites. Since 1993, I have also been responsible for the National Resource Network
for Children and Family Mental Health Services at the Washington Business Group
on Health, a program that provides training and technical assistance to demonstra-
tion sites developing community-based integrated delivery systems for children.

I currently serve as President of the Washington Business Group on Health,
whose Board of Directors has identified children's health coverage as a top priority.
The Washington Business Group on Health represents employers in promoting per-
formance-driven health care systems and competitive markets that improve the
health and productivity of companies and communities. WBGH is the only national
non-profit organization devoted exclusively to the analysis of health policy and relat-
ed workplace issues from the perspective of large employers. Typically Fortune 500
and large public employers, WBGH members include the Nation's most innovative
health care purchasers, who provide health care for more than 39 million U.S. work-
ers, retirees and their families.

WBGH's Board is deeply committed to comprehensive coverage for every Amer-
ican, but recognizes that rt is best to pursue this goal through incremental steps.
WBGH member companies depend on a healthy, well-trained workforce to be com-
petitive. As the future workforce, children represent a critical and vulnerable group
that must have access to quality health care services.

Continued reform of our health care system is necessary to adequately meet the
health care needs of our Nation's children. Narrowly focusing on the financing of
health insurance will not necessarily ensure that our Nation's children have access
to care that is appropriate and of high quality. The U.S. health system is under-
going fundamental change, and both public and private sector purchasers of health
care are helping to transform fragmented and inefficient health services into more
organized and accountable delivery systems. While there is no "one size fits all" ap-
proach for serving the needs of children with emotional or behavioral disorders,
there are some solid models we can look to in the public and private sectors as we
consider alternatives for improving the health care for our Nation's children.

Children's Mental Health Needs
An estimated 20 percent, or 11 million American children and adolescents have

serious and diagnosable emotional or behavioral health disorders, which range from
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attention deficit disorder (ADD) and depression to bipolar disorder and schizophre-
nia. Of these 11 million, roughly 2.5 million have a disorder that is considered se-
vere and requires more intensive service intervention. Unfortunately, less than one-
third of children and adolescents with a diagnosable disorder receive appropriate
treatment. In children, precursors to emotional and behavioral disorders are often
present and provide an opportunity for early recognition and treatment that can
minimize and frequently prevent more serious problems in adult years.

The prevalence of emotional and behavioral disorders varies by income, with poor
(0-99 percent of poverty) and low income (100-199 percent of poverty) children and
adolescents experiencing the highest rates. Disorders are also more prevalent among
children and adolescents who are covered under Medicaid or who are uninsured
(and most likely to be poor or near-poor), according to a study sponsored by the Na-
tional Institute of Mental Health. Researchers found that 31 percent of Medicaid-
covered children in their sample met the criteria for having a serious emotional dis-
order and 18 percent of children without health coverage met the criteria. In con-
trast, only 12 percent of children with private health insurance met the criteria for
a serious emotional disorder.

These data show that, many of our children most in need of mental health services
are more likely to be covered by Medicaid or to be uninsured. The data may also
imply that the emotional and behavioral health needs of children may drive Medic-
aid enrollment rates, as the prevalence of emotional disorders is higher for Medicaid
than the uninsured. Such information could prove useful in outreach efforts de-
signed to increase enrollment of Medicaid-eligible children.

A large percentage of private-sector mental health services go to treating depend-
ent children of working adults. Employers that have removed benefit limitations
and restructured their mental health benefits have discovered that, like children
covered by the public-sector, their employee and dependent populations include chil-
dren who require intense or chronic behavioral health services. When dependent
children experience emotional or behavioral health problems, the parents work per-
formance and attendance is directly affected. Sometimes parents of children with se-
vere emotional or behavioral health conditions must drop out of the workforce to
care for these children, or are unable to maintain employment as a result of the tre-
mendous family disruption caused by untreated problems.

Untreated emotional and behavioral health problems can have serious con-
sequences for children, families, communities, and our society as a whole. For exam-
ple, the research of Ron Kessler from Harvard University shows that children with
mental health problems like anxiety, depression, and attention deficit disorder are
at extreme risk for developing substance abuse disorders as adults. The good news
is that we now have effective treatments and can produce measurable outcomes in
caring for children with behavioral and addictive disorders. Treatment programs are
being developed to manage co-occurring mental health and addictive disorders.
Early and appropriate treatment improves school attendance and grades, keeps chil-
dren and adolescents out of the juvenile justice system, and reduces hospitalization,
which helps keep families together. Moreover, early treatment can help a child grow
and develop into a healthy and productive adult. For the private-sector, the implica-
tions are clear. Healthy children and families produce healthy and productive work-
ers and companies.

Finally, it is important to note that children are not miniature versions of adults
with respect to their physical and mental health needs. The most important dif-
ference between children and adults when it comes to the provision of health care
services, is the role of the family. With children, the family plays a critical role in
a child's environment and is absolutely essential in successfully preventing, detect-
ing, and treating children and adolescents with emotional and behavioral disorders.

To Insure or to Ensure?
Insurance coverage alone will not ensure that children's health needs are met, es-

pecially their mental health needs. First, not all insurance policies or plans cover
mental health services. Approximately 2-3 percent of health insurance policies do
not cover mental health benefits. In addition, many policies limit certain types of
services, such as inpatient care or treatment for substance abuse. More important,
having mental health insurance does not ensure that appropriate services will be
available or provided. Children's emotional and behavioral health problems often go
unrecognized in the primary care setting. In addition, too many health plans today
are uninformed about the special needs of children, or are unable to establish con-
tractual relationships with appropriate child mental health professionals, such as
child psychiatrists. Finally, in many communities across the country, there simply
are no child psychiatrists, or there are not enough child mental health professionals
to meet the demands of the community.
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It is very important to look at when, where, and how children and their families
access mental health services to understand why health insurance won't solve all
access problems. The NIMH research shows that whether a child has private or
public health insurance has little bearing on whether a child is actually able to re-
ceive services, and where those services arc obtained. This is not the case for gen-
eral health services, for which insurance is a key factor in whether an individual
is able to access services, according to research by the Kaiser Family Foundation.

A large proportion of children's mental health services are provided in the commu-
nity. Indeed, the public sector is the major funder of mental health services for chil-
dren and' adolescents. State and local governments finance 25 percent of all mental
health expenses in addition to their share of Medicaid. For children, the school sys-
tem is the most important single source for identifying and accessing mental health
services.

The Need for Delivery System Reform
Private SectorThe delivery of mental health services in the U.S. is in need of

fundamental reform. A private-sector trend in the 1980s to reign-in out-of-control
mental heath expenditures through plan design limits created barriers to care for
many workers and their families. Instead of encouraging prevention and early inter-
vention, plan design limits allowed many people with mental illness to go untreated.
Lack of treatment often leads to more disabling and costly conditions and results
in millions of dollars in indirect costs such as lost work time, accidents, inappropri-
ate use of medical services, and decreased worker productivity.

In addition, mental health services funded by private-sector dollars tend to em-
phasize acute or episodic care, and often lack the system necessary to support and
maintain the functioning of individuals with chronic and/or severe psychiatric prob-
lems. As a result, many families with seriously impaired children rely heavily on
publicly-financed services once they have exhausted their benefits or encountered a
roadblock in their treatment.

Public SectorIn the public sector, a substantial amount of money goes to serv-
ices for children with serious behavioral health disorders, and their families. In
most States, there are five categorical agencieschild welfare, mental health, public
health, education, and juvenile justicethat share responsibility for children with
serious mental health disorders. However, these agencies generally do not coordi-
nate their efforts, resulting in inefficient spending and fragmented services that do
not produce good results for children. Fragmentation of delivery often results in
heavy and long-term use of inpatient hospitalization for children, and much pain
and frustration for the families of these children.

The Organized Systems of Care Ideal
Fortunately, large employers are increasingly abandoning the practice of cost-con-

trol through benefit design limitations. Instead, innovative large employers are tak-
ing the lead in driving important changes in our Nation's health care system by
holding the-line on cost and demanding value and quality in the health care they
purchase for their employees. More and more employers are adopting sophisticated
purchasing techniques to reward outcomes-based, patient-centered delivery systems.
Acting on behalf of their employees, large employer-purchasers are demanding that
the health plans with which they contract achieve measurable performance stand-
ards. The proliferation of report cards, accreditation standards, and new consumer
satisfaction measurement tools are indicative of this trend.

These quality and performance initiatives are increasingly being applied to men-
tal health and substance abuse programs. A 1997 survey by William M. Mercer, a
benefits consulting firm, found that a large majority of employers are requiring per-
formance guarantees from companies retained to provide behavioral and mental
health services to employees and dependents. These employers measure perform-
ance in areas such as: access to mental health care services, availability of grievance
resolution measures, timely and accurate processing of claims, and provider
credentialing.

Digital Equipment Corporation, for example, is a leader in health care quality im-
provement efforts, particularly in the area of behavioral health. Without using bene-
fit limitations, Digital has been able to control costs and improve the quality of serv-
ices provided by HMOs through its comprehensive performance standards that
measure HMO performance against Digital's expectations for managed care plans.
Introduced in 1991, Digital's behavioral health standards were developed to address
common problems in the delivery of mental health services, including: barriers to
initial access, lack of specialty staff, absence of case management, rigid adherence
to benefit design, and lack of documentation of value received by patients.

Digital recognizes the complex nature of behavioral health problems and carefully
evaluates a health plan's ability to link multiple systemsHMO, primary care phy-
sician, employee assistance program (EAP), disability case manager, workers corn-
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pensation case manager, and community service providerswhich is critical in car-
ing for children with behavioral health problems. Moreover, Digital requires HMOs
to participate in the development of community resources (e.g., community behav-
ioral health centers, halfway houses, etc.) where gaps exist in the HMOs services
for the full continuum of care.

Large employers are deeply committed to improving the quality of heath care for
all our Nation's citizens. They understand that the discrete problems in health
careuncontrollable costs, variable and unknowable quality, and unequal access
cannot be fixed unless the delivery system is continually improved. These employers
support performance-driven, outcomes-based, patient and family-centered delivery
systems, and believe that transforming the way health care is organized and deliv-
ered is essential to contain costs and improve quality of care. WBGH articulates this
vision through its organized systems of care (OSC) model.

As described by WBGH, the OSC is a health care system that both finances and
delivers care and is held clinically and fiscally accountable for the outcomes and
health status of-the enrolled population and ultimately the community. The OSC is
dedicated to mitigating the effects of illness and disability and improving health.
Health is regarded as a dynamic state with illness prevention and continual im-
provements in health status high priories. Behavioral health is recognized as an in-
tegral part of individual and community health.

The OSC model is flexible enough to match community resources and needs, but
always coordinates the delivery of a full continuum of care, across a variety of treat-
ment settings from technically complex to an individual's home. Care is integrated,
patient-centered, and often delivered by a multi-specialty team of clinicians. In addi-
tion, there is integration with other public and private systems as appropriate to
serve the individual with special health needs.

Today's managed care plans do not meet the criteria of an organized system of
care. Nevertheless, some of the best plans are starting to exhibit key characteristics
of OSCs, and these plans should be rewarded and encouraged in their efforts. While
managed care is less than perfect, it does offer many advantages for consumers. It
can keep costs under control, provide a foundation for measuring performance; pro-
vide an infrastructure for building useful information systems; be held accountable
for its performance; coordinate and integrate care and treatment; and focus on pre-
vention and early intervention.

Models that Work
It is possible for public agencies to collaborate and develop organized systems of

care that can meet the needs of children with emotional, mental, and behavioral dis-
turbances and their families. It is also possible for the public and private sectors
to work together in building a cohesive delivery system. Multiple financing streams
are acceptable, as long as the streams flow to organized care systems at the commu-
nity-level that are flexible enough to support individualized treatment plans for the
small number of children with the most senous mental health problems. In simple
terms, the child and family's individual treatment plan should drive the financing
not the other way around. While this sounds complex and unlikely, there are some
successful models that can be emulated on a national-scale for all children.

A new set of organizations is emerging around the country to respond to the needs
of children with serious mental health problems. These organizations have been in-
spired by the Child and Adolescent Service System Program (CASSP), of the Na-
tional Institute of Mental Health, to encourage States to plan across categorical
agenciessuch as child welfare, mental heath, special education, public health, sub-
stance abuse and juvenile justiceto create systems of care that more effectively
meet the needs of children with severe emotional and behavioral disorders. CASSP
has made important improvements in the delivery- of services to children with emo-
tional and behavioral disorders and provides a model for delivery system reform.

The National Resource Network for Child and Family Mental Health Services at
WBGH is a real success story. It provides training and technical assistance to dem-
onstration sites developing community-based integrated delivery systems using a
multi-disciplinary approach that involves the public and private sectors. The goals
of the program are to: expand the service capacity in communities that have devel-
oped an infrastructure for an interagency approach; provide a broad array of serv-
ices that are community-based, family-centered, and individualized; and ensure full
involvement of families in the development of local services and in the care of their
children. Congress recently reappropriated $69 million for this important program
that builds and integrates delivery systems for children with serious emotional and
behavioral disorders.

The New Directions project in Vermont is a good example of how financing and
delivery system reforms can improve the care provided to children with serious men-
tal and behavioral health problems, without creating new spending. Under the Men-
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tal Health Service Program for Youth (MHSPY), we have been able to tunnel fund-
ing from multiple State agencies into the development of a comprehensive system
of community-based care on a state-wide basis. The blended funding stream is tun-
nelled through an interagency pool which is then used for individualized treatment
plans. In a couple of instances, private-sector employers have directed money to this
program because they felt it provided a better delivery system for an employee's de-
pendent child. This program has improved quality and continuity of care and has
reduced per capita costs from $50,000 to $30,000, largely by returning children from
out-of-state placements and caring for them in the new local system of care.

The "Wraparound Milwaukee" project in Wisconsin is another success story. This
program was designed around a "care management" model that blends funding
streams to obtain the necessary level of funding for the complex needs of children.
It was intended to be a type of public managed care entity, but traditional managed
care models that are accustomed to serving large mostly healthy populations would
not work for a small population of children with the most serious mental and behav-
ioral disturbances. Instead, the individualized approach led to the development of
a smaller, special purpose system of care that is connected to a primary care system.
The results of this program are: children are maintained in the home and not in
residential treatment programs, there is less family disruption; children have im-
proved outcomes and school attendance, delinquent acts have declined; and the pro-
gram saves money because funds and care are allocated and delivered with more
efficiency.

In conclusion, those of us who have worked to improve the health care situation
for children applaud the efforts of Congress and this committee to take steps to ad-
vance this very important cause. As we continue our efforts to improve the delivery
system, our goal is to build systems of care that can serve all children's health
needs. It is not enough to just take care of children in the private sector, or those
who only have primary care needs, or those with the most serious disorders. We
have best practices in the private sector and demonstration projects in the public
sector that can provide you with ideas and models for improving the health status
of all children. Meeting the health care needs of America's children is the right
thing to do. We stand ready to help you as you move forward with your children's
health initiatives.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you both for truly excellent testimony.
One of the matters that concerns all of us is the incredible in-

crease in suicides since 1960the incidence has tripled for young
males and doubled for females. How can we better identify these
at-risk children to help them, and what can we do?

Dr. ENGLAND. I feel that the whole movement to school-based
clinics and the movement to demystifying and destigmatizing men-
tal health services are very important. School-based clinics are
where kids are, and where there is even the use of peer counseling,
where kids can come in and have someone they can talk to who
may also be feeling depressed and unhappy.

We have had a lot of success in the area of management of de-
pression at the work site. That model is a good model for schools
as well, where we move in and train the workplace in early rec-
ognition and detection of depression. The same should be true in
the schools, where we can move in with child mental health profes-
sionals and train the teachers to recognize early the symptoms of
depression and anxiety and make that kind of referral to a special-
ist and hopefully, locate those services in the schools.

We have treatments that are effective today. The unfortunate
thing is that people do not recognize the problem and do not make
the referral.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Copple.
Mr. COPPLE. I would echo much of what Dr. England has said

in terms of where we need to be identifying and delivering services.
We remain as always concerned about suicide while under the in-
fluence, especially as children are getting younger in the onset of
first use of drugs and alcohol and its impact related to self-destruc-
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tive behavior. We need to do a better job of early identification and
delivering those services where we can best access young people,
and that is at the school level; I would agree with Dr. England.

Dr. ENGLAND. I would like to support the notion very clearly that
we not in way consider not covering children at least up to the age
of 18, because adolescence is a very troubling time, with the risk
behaviors, and they are not the most beloved of our population, so
they tend not to get the kinds of services they need. So I would en-
courage you to ensure that it be at least to age 18 that we provide
this comprehensive care.

The CHAIRMAN. I have to start another proceeding on early edu-
cation, so I will have to leave in 5 minutes, but Senator Dodd, if
you want to continue thereafter, that is fine with me.

Senator DODD. You are very gracious, Mr. Chairman, and I
should have said this at the outset, but I want to thank you, Mr.
Chairman, for holding this hearing today. You have been a cham-
pion on these issues for a long time, and I know it takes a lot of
time. And I want to particularly thank both of you. You have been
here all morningI have seen you sitting out there as we have
gone through the earlier witnessesand we really appreciate you
staying here and offering the kind of testimony you have.

Mr. Chairman, this is very helpful that we are able to air some
of these issues and discuss the broad questions that need to be ad-
dressed as we look at children's health, so it has been very, very
valuable.

Dr. England, Senator Hatch and Senator Kennedy have this bill
in; have you had a chance to look at it?

Dr. ENGLAND. Yes.
Senator DODD. What do you think? Do you support it or endorse

it? I am cosponsor, and the chairman is a cosponsor as well. What
do you think of it?

Dr. ENGLAND. We strongly support the principles of moving for-
ward to get comprehensive coverage for children.

Senator DODD. How about that bill?
Dr. ENGLAND. Well, we have some areas that we would like to

discuss with you and with the members of the committee, but we
have already told the Senator that we are very supportive of the
basic premise.

Senator DODD. All right. I have had this chart up here all morn-
ing, and I saw you look at it.

Dr. ENGLAND. Yes.
Senator DODD. Your business is to sell insurance to employ-ers
Dr. ENGLAND. No.
Senator DODD. I thought part of what you do is you kind of pro-

mote health care, or they come to you and consult with you about
what are the best plans for their businesses.

Dr. ENGLAND. We do not represent the insurers; we represent the
large employers.

Senator DODD. Excuse memy point being that you understand
health care plans.

Dr. ENGLAND. Yes, I do.
Senator DODD. And employers come to you and they want to

know what are good plans.
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Dr. ENGLAND. Yes.
Senator DODD. What is happening here, and how can we close

this gap? I think we know what is happening, but how can we close
this gap where we are seeing the trend lines, as I mentioned ear-
lier of more and more families ending up on the rolls of uninsured?
And by the way, I understand that for a small business, when
these costs go up, it is the choice of staying in business or not. It
is not a question of not wanting to cover their employees. They care
about them, they value them, but they are also looking at a bottom
line that says, If I do that, I am really going to have to close the
door, and there is no job here.

Dr. ENGLAND. It is not competitive.
Senator DODD. So I understand that, but how do we address it?
Dr. ENGLAND. Well, the large employers, as you know from the

GAO study, have not been dropping coverage for these children,
but the small employers, for the very issues that you have raised,
have been dropping, or have raised the premiums to a prohibitive
cost for their employees.

It is something we recognized during the Clinton debate as well,
that we need to do something to be able to help the small employer
or to help individuals be able to access appropriate care. And that
is what I do think this bill does, is allow individuals to be able to
purchase health care for their children. -

Ideally, for those of us who work in the field of child and family
services, we would like to have the families covered as well, be-
cause a depressed parent is not exactly always the appropriate per-
son to be taking care of the child, so we would like to be able to
get them access to care, too. But we do understand the importance
of incremental, and we do support this.

Senator DODD. Yes. We hold a lot of hearings around here on a
lot of subject matter, but I will guarantee you that in terms of pub-
lic interest, I think thiseducation, where the chairman is going
from here, and jobs are obviously importantbut this more than
anything elsesomeone said earliermaybe it was one of the two
of you, maybe it was someone on the previous panelthat even
though parents want to be covered, the relief of knowing that their
children are covered

Dr. ENGLAND. Absolutely.
Senator Dodd [continuing.] You can almost hear the collective

sigh of relief. So I cannot think of a better expenditure of this Con-
gress' time, if I had to make a choice of only one issuethere are
others that we need to pay attention tobut this would be it.

Dr. ENGLAND. Senator Dodd, there are also some technical areas
that we would like to work with you on as well. Let me just give
you one example of where a company could offer, instead of a fam-
ily benefit or an individual benefit, an intermediate benefit for a
single parent and child. That is much less cost to the mom, usually
the mom, and the child, and many companies do offer it, but a lot
do not. So that if we could have even just some of those kinds of
structural changes made available so that employers could use
them, I think it would help.

Senator DODD. It might even be helpful for us if you could share
with us what is the menu

Dr. ENGLAND. It is a wide range, yes.
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Senator DODD. Of things out there that we can look at as a way
of providing some incentives.

Finallyand I know the chairman has to leaveMr. Copp le, I
want to thank you for the work you do as well. We just went
through a debate here about certification on Mexico and other
countries and whether they are being cooperative enough with us.
I read in the paper the other day that they stopped a truck going
from the United States to Mexico with millions of dollars hidden
in its roof, going down there to buy the corruption of Mexican offi-
cials subsidized by U.S. users. So that while I certainly want to get
more cooperation from Mexico and Peru and Colombia and Ecua-
dor, I keep on reminding people that if we did not consume, they
would not grow and manufacture and produce and launder the
money. It is the fact that there is this damned demand in this
country that goes up all the time that creates the situation in these
other nations. I do not excuse them, but I get angry when we seem
to put all of our energy on that side of this equation and not
enough on a good look in the mirror and at what is going on in our
own country that is creating this situation.

So I am tremendously supportive of what you have suggested in
your remarks.

I am not much of a golfer, but this Tiger Woods thing last week
was just wonderful to watch. And the Nike symbols and the tre-
mendous advertising that goes on in these kinds of thingsI am
just wondering why we cannot ask some of these great advertising
giants and firms that are so successful in marketing clothing lines
and sneakers and other things to give us their time to help gen-
erate the very kind of promotional activities that have been so suc-
cessful in marketing a pair of sneakersin fact, we see the vio-
lence that sometimes occurs when children try to acquire some of
these articles of clothingif they could help us design and promote
an educational campaign aimed at these very kids, I have often
wondered if we would not have more success.

Mr. COPPLE. Well, in fact, I think General McCaffrey has sug-
gested in his budget and the President's budget $175 million to be
used for a media campaign that would be matched by private con-
tributions from advertising firms. But we have had conversations
with General McCaffrey, the director of ONDCP, and we need that
kind of media blitz and media concern. But as we saw McDonald's
put $85 million in support of their "Arche Deluxe" hamburger, and
Microsoft spent $125 million in support of a computer program,
they knew they had stores in local communities that were going to
sell this product.

We have got to be sure that we have a national infrastructure
of community-based prevention and treatment to support the de-
mand created by an advertising demand

Senator DODD. A very good point.
Mr. Copp le [continuing.] Because the demand that is out there

is only increasing. And the issues that Dr. England has ad-
dressedwe have got to be sure that we have a Federal, State and
local response that is comprehensive and inclusive.

Senator DODD. That is a great point, and you are so right
The CHAIRMAN. Let me interrupt because I have to leave
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Senator DODD. I am going to pass a lot of bills when you walk
out of here, you know. [Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Be my guest.
Just a couple of things for the record. Senator De Wine and Sen-

ator Hutchinson desire and have permission to submit statements
as well as questions to the panels, and I will have additional ques-
tions for you both.

[The prepared statements of Senators De Wine and Hutchinson,
as well as questions and responses were not submitted at press
time. They will be retained in the files of the committee.]

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Dodd, you can remain if you wish
Senator DODD. I have just one last question.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well, then, if you would like to conclude

questions for the panel.
Senator DODD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, very, very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you both very much.
Dr. ENGLAND. Thank you, Senator.
Mr. COPPLE. Thank you, Senator.
Senator Dodd [presiding.] I just wanted to underscore your point

on the treatment issue, and I hope you keep talking about this, be-
cause it seems to a lot of people like it is kind of fuzzy. But I can
think of nothing more tragic that a child or an adult who is seeking
treatment and is told he has got to wait 6 months or a year. Am
I right? This happens

Mr. COPPLE. Senator, if I could relate a very real and somewhat
personal story, when I was working in Wichita, KS, I rode with our
gang unit for 8 months. We were doing street intervention. One
night, we picked up a young man, did a series of interventions, got
him into treatmenthe was addicted to cocainegot him back into
school, he graduated from school, went on to a junior college, came
back about a year later on Thanksgiving vacation and hooked up
with a friend who lived in his neighborhood. That night, he used
cocaine, and he went into a major relapse. He went to five treat-
ment centers over the next month and could not get access, could
not afford it. A month later, a drug dealer put a gun to the back
of his head and killed him.

To me, that has been a graphic illustration of what needs to shift
in this country, both in terms of parity for addictive disorders, how
we insure them and cover them, and getting access and affordable
treatment. It is critical that we put the issue of substance abuse
treatment higher on the agenda. We must treat substance abuse as
a preventable behavior and a treatable disease, and the reality in
this country is that we do not treat other diseases in this country
we do not tell someone who has cancer, here, you have only 30
days for chemotherapy. This is a relapsing disorder and disease,
and we have got to treat it accordingly.

Senator DODD. It is just that we put far more energies into some
of these other efforts which perhaps generate more attention. There
still seems to be the notion that you are guilty, you created this
situation, and why should I be spending any money to help you get
better. That is basically what people think, and as long as we think
that way, it is going to be very difficult to get the kind of political
support we need for some of these issues.
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I often ask, Dr. England, when I speak to audiences in Connecti-
cut, not necessarily on this subject matterand I come from a
large family and so onis there anyone in this room who has never
had a family member or close friend with a mental health problem,
including the broad range of substance abuse and so on. I ask them
to please raise their hands if they had not, and I have never seen
a hand come upnever. Everybody knows somebody, everybody
has had a family member or a close friendwe are not strangers
to this, and this is the great irony. We all have people we love and
care about deeply who have been in these situations, and that
ought to be the base, the political base, if you will, of trying to get
some attention and focus on how we can really deal with this issue.

If you really want to stop Mexico and Peru and Colombia and
these drug kingpins and others, the best way to do it is to give
these people a chance when they realize they have got to get off
this stuff, first, and second, to really go after a program to be just
as effective in convincing that 8-year-old, or that 9-year-old, or that
10-year-old that there are alternatives in life to that particular
route being proposed to them by someone who is trying to back a
quick buck and draw them into a dreadful life course.

So I want you to know you have my support in all of this, and
I think the support of many of us. Pete Domenici has been terrific
on this issue of mental health; we have not had a better champion
than he. Paul Wellstone, as you mentioned earlier, has done a lot
as well. We are gaining ground here, and we have just got to keep
at it now. I think we have a wonderful opportunity this year, and
if nothing else comes out of this Congressand I do not know if
much willthis is one thing I am determined to see happen. I real-
ly believe that this could make this Congress one of the most suc-
cessful Congresses. Just to hear that collective sigh of relief from
one end of this country to the next, that we have been able to pro-
vide at least a safety net of health care for children in this country
would make this Congress worth its efforts.

Dr. ENGLAND. We want to work with you.
Mr. CoPPLE. Yes.
Senator DODD. Well, thank you again for being here, and thank

you for your testimony. And despite my temptation to pass a lot of
legislation, I am in the minority here, so this committee will stand
adjourned.

[Additional statements and material submitted for the record fol-
lows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF CHILD AND ADOLESCENT
PSYCHIATRY, LAWRENCE A. STONE, M.D., PRESIDENT

The American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (AACAP) thanks you
for holding hearings on access to health care for children. Many of the 10 million
American children currently without health insurance are children with mental ill-
nesses. These are children who suffer from childhood schizophrenia, depression, at-
tention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, obsessive compulsive disorder and conduct dis-
order.

The Academy, representing over 6,000 child and adolescent psychiatrist, urges
you to support non-discriminatory coverage for mental illness treatment in any re-
lated legislation. The treatment of childhood disorders represents a major public
health concern. Chronic mental illnesses respond well to treatment but lifelong ac-
cess to the health care system is necessary. Successful diagnosis and treatment is
a wise investment, given the pain, long-term disadvantages, and financial costs as-
sociated with untreated childhood behavioral and emotional disorders.
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Health care reform proposals directed toward universal access for children and
adolescents can result in a comprehensive change to a new benefit and payment sys-
tem, or it can reform the existing system of public and private insurers. Whether
there is a move to an expanded Medicaid program, a tax-based incentive program
for employers or a subsidy program for parents and guardians, we ask that children
and adolescents with mental illnesses be assured nondiscriminatory coverage.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR HEALTH CARE REFORM 1997:

CHILD AND ADOLESCENT PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES

The following three recommendations will support appropriate, quality care under
any health care reform system:

Access and Nondiscrimination
1) Children and adolescents have no access to insurance on their own. Provision

should be made to include access for all children and adolescents, regardless of their
family's status or income level. Access to psychiatric services should be provided on
a nondiscriminatory basis integrated with other necessary medical services.

Child and adolescent psychiatrists are the most highly trained professionals in
the service-delivery team.

Trained to assess the biopsychosocial dimensions of most childhood disorders, they
should not be excluded because of their unique training nor should it be assumed
that other, lesser-trained physicians or health care providers, can treat serious psy-
chiatric illnesses and have the same outcomes at a lower cost.

Services provided by child and adolescent psychiatrists should not be discrimi-
nated against because of misperceptions regarding cost or length of treatment. Ex-
cluding physicians who have acquired special training in order to treat children and
adolescents is counter productive and not cost effective. Managed care contracts for
medical services should not discriminate against physicians or hospitals by forcing
unrealistic limits on reimbursement and skewing patients to less skilled persons.
Errors in diagnosis and treatment are costly. For children this can mean devel-
opmental delays. Appropriate, quality care will be cost effective; artificial limits on
who can treat or where and for how long treatment can take place raise questions
of liability and quality of care.

Diagnoses included in the DSM-IV should be reimbursable. Discrimination by
insurers against select diagnoses is unacceptable, especially when illnesses are ex-
cluded for cost-containment reasons. Numerous insurers across the country have de-
cided that conduct disorders, Tourette's disorder, or attention-deficit/hyperactivity
disorder are not reimbursable. There is no reason for denying treatment for these
serious illnesses except to control costs or because of a lack of understanding about
the seriousness of these illnesses.

Range of Services
2) Services provided should include a wide range of treatment optionsincluding

but not limited to preventive interventions, early identification, assessment and di-
agnosis, case management, outpatient treatment, partial hospitalization, home-
based services, detoxification and inpatient treatment. Treatment for children re-
quires that services involve both the child or adolescent and family as well as appro-
priate collaboration with other significant care givers, teachers, physicians or pro-
viders of other needed services.

Reimbursement for a range of services to treat psychiatric illnesses has in-
creased slowly. Innovations in treatment are inhibited by some reimbursement limi-
tations. The system has tended to favor the most expensive treatment, such as hos-
pitalization and not to include partial hospitalization, or, in the case of residential
treatment, shift from including to excluding it with no explanation and no addition
of other services.

The use of inpatient services, like hospitalization and residential care, should
not be discriminated against or unfairly capped because of misperceptions about cost
or effectiveness. These are necessary treatments for children and adolescents with
severe disorders. Community resources are often limited to inpatient services, which
has contributed to inappropriate care. A reform proposal must support expansion of
community services and adequate reimbursement for providing those services.

Medicaid is designed to provide mental health services (to eligible children and
adolescents). Medicaid's mandatory services for children and adolescents with psy-
chiatric illnesses cover outpatient hospital services, including partial hospitalization,
inpatient hospital and physician services, and services under the Early Periodic
Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment (EPSDT) program. In 1989, Medicaid was
amended to require the provision of treatment and follow-up services for problems
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identified through EPSDT screening even if the state does not normally cover such
services through Medicaid.

Most states have not been able to comply with the expanded Medicaid require-
ments, primarily for economic reasons that impede the training of screening person-
nel, the establishment of referral protocols, and the inability to reimburse for profes-
sional services at any more than a minimal level; however, the language of the law
reflects a reliable model for both prevention and treatment of serious emotional dis-
orders.

Cost containment
3) Incentives should encourage the use of the earliest of interventions, the level

of treatment necessary, treatment and management by an appropriately trained
physician, and the most appropriate treatment setting possible, all of which would
best serve the child's clinical goals in an economically prudent manner.

Managed care, when used for cost containment, should not be equated with
minimum care. Competition for contracts can lead to mental health benefit packages
that discriminate solely because of the stigma of the illnesses involved. Children and
adolescents with psychiatric illnesses often require complex diagnostic processes.
Comorbidity is high in diagnoses such as conduct disorder or attention-deficit/hyper-
activity disorder, and adjustments in the treatment plan may be necessary. Inflexi-
ble packages obstruct even standard treatment plans for children and adolescents.
Diagnoses of comorbidity require trained child and adolescent psychiatrists. To miss
a diagnosis and leave it untreated, lengthens the treatment and adds to the cost
of the illness.

The use of managed care to control medical services must be regulated. The
managed care industry's practices vary widely in organizational structure and qual-
ity. Reform measures will be compromised if regulation and oversight are not in-
cluded. Improper utilization review can grossly compromise the treatment and sig-
nificant psychiatric or physical harm may result. Too often, child and adolescent
psychiatrists find that reviewers do not have enough knowledge about treating
young patients. Even medical directors, unless trained in child and adolescent psy-
chiatry, make treatment plan review recommendations based on adult practice
guidelines.

Case management is essential to mental health care reform. Negotiating with
agencies, resources, providers, and specialists is difficult and frustrating, and delays
in treatment can result. Case managers must be trained to access a wide range of
services and be appropriate in referring to those services.

Child and adolescent psychiatrists are physicians who are trained to treat the
psychiatric illnesses of children, adolescents and adults. Their skills incorporate the
broadest range of treatment skills available for treating the biopsychosocial facets
of mental illnesses. Access to care by a child and adolescent psychiatrist should not
be excluded or limited because of discrimination, stigma or misperceptions about
cost and effectiveness.

Conclusion
The American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry thanks you for your

consideration of children and adolescents with mental illnesses. Child and adoles-
cent psychiatrists treat youngsters with serious mental illnesses and understand the
problems of inadequate health insurance. When treatment is delayed, families suf-
fer, financial burdens expand, and social services are overwhelmed. AACAP urges
you to support health insurance coverage for all children and adolescents with men-
tal and physical illnesses. Children must have access to the appropriate treatment
and services needed to develop into productive and independent adults.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN DENTAL HYGIENISTS' ASSOCIATION,
STANLEY B. PECK, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

The American Dental Hygienists' Association (ADHA) is the largest national orga-
nization representing the professional interests of the approximately 100,000 dental
hygienists across the country. Dental hygienists are preventive oral health profes-
sionals, licensed in dental hygiene, who provide educational, clinical and therapeutic
services that support total health through the promotion of optimal oral health.

ADHA is pleased to, share its views with regard to children's access to health cov-
erage. In particular, we urge that any children's health legislation include measures
to improve access to oral health care services. This is important because the Insti-
tute of Medicine estimates that 50 percent of Americans do not receive regular den-
tal care. This figure is likely far higher for the population that children's health ini-
tiatives seek to cover.
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ANY CHILDREN'S HEALTH INITIATIVE SHOULD INCLUDE

MEASURES TO PREVENT ORAL DISEASE

Because ADHA feels strongly that all Americans should have access to affordable
quality health care services, including oral health care services, ADHA is pleased
with the significant level of interest and commitment in the 105th Congress to in-
crease health insurance coverage among our Nation's 10 million uninsured children.
We are committed to participating in this process to ensure improved access to cost-
effective quality health care coverage, including, at a minimum, preventive oral
health services. Oral health is a part of total health; therefore oral health must be
included in any children's health care initiative.

THE NATION'S ORAL HEALTH

Oral health is fundamental to total health. As former Surgeon General C. Everett
Koop noted, "if you don't have oral health, you're not healthy." Despite recent ad-
vances in preventing oral disease and maintaining oral health, oral diseases still af-
flict 95 percent of all Americans. Oral Health America/America's Fund for Dental
Health reports that 9 million school days are lost annually because of oral health
problems.

COST-SAVINGS ASSOCIATED WITH PREVENTIVE ORAL HEALTH CARE

In contrast to most medical conditions, the three most common oral diseasesden-
tal caries (tooth decay). gingivitis and periodontitis (gum and bone disease)are
proven to be preventable with the provision of regular oral health care. This proven
ability translates into huge cost savings. Each $1 spent on preventive oral health
care yields $8$50 in savings. Because of this, increased access to preventive oral
health services will likely result in decreased oral health care costs per capita and,
more importantly, improvements in children's oral and total health.

Preventable oral diseases currently afflict the majority of our Nation's children.
Dental caries (tooth decay), gingivitis and periodontitis (gum and bone disorders)
are the most common oral diseases. In fact, the Public Health Service reports that
fifty percent of all children in the United States experience dental caries in their
permanent teeth and two thirds experience gingivitis. If untreated, gum disease
causes bone deterioration and eventual loss of teeth, pain, bleeding, loss of function,
diminished appearance, and possible systemic infections. Each of these oral health
disordersdental caries gingivitis and periodontitiscan be prevented through reg-
ular preventive care.

All American children should have access to oral health coverage as one way to
support total health. Ideally, every child should have access to diagnostic, preven-
tive, restorative and periodontal care, as well as emergency care to treat pain. At
a minimum, however, preventive services should be available as an investment for
long-term savings.

Additionally, any effort to revamp the present Medicaid and Medicare health care
delivery systems or to advance incremental health care reform legislation should
embody as one of its goals increased access to preventive oral health care services.

A 1996 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) report on Chil-
dren's Dental Services Under Medicaid indicated that, despite the provision for oral
health benefits under Medicaid's Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnosis and Treat-
ment (EPSDT) program, only 1 in 5 (4.2 million out of 21.2 million) eligible Medic-
aid children actually received preventive oral health services in 1993.1 This rep-
resents a slight decrease from 1992 data. The 1996 HHS report attributes the low
utilization rate for preventive oral health services to "the shortage of dentists who are
willing to accept Medicaid patients."2 Clearly, this trendline must be reversed. Den-
tal hygienists can, and should, play a larger role in the delivery of oral health serv-
ices to underserved populations, including Medicaid-eligible children. The Nation's
health care system must be reoriented to focus on preventive and primary care serv-
ices including those provided by dental hygienists.

'Children's Dental Services Under Medicaid: Access and Utilization, U.S. Department of
Health and Human Services, Office of the Inspector General, April 1996, (0E1-09-93-00240) at
page 6.

2/d. at page 7.
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CHILDHOOD IMMUNIZATIONS SHOULD INCLUDE MEASURES TO
PREVENT DENTAL DISEASE

ADHA urges that any children's health initiative improve access to the known
benefits of preventive oral health care services. The increased access to oral health
care for children that ADHA advocates can be achieved through the inclusion of
dental sealants and fluoride in any definition of childhood immunizations. While re-
search to develop a vaccine against dental caries (tooth decay) continues, we can
today effectively guard against tooth decaywhich is an infectious, transmissible
diseasewith the combined use of dental sealants and fluoride.3 These services pro-
tect children against tooth decay just as vaccines immunize against certain medical
diseases.

Dental Seealants
Pit and fissure adhesive sealant protection for the eight permanent molars (6-year

and 12-year molars) is needed when the crevices in these teeth are deep. Sealants
are thin plastic coatings that seal crevices in the teeth and act as a physical bamer
to prevent oral bacteria from collecting and creating the acid environment essential
to the initiation of oral disease. No discomfort is involved in sealant applications,
which cost approximately $20-35 in private settings, and even less in public health
settings. When properly applied, sealants are virtually 100 percent effective in pre-
venting tooth decay in the pits and fissures of molars.

The National Institutes of Health (Nil-I) and former Surgeon General C. Everett
Koop endorse the use of sealants. One of the objectives in Health People 2000, the
national health promotion and prevention agenda, is to increase to at least 50 per-
cent the proportion of children who have received protective sealants.

Fluoride
Appropriate use of fluoride can reduce smooth surface tooth decay in children. Op-

timal availability of fluoride from multiple sources, such as community water fluori-
dation, self-applied fluorides, and professionally applied fluorides, are effective in
preventing dental decay.

Effectiveness
Together, dental sealants and fluoride are virtually 100 percent effective in pro-

tecting children against tooth decay and its physical, financial, academic, emotional,
and social consequences. Accordingly, ADHA urges that any definition of immuniza-
tion include dental sealants and fluoride.

CONCLUSION
Preventable oral diseases still afflict most of our Nation's children, compromising

their health and unnecessarily adding to health care costs. ADHA urges this Sub-
committeeand all Members of Congressto ensure that any children's health ini-
tiative promote access to quality, cost-effective preventive oral health care services.
Ideally, all American children should have access to diagnostic, preventive, restora-
tive and periodontal care, as well as emergency care to treat pain. But, at a very
minimum, children need access to basic preventive oral health care, including edu-
cation in self care, routine teeth cleaning, provision of fluorides and sealants, peri-
odontal maintenance and routine x-rays.

ADHA stands ready to work with the Nation's policymakers to improve children's
access to preventive oral health services, which will achieve savings of billions of
health care dollars and improve children's oral health, a fundamental part of total
health.

ADHA appreciates this opportunity to submit its views. For further information,
please contact our Washington Counsel Karen S. Sealander of McDermott, Will &
Emery (202-778-8024).

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE COUNCIL OF WOMEN'S AND INFANTS' SPECIALTY
HOSPITALS, SUSAN ERICKSON, PRESIDENT

The Council of Women's and Infants' Specialty Hospitals (CWISH) is a group of
eight of the largest freestanding subspecialty perinatal hospitals dedicated to the de-

3 Research shows that the presence of bacteria known as mutans streptococci leads to dental
caries in children. This decay causing bacteria is typically transferred from primary caregivers
to young children between 22-26 months of age.
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livery of high risk obstetrical and neonatal care to mothers and their infants.1
CWISH is pleased to present its views with regard to children's access to health cov-
erage.

Because access to risk-appropriate prenatal care is known to improve the
outcome of pregnancy, inclusion of health insurance coverage for pregnant
women in any children's health initiative will contribute to the goal of improved
health for the nation's children. Accordingly, CWISH urges that health insurance
coverage for pregnant women be included in any children's health initia-
tive.

Further, children's health legislation must specifically assure access to quality,
cost-effective high risk obstetrical and neonatal care for both pregnant women and
infants. Access to high risk obstetrical and neonatal services is critical because stud-
ies show that premature and low-birthweight infants born in large Level DI
subspecialty hospitalssuch as CWISH hospitalsfare better than high risk
deliveries in other settings without increased cost. 2 Moreover, a healthy pregnancy
and delivery bolsters the chances for a healthy childhood and can avert expensive
acute and/or long-term care.

CWISH SUPPORTS EXPANDED MEDICAID OUTREACH
CWISH is pleased with the significant level of interest and commitment in this

Congress to increase health insurance coverage among our nation's ten million unin-
sured children, including the three million children eligible for, but not receiving,
Medicaid benefits. CWISH is well aware of Medicaid's importance to the health of
pregnant women and infants. Indeed, CWISH is a significant participant in the Fed-
eral Medicaid program, with Medicaid payments constituting up to 65 percent of the
care provided by our hospitals.

As Congress undertakes to reform the Medicaid program, we urge this Sub-
committeeand all Members of Congressto fadilitate outreach and other programs
to ensure health care coverage of all Medicaid eligible pregnant women and infants
and to ensure that CWISH and other subspecialty perinatal hospitals will be able
to provide quality cost-effective high risk obstetrical and neonatal services to preg-
nant women and infants in their communities, regardless of economic need.

IMPORTANCE OF RISK-APPROPRIATE CARE FOR PREGNANT
MOTHERS AND INFANTS

Lack of health insurance often results in lack of timely care, which too often re-
sults in costly acute and/or long-term care. U.S. Census Bureau data reveals that
one of three children lacked health insurance for one or more months during 1995-
96.3 Many of these uninsured children are members of families where one or both
parents are working, but simply cannot afford insurance. Clearly, we must do bet-
ter.

Appropriate prenatal care for expectant mothers is a major determinant of good
pregnancy outcome. In fact, prenatal care, especially among poor, minority and
other high-risk women, reduces the risk of low-birthweight threefold and results in
lower infant mortality rates and healthier infants. Numerous studies have also
shown that women who receive no prenatal care are far more likely to have babies
with health problems that could have been prevented or reduced had they received
the appropriate perinatal care.* According to the American Hospital Association,
leading the list of barriers to this important care is inadequate or total lack of
health insurance.

Identification of high risk pregnancies and subsequent referral and appropriate
treatment by specialists is critical. As cited earlier, the recent study reported in the
Journal of the American Medical Association confirms that high risk deliveries in
large level III neonatal intensive care units (NICUs)such as those in CWISH hos-
pitalsfare better than high risk deliveries in other settings without increased cost.
Because the major decline in infant mortality over the past 25 years is largely at-
tributable to better access to the subspecialty services provided at hospitals such as
ours, access to these high risk obstetrical and neonatal services must be included

'Perinatal services include maternal and infant care beginning before conception and continu-
ing through the first year of an infant's life.

2 The Effects of Patient Volume and Level of Care at the Hospital of Birth on Neonatal Mortal-
ity, Journal of the American Medical Association, Volume 276, No. 13, October 2, 1996, p. 1054.

3 One Out of Three: Kids Without Health Insurance 1995-96, Families, USA Foundation, Wash-
ington, DC 1997, p. 1.

',Infants At Risk :: Solutions Within Our Reach, Greater New York March of Dimes/United Hos-
pital Fund of New York, 1991, p. 28.
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in any children's health initiative. Indeed, the Finance Committee expressly recog-
nized the importance of access to specialty perinatal care in its fiscal year 1997 rec-
onciliation recommendations (attached in pertinent part).

In conclusion, CWISH strongly advocates access for all pregnant women and in-
fants to cost-effective quality risk-appropriate health care. Such care should specifi-
cally include high risk obstetrical and neonatal services provided in Level Ill re-
gionalaecialty hospitals.

appreciates this opportunity to submit its views. For further information,
please contact our Washington Counsel Karen S. Sealander of McDermott, Will &
Emery (202 -778- 8024).
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184

Effective Date
October 1, 1996.

E. Pre-existing conditions exclusions

Present Law
No provision.

Explanation of Provision
A State is prohibited from denying or excluding coverage on the

basis of a preexisting condition. If a State contracts with a
capitated organization or other entity and allowed the organization
to impose preexisting condition exclusions, the State must provide
alternate coverage for any covered services denied as a result.

F. Access

Present Law
State plans must meet the general requirements of comparability

(the services available to any categorically needy beneficiary in a
State must generally be equal in amount, duration, and scope to
those available to any other categorically needy beneficiary in the
State) and Statewideness (generally, the amount, duration, and
scope of coverage must be the same Statewide).

Explanation of Provision
The State plan must include a description of the State's goals re-

lated to access of care for children with special health care needs
(as defined by the State). The State plan must assure that bene-
ficiaries have access to nursing facilities and primary care services
(within 50 and 30 miles of their residawe. respectively, or within
a "reasonable" distance in rural areasStates are encouraged to
assure pregnant women and children access to appropriate levels
of basic, specialty and subspecialty care.

The Committee has included a provision requiring. that the State
Medicaid plan include a description of the goals and objectives re-
lated to standards of care and access to services for children with
special health care needs in that State. Children with special
health care needs, those with serious chronic conditions or disabil-
ities such as cerebral palsy, cystic fibrosis, cancer, or heart condi-
tions represent approximately 2 percent of all children, but need
special attention to make sure their needs are met. While managed
care can offer all children and their families better access to care
and better coordination of services. managed care plans often have
not developed the expertise to treat children with special health
care needs. Accordingly, the- Committee intends that States outline
in their plans how they will provide care to children with special
health care needs.

p Studies show that the high risk obstetrical and neonatal services
provided at Level III regional specialty hospitals have contributed
to the decline is U S infant mortality over the last 25 years. The
Committee encourages the States to put is place protections so that
pregnant women and babies receive the basic. specialty, and sun-
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specialty care they need in the facility appropriate to their level of
risk. including Level III regional specialty care, in keeping with
The Guidelines for Perinatal Care, American Academy of Pediat-
rics/American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists.
5. Delivery Systems

Present Law
Currently, the majority of Medicaid services are provided on a

fee-for-service basis.
Under current law State plans must meet three general require-

ments: comparability (the services available to any categorically
needy beneficiary in. a State must generally be equal in amount,
duration, and scope to those available to any other categorically
needy beneficiary in the State); Statewideness (generally, the
amount, duration, and scope- of coverage must be the same State-
wide); and freedom of choice (beneficiaries must be free to obtain
services from any institution, agency, pharmacy, person, or organi-
zation that undertakes to provide the services and is qualified to
perform the services).

States wishing to use Medicaid funds to target otherwise ineli-
gible populations, or to use innovative methods for delivering or
paying for Medicaid services may apply to the Secretary for waiv-
ers of Medicaid requirements. States wishing to require Medicaid
beneficiaries to enroll in managed care plans must obtain one of
two types of waivers from the HCFA. Section 1115(a) of the Social
Security Act offers States the greatest flexibility, allowing HCFA to
waive a broad range of Medicaid requirements. These waivers
allow States to expand coverage to those not traditionally eligible,
to impose premiums and copayrnents on. those new eligibles, and to
modify the Medicaid benefit package A second kind of waiver,
known as a "Freedom-of-Choice" waiver, is permitted by section
1915(b) of the Social Security Act. Section 1915(b) waivers allow
States to waive specific requirements for a specific population or
geographical area. States do not need waivers to contract with
managed care companies; without a waiver, however. States must
operate a voluntary system. allowing beneficiaries to choose be-
tween an HMO and traditional fee-for-service care.

States are permitted, under the 1915(c) and 1915(d) waiver au-
thority of current law, to offer home and community-based care
services to persons who would otherwise require nursing home or
institutional care that would be-covered by Medicaid.

Explanation of Provision
The State is required to include in its plan a description of the

delivery method, such as use of vouchers, fee-for-service, or man-
aged care arrangements. To the extent that medical assistance is
furnished on a fee-for-service basis, the plan must describe how the
State determines the qualifications of providers eligible to provide
such assistance and the method used to determine reimbursement
rates for such assistance. The State plan must also describe the ex-
tent to which eligible individuals have freedom of choice of provid-
ers. States have the option of submitting the State plans that theyused under Title = (including a plan provided under 1115 waiv-

(Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

0
I

BEST Copy AVAILABLE



ISBN 0- 6- 055175 -7

11
9 780160 551758

112

9 0 0 0 0



(9/92)

E

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI)

Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)

NOTICE

REPRODUCTION BASIS

ERIC

This document is covered by a signed "Reproduction Release
(Blanket)" form (on file within the ERIC system), encompassing all
or classes of documents from its source organization and, therefore,
does not require a "Specific Document" Release form.

This document is Federally-funded, or carries its own permission to
reproduce, or is otherwise in the public domain and, therefore, may
be reproduced by ERIC without a signed Reproduction Release
form (either "Specific Document" or "Blanket").

PS 0D.5 X91


